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1. Review a framework for monitoring and evaluation based on effective use,
sustainability, and replicability.

2. Share experiences and tools for monitoring and evaluation that reflect the
framework.

3. Develop key indicators for monitoring and evaluation at the following
levels:

Community
Project/Programme
Sector

4. Review implications for monitoring at the global level.

5. Identify a plan of action for the implementation of the workshop
recommendations.
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WORKSHOP AGENDA

GOALS AND INDICATORS FOR MONITORING AND EVALUATION
FOR

WATER SUPPLY AND SANITATION
25-29 JUNE 1990
WHO, GENEVA

MONDAY, 25 June
2:00-5:30PM

Afternoon
Session 1: Workshop Convening
(lhr 15min)

Welcome: Dennis Warner, CWS/WHO

Frank Hartvelt, DGIP/UNDP

Overview: Siri Melchior, PROWWESS/UNDP

Introductions and Getting Acquainted: Bo Razak, WASH facilitator

Workshop Goals and Schedule: Bo Razak

COFFEE/TEA BREAK

Session 2: A Framework for Monitoring and Evaluation
(lhr 30min)

Proposed M&E Framework focusing on effective use, sustainability,
and replicability.
Deepa Narayan-Parker, PROWWESS/UNDP

Group Discussion:

Reaction/Feedback on Framework
Link to indicators required for each level

Close Day 1: Review Day/Preview Day 2



Workshop Agenda

TUESDAY, 26 June
8:30AM-5:00PM

Morning
Session 3: Community Level Indicators
(3hrs 30min)

Cast Study: Kibwezi - Melvin Woodehouse, AMREF
Presentation and Brief Discussion

Brainstorm and Rank Indicators (Small Group)

COFFEE/TEA BREAK

Report from Small Group

Discuss and Synthesize (Total Group)

LUNCH - 12:00 - 1:00PM

Afternoon

Session 4: Project/Programme Indicators
(4 Hours)

Tools and Techniques Presentations

"Logframe and Its Application to M&E"
Kristian Laubjerg, DANIDA

"The Challenge of Measuring WID Issues in Water
and Sanitation", Carolyn Hannan-Anderssen, SIDA

Group Discussion: On above.

COFFEE/TEA BREAK

Develop/Rank Key Indicators (Small Groups)
(Including internal, institutional indicators)

Report of Small Groups

Discuss and Synthesize (Total Group)
To be completed on Wednesday.

Close Day 2: Review Day/Preview Day 3



Workshop Agenda

WEDNESDAY, 27 June
<8:30AM-5:00PM)

Morning
Session 4: Project/Programme Indicators

Continued from previous day

As time allows, discussion of tools, cases, etc. from participants

LDNCH - 12:00-1:00PM

Afternoon

Session 5: Sector/National Indicators
(3hr 30min)

Guidelines and Tools

Andrew Macoun - Joint UNDP/World Bank Project Sector Review
Guidelines

Joseph Christmas - UNICEF - Indicators for National Monitoring

COFFEE/TEA BREAK

Developing Key Indicators (Small Group)

Select from previous levels

Add/Modify/Rank
Identify Global Issues and Indicators

Close Day 2-: Review Day /Preview Day 3\J



Workshop Agenda

THURSDAY, 28 June (
(8:30AM-5:00PM)

Morning
Session 6: PROFILE
(1 hour)

PROFILE: A Tool for Country Level Monitoring
Ingvar Ahman, WHO

Discussion/Using PROFILE

COFFEE/TEA BREAK

Session 7: Global Issues and Indicators

(2hr 15min)

Panel Discussion: "Issues for Global Monitoring"

Frank Hartvelt, DGIP/UNDP

Joseph Christmas, UNICEF
Dennis Warner, CWS/WHO
One Senior National Government Representative
Total Group: Open Forum - "Ideas for New Mechanisms for M&E"

LUNCH - 12:00-1:00PM

Afternoon
Session 8: Recommendations
(3 hours)

Develop specific recommendations for M&E for community,
project/programme, sector and global levels

Close Day 3: Review Day/Preview Day 4
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Workshop Agenda

FRIDAY, 29 June
(8:30AM-12:00noon)
(Allow for carry over from previous session)

Session 9: Defining Actions
(2 hours)

Each participant will develop a workplan for incorporating
recommendations

Sample ideas for actions will be discussed in total group

COFFEE/TEA BREAK

Session 10: Closing

Review goals and expectations
Check for unfinished business
Closing remarks.
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This paper in its entirety remains the
responsibility of the author alone and does
not constitute the formal position of any
organisation.
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Perhaps the only statement about the rural water
supply sector that can be made conclusively is
that it is difficult to make generalizations. This
is due to the variety of concrete situations in
different countries; differences in policy and
strategy of agencies involved- governments as well
as donors and NGOs; and the great variety of
project/programme set-ups - eg bilateral, multi-
lateral, multi-bi, NGO supported interventions,
and other combinations of these. There are large
scale national sector programmes,
programmes/projects focussed at district level,
projects at individual community level, pilot
projects, etc. The need for flexibility is clear -
in order to be able to respond to the enormous
variety of situations.

What I have to say in this paper will not suit all
contexts. My experience is with government-to-
government bilateral programmes, and is
geographically biased to East Africa, in
particular Tanzania. I know that the situation in
Central and South America, and Asia/Pacific can be
quite different - particularly when it comes to
the role of government and NGOs.

While this paper deals with the integration of
women into water supply and sanitation programmes,
and thus necessarily deals with the community,
household and individual levels, a broader
approach has been utilized. As will be discussed
below there are many different actors involved,
from central level agencies, to intermediate level
actors , (including regional/district government
agencies and project organisations), down to
community, household and individual levels - the
so-called "local level". It is not enough to
simply fix attention on the the local level and
expect that development of checklists will
automatically lead to more involvement. This is
especially true when local involvement is meant to
include women as well as men. There have been a
multitude of checklists on women in development
produced over the years in different sectors -
most of which have had very little practical
impact on programme design and implementation.
There is need for development of a policy and
strategy and the necessary awareness and
methodological skills within all supporting
agencies.
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There is also a limitation in simply pulling one
element - evaluation - out of a complex whole,
i.e. the planning cycle. There is need to see the
whole context and the inter-relatedness of the
different inputs. Monitoring and evaluation are
both intimately connected with planning and early
identification of simple critical indicators. All
parts of the planning cycle must be related to
policy and strategy.

SIDA has utilized the strategy to focus attention
upon itself as organization initially - to develop
policy, strategy and methodological tools,
including monitoring and evaluation. In this paper
I will attempt to share some of SIDA'S
experiences, as well as some of my own ideas on
where we have to focus more attention in the
future to achieve the desired integration of women
into water supply and sanitation
programmes/projects. Monitoring and evaluations is
one of the possible tools to achieve this.

t

1. THE COMPLEX CONTEXT

1.1. Integrated rural water supply programmes

"integration" in rural water supply
programmes/projects involves integration/inclusion

of two important "new" ingredients:

- sanitation inputs

- health education inputs
Integration in an "integrated rural water supply
and sanitation programme" does not imply
integration in the same sense as an "integrated
rural development programme" which usually has a
multitude of other broader developmental inputs at
community level, for example afforestation, health
interventions, small-scale industry inputs, etc.
This "demarcation of the field" with regard to
water supply and sanitation programmes/projects is
important as it has to do with the need for
concentration of efforts.

Development programmes and projects should have as
a goal the identification and support of local
planning and decision-making and problem-solving
capacity. They should support a process
(empowerment) at individual, household and
community levels so that other problem areas are
identified, and the means of tackling with them
developed by the individuals,households and
communities themselves. Water supply and
sanitation only provides an entry point.
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Indications of stimulation of other development
activities through interventions in water supply
and sanitation should not necessarily be
interpreted as evidence that these other
activities should be included in work plans, or
that project personnel should be involved in such
activities in the future. It should rather be
interpreted as evidence that the approach utilized
in the water supply/sanitation/health education
programme/project is successful in terms of
empowerment.

A second "problem" introduced by the wider concept
of improved water supplies combined with
sanitation and health education is that of
methodological approach. Water supply is normally
seen as a "public" service- which should be
developed and maintained for the community by the
community. Sanitation and environmental hygiene
are, however, very much issues for the household
and individual levels. It follows that different
approaches may be needed. For this reason some
researchers do not advocate integration of
sanitation and health education with water supply
improvements. However the pros and cons of this
will not be discussed here. It will instead be
taken as given that programmes/projects attempt to
integrate sanitation and health education.

A third aspect is the necessity for cooperation
and coordination of efforts by an increased number
of agencies, often at both central and
intermediate levels. This will be discussed in
more detail below.

1.2. The institutional set-up

Despite the rhetoric that development is a process
which should be based on felt needs and initiated
by local communities, and the use of such concepts
as "village-level planning" and "community
management",the reality is still that many
programmes are designed and implemented largely by
"outsiders". Efforts are, however, being made to
introduce changes in this respect in most
programmes today. Important steps are being also
being taken in small pilot projects, but
application on a wider scale is still slow. A
crucial aspect is the need for the "supporting
agencies" - both donors and government - to
identify and accept new roles where they support a
process initiated from within communities.

There is increasing discussion on the advantages
of utilizing NGOs - channelling all support
through them, or working with them as a complement
to efforts>through government agencies. The value
of the work of NGOs is evident. Even in the
context this paper is based on, ie. the
conventional type of government to government
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bilateral cooperation programmes in an East
African setting, cooperation with NGOs could be
very beneficial. But it is important to recognize
that utilizing NGOs often also involves a bypass
process, just as effectively as the separate
project/programme offices set up by donors
frustrated by lack of efficiency and committment
of government agencies.

The starting point in this paper is that it is
both desirable and possible to work for increased
integration of women through government agencies
in bilateral programmes. The challenge is to
develop the methodology to make this possible.

As mentioned previously, with the increasing use
of the broader concept of integrated water supply
and sanitation programmes f the institutional set
up to be worked through at government level has
become more complex. Previously
projects/programmes were developed in cooperation
with one ministry- in most cases the ministry for
water - and all financial support channelled
through this agency. Today because of efforts to
include health education and sanitation in all
water supply development programmes, and because
of the increasing; awareness of the need for
community participation, there are usually at
least 3 technical ministries involved in the
cooperation. Those usually included - besides the
ministry for water resources -are the ministry of
health and the ministry of community development
(or social services and welfare). In some
programmes there is a fourth coordinating agency
to work with as well.

This makes cooperation more complicated, time
consuming;,, and more difficult.

-There are often problems of cooperation between
these ministries since there is not a tradition of
cooperation and coordination at any level.

-Problems are created because of the different
levels of competence and influence of the
ministries involved. The ministry of water has
usually a more dominant position in a political
sense and is a relatively "strong" ministry in
terms of technical competence. The ministry of
community development or social services is
usually weaker in terms of influence, and is
sometimes lacking in technical competence. The
ministry of health usually comes somewhere in
between in terms of both influence and capacity.
However both these latter ministries have an
advantage in that they have a well-developed out-
reach system, usually reaching down to community
level, and even to household level. Since the
ministry responsible for community development or
social welfare usually has responsibility for
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participation, the status of the ministry has
implications for potential to involve women.

-The ministries have very different perceptions of
what the most important issues are and how to go
about working with them

The levels in the country formal structure

There are five levels to consider when planning
development cooperation programmes:

1. central (national)

2. intermediate

3. community

4. household

5. individual

The "intermediate" level is taken to mean levels
such as region, district, province, etc. It is of
necessity a simplification, especially since in
some cases such as Tanzania, there is both a
regional and district level.

The household and individual levels are emphasized
in this paper through the use of broadface, since
these two levels were previously often neglected.
Households were sometimes remembered, but the
individual was usually always excluded. Once
dealing with gender issues the individual level
becames very important - as is both household and
individual levels when dealing with issues such as
sanitation.

Traditional bilateral water supply programmes were
channelled through the national level to community
levej. (with some inputs made by regional/district
levels in terms of manpower, equipment,
channelling of national resources, etc) These were
usually top-down turn-key projects- handed to the
communities by the ministry.If households were
considered at all, it was presumed that they would
automatically be reached because of the contact
with the community level.

With decentralisation (at least on paper) in many
countries it became politically acceptable to work.
directly through the intermediate level (eg
district). Again inputs were directed to community
level - with expectations that households were
reached in this manner. There are theoretically
more possibilities for community participation
when working directly through the intermediate
level than through the national level. However it
does not occur automatically...



The diagram on the following page illustrates a
variety of types of approaches when it comes to
cooperation with the different levels.

2. INTEGRATION
PROGRAMMES

2.1. What do we
POLICY
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and why
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we want it:
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It is important to start with a definition of
"integration of women" as meaning involvement of
women alongside men in mainstream development
programmes/projects, rather than the establishment
of separate programmes/projects for women. It is
also taken here to imply involvement as actors on
the basis of their existing roles, rather than as
simply passive beneficiaries.

It is equally important to be clear why we want to
achieve "integration of women". Otherwise it is
difficult to develop adequate methodology. This is
an important policy question.

- is it seen as an equity issue- women have the
right to be involved

- is it a welfare issue - women must be assisted
to get access to benefits, to be given the
solutions to their problems

- is it an efficiency issue - women must be
involved otherwise programmes/projects fail

- is it an empowerment issue - women must be
assisted to develop resources necessary to
identify and solve their problems themselves.

The chart on the following page (based on the work
of Caroline Moser, 1989) illustrates the different
policy approaches and the resulting type of
programmes supported, as well as potential impact.

Many organizations probably utilize a combination
of these policy approaches. The welfare approach
is still found in many health programmes, and
doubtless can be found in the health education and
sanitation components of many water supply
programmes. SIDA (the Swedish International
Development Authority), for example, utilizes what
is called a "modified efficiency" policy approach
in its sector programmes, complemented with an
"empowerment" policy approach through support to
development of local organizations, and hence to
local initiatives.



DONOR AGENCY APPROACHES IN WATER SUPPLY PROGRAMMES/PROJECTS
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POLICY APPROACHES M WO1 DEVELOPMENT

'IME PERIOD

starting
ioint

'lew of
/omen

Type of
programme/
3roject
resulting

Zomments

(Based on work

WELFARE

1950s - 1970s

Women's most
important role is
that as mother

passive
beneficiaries

focus on
reproductive roles

health projects
nutrition
family planning
child-care

uncontroversial

popular with
govts/donors

marginal impact

of C. Moser, 1989)

EQUITY

1975 - 1985

Women's subordinate
situation is the
basis of all
their problems

actors

all types

too controversial

"western feminism"

threatens power
structures

ANTI-POVERTY

1970s

Poverty is
women's most
basic problem •

actors

focus on
productive roles

income-
generating
projects

can isolate and
marginalize

can increase
work-load

limited impact
on development

EFFICIENCY

1980 ...

Women as a resource
are under-utilized

Women are needed
for the success of
development inputs

key-actors

focus on
productive roles

all types

popular among
donor agencies

risk for
exploitation

can increase
work-loads

EMPOWERMENT

1975 ...

Lack of access
to resources is
women's biggest
problem

actors

mobilization
information
training
networking

controversial

takes distance
from western
feminism

third world
approach ^



The sector policy approach is "modified
efficiency" in the sense that women are recognized

i as actors; and because of the importance of the
i roles women already play it is recognized that

without women's participation programmes/projects
i cannot succeed. However there is also recognition
| of the fact that there is a risk of exploitation -

that women's participation must be carefully
planned and consideration given to the totality of

; their roles and work burdens. Women's
participation alongside men must be an equitable
participation, for example men and women cannot be
utilized for the same work under different
conditions, men being paid and women working as

1 _ volunteers.

t

t

2.2. How to go about achieving integration: STRATEGY AND
XQQLS.

2.2.1. Strategy:

Some important methodological aspects in strategy
development are:

i. integration into mainstream rather than
separate programmes/projects

ii. a gender approach rather than conventional
WID approach

iii. identification of where the responsibility
for integration of women lies within the
organization.

iv. integration into planning procedures as part
of normal routines

v. requiring that all personnel have the
necessary awareness and skills, rather than
developing gender or WID specialists.

i. Integration into mainstream?

The concept of integration, that is the
involvement of women in mainstream
programmes/projects is crucial. Establishment of
separate programmes/projects or components may
achieve some short-term results and benefits, but
inevitably fail in achievement of more strategic
long-term goals. Experience has also shown in many
cases that separate development inputs focussed
exclusively on women can lead to further isolation
or marginalisation. Women must be involved in
community development, alongside men.
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£i. A gender approach;*

It is proving to be more effective to utilize a
gender approach - focussing on both women and men,
rather than a conventional WID approach (which
focusses exclusively on women).

Gender as a concept is taken to mean the socially
determined roles women and men have, as opposed to
sex roles which are biologically determined.
Gender roles, unlike sex roles, are thus very
diverse and depend on the specific socio-cultural
setting. Gender roles are also changeable and not
static.

Three types of gender roles can be identified:

1. Reproductive
2. Productive
3. Community-linked

Women are involved in all three types of roles.
Women's reproductive roles are well known -
collection of water and firewood, food processing
and preparation, care of children, aged and sick,
household maintenance, etc. However women's
productive roles - in agriculture and income-
generating activities - have until recently been
largely invisible.

Men are normally considered to have the major
productive role in households- something which may
not always be true, especially in rural
households. Their reproductive roles - care of
family - are few or non-existent. This is an area
where change is needed - to try to stimulate more
involvement of men with reproductive roles.

The work of Caroline Moser has made an important
contribution to development of the third category
- community-linked roles. She has clarified the
differences between men's and women's roles at
this level. Men are normally involved in what is
called "politics"- which has a great deal of
status, and sometimes other gains, attached to it.
Women on the other hand are normally involved in
what can be called "community management" -
usually in areas where they traditionally play an
important role, for example water supplies or
health. Women's involvement is usually as unpaid
volunteers.

On the basis of knowledge of women's gender roles
it is possible to identify two areas of gender
needs, which are important in efforts to integrate
women.

The development of a gender approach within SIDA has been greatly
assisted by the work of Levy C and Moser C.
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i. practical gender needs
ii. strategic gender needs

Practical gender needs are related to areas where
women already have clear roles- where women need
to support to carry out their existing gender
roles more effectively. Most sector programmes
with WID components or focus on integrating women
are geared to assisting women with practical
gender needs, for example water supply programmes
provide better access to water; health services
which assist women with their roles in family
health; forestry inputs which provide better
access to firewood; agricultural programmes which
provide better seeds, extension,etc.

Strategic gender needs exist in areas where women
need changes in existing gender roles. There could
be, for example, need for legislative changes to
make it possible for women to own land. Very few
programme/projects focus on strategic gender needs
- i.e. have the promoting of changes in gender
roles- as a clearly defined goal. One exception
could be some health programmes/projects which now
try to focus efforts on both men and women - to
try to stimulate changes in gender roles around
family welfare, i.e. to relieve women of some of
the unequal burden of responsibility for family
welfare through promoting more involvement of men.
And also for the very important and practical
reason to ensure that health, nutrition and family
planning inputs have more chances of success. This
should also be the case with health education
inputs in water and sanitation programmes/projects
- they should be geared to men as well as women.

Having the meeting of strategic gender needs as a
clearly defined goal in sector programmes is
difficult, for the same reasons as it was
difficult for the equity policy approach to
succeed. An exclusive focus on strategic gender
needs is unacceptable to governments and donors
alike. However strategic gender needs can be met
without having them set up as important goals. The
question of methodology is crucial in this aspect.

An example can be taken from the water supply
sector. If the goal is to simply to provide women
with clean waterr and facilitate the carrying out
of their practical gender rolesf the
programme/project could be developed in many
different ways, for example in a welfare-oriented,
hand-out manner with little practical involvement
of women. Evaluation of impact would then be made,
in terms of the more conventional "benefits" -
such as lessened distance to walk, time savings,
possible health benefits. However, if the goal is
to involve women fully in all aspects of the
programme/project - and due emphasis is given to
development of suitable methodology for ensuring
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this involvement in planning and decision-making,
and providing access to contacts, information,
training, technology, jobs, etc. - strategic
gender needs can be met at the same time as
practical needs are met. Contribution can be made
to the development of a more active role at
community level by women, to the development of
women's self confidence; to the development of
more respect for women's contribution. In this
sense where the formal goals are the meeting of
practical gender needs, the meeting of strategic
gender needs is what could be called a "hidden
agenda" - achieved through the programme/project
methodology. The issues to be assessed in an
evaluation would then include such things as
women's access to and mastery of a new technology;
raising of women's educational level through
training programmes; acceptance of women's more
formal role at community level; women's increased
capacity for involvement in developmental
programmes/projects at community and household
levels.

With knowledge of gender roles and needs it is
possible to make a gender analysis at household
and community level -to investigate:

- who does what
- who has responsibility/control
- who has access to what resources
- what needs/problems arise as a result of the
gender division of roles and responsibilities
- what potentials can be discerned

On the basis of this gender analysis the planning
process should try to achieve the following:

- support women and men in the roles they already
have
- ensure that both women and men have access to
the necessary resources
- meet any gender needs identified
- support any required changes in gender roles
- try to utilize potentials and overcome
constraints.

iii. Identification of where responsibility lies

It is important from an operative point of view to
make clear from the beginning where the
responsibility for integration lies within the
organizations concerned. The ideal institutional
set-up is where all units - and all personnel
within these units- have.responsibility for
ensuring involvement of both men and women in all
aspects of all programmes. The need for developing
adequate awareness of the issues and skills for
planning is thus apparant. This approach is
preferable to establishing separate units or
personnel categories, and placing all
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responsibility on these "specialists". This latter
alternative is often unsuccessful since
marginalisation of the issue tends to be the
result.

Within SIDA, for example, the responsibility for
integration of women into overall country
programmes lies with the Regional Secretariats at
headquarter level. The Sector Offices have the
responsibility for development of gender-specific
policies and the required methodology. The Office
of Women in Development - which is a very small
unit - has a catalytic role - to give advice,
support efforts of other units, develop
methodology, and provide training in the necessary
skills. At Development Cooperation Office (DCO)
level the head of the office has overall
responsibiity, while the Sector Programme Officers
have responsibility for their respective sectors.
A WID Programme Officer at DCO level has a similar
role to the WID Office at headquarters.

iv. Integration into planning routines as part of
normal procedures

Another very important aspect is to ensure that
gender does not come in as a separate component
with separate planning routines, but is included
as a normal part of all planning routines. It is
counterproductive to develop separate routines
since what is required is the development of a
methodology- a manner of analysing, which should
be incorporated into all planning inputs at all
stges if women are to be truely integrated into
all aspects of mainstream programmes.

Success with a gender approach requires therefore
that the planning cycle and planning routines are
very well known. The most strategic entry-points
must be identified and the necessary tools
developed for utilizing these entry-points. For
example, within SIDA the following three formal
entry-points have been chosen as most strategic:

- Programme initiation and preparation
- Sector reviews
- Evaluations

Methodology has then to be developed for including
gender in these planning inputs, as part of
regular routines.

Initiation and preparation has been chosen as
strategic since it provides opportunity to try to
include gender from the very first stage of the
programme, and thus have impact on goal setting,
content and methodology, and to ensure that
indicators are identified and adequate monitoring
systems developed.
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Sector reviews are strategic because they occur on
a regular basis - every year or every second year.
There is thus a good possibility for regular
follow-up. Sector reviews are also carried out
jointly by government and donors, which means that
it is possible to initiate dialogue and begin to
work for increased committment to the issue of
gender.

Evaluations are considered important since they
provide an opportunity to assess past performance
and also make concrete recommendations for future
development. It is also possible to utilize
evaluations as an entry-point for gender, even
where there has not been a concrete goal to
involve women in the programmes/projects.

Three key aspects have been identified in the
three entry-points, which should be given special
attention:

- Terms of Reference
- Team composition
- Reporting back

Efforts must be made to ensure that the Terms of
Reference are gender-aware in a very concrete
manner. It is especially important to ensure that
gender comes in in all relevant areas, rather than
in a special separate section of the Terms of
Reference.

Ideally all team members should be gender aware.
However as a minimum requirement the team should
have at least one gender-aware member. This person
should have overall responsibility for
incorporating gender. Apart from providing
necessary information, this team member should
also play a catalyst role in ensuring that all
other team members are aware of the need to think
in terms of both men and women in whatever they
are dealing with.

Gender aspects should be included in the main body
of the report, and not as a separate report, or
annex/appendix.

v» Requiring that all personnel have the necessary
awareness and skills

It is short-sighted planning to focus on
development of gender specialists who will be
called on to make special inputs in different
stages of the planning cycle. A more long-term
strategy must be to ensure that all categories of
personnel, in.all involved organizations, have the
necessary awareness and skills in gender planning
methodology. In this manner gender will be
incorporated as a normal part of all planning and
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implementation, by economicst, technicians,
engineers, as well as social scientists.

2.2.2. Tools

:Certain tools have to be developed to assist in
the process of implementation of the chosen policy
and strategy. Some examples of such tools are
given below:

1. Personnel with catalyst roles
In the initial stages there will be a need for
some special catalyst categories, at both
headquarters and in the field.

2. Training in gender awareness and gender
planning methodology
Probably the most important tool is the training
programme. This should not only take upp issues or
awareness but should be very operational,
providing the necessary planning methodology. The
methodology question is the most underdeveloped
aspect of gender.

3. Gender analysis or profile at country level
Despite the multitude of WID reports available on
most countries, there is very little gender-
specific information. The information is also
often inaccessible - simply because there is too
much information to have to sort through for it to
be useful. A country gender analysis or profile
which gives a brief summary of main gender issues,
trends and priorities, set in the context of the
overall macro-economic, socio-economic and
political situation, and with information on
inputs being made by different agencies- both
local and external- can provide a very useful
background against which to plan concrete sector
inputs.

4. Plan of action
A plan of action with concrete practical
suggestions for incorporating gender in specific
programme/project activitiescan be useful,
especially if it can be developed in cooperation
with counterpart ministries, and followed up on a
regular basis. SIDA has such a tool under
development for use in all different sectors.

5. Indicators
Development of key indicators for monitoring and
evaluation is also an important tool, as will be
discussed further on.
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2.3. Integration of women: achievements and potential

2.3.1. Some general experience from participation in water
supply and sanitation programmes:

The integration of women into the water supply and
sanitation sector has to be put in the general
context of what has been attempted and achieved in
the area of participation generally (i.e. not
gender defined.)

The stages in the programme/project cycle which
have to be considered are:

1. Programme/project initiation and preparation

(planning and decision-making stage)

2. Implementation

3. Operation and Maintenance

4. Monitoring and Evaluation

y ^ Programme/project initiation and preparation

"7 y; Involvement in initiation and preparation of
•'(j,;. c •. programmes has very often been "turn-key",
• , '". ' especially when it has been geared to towards

gaining local understanding and acceptance of the
:, - programme/project as already decided upon, rather
;•"•- , p,^ than involvement in the process of planning and

v < ^ decision-making. However, as Narayan-Parker (1989)
. ~̂> points out "the emphasis has increasingly shifted

from community assistance in government
initiatives to government assistance in community
initiatives." There is increasing potential for
greater involvement of both women and men.

Implementation

;-, This often previously meant provision of labour or
"> local materials, with possibly participation in
? \ some form of water committee, which often had

/ '".-. . unclear definition of roles and responsibilities.
,'•' , Community management is now a popular goal -
/ .v although the methodology for attainment of such

-_, ( '> J management roles is not well developed. Since
. y •-:.-• water is one of women's major areas of

j *- responsibility traditionally, it is important that
'̂•'--;, any attempts to attain community level management

/ s / ""- should automatically include women.

1i- ' , Operation and maintenance
- i y

•-•., / •-'".- For various reasons (technical and/or economic
".' >: / ^ impossibility of the existing system) there has

"•? 6̂  been a clear shift from a centralized to a
decentralised maintenance system - with emphasis
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on putting more responsibility and control for
maintenance at village level. A great deal has
been done in the area of technology development to
make this a realistic possibility. However there
remains a lot to be done in terms of increasing
potential at community level, especially when it
comes to involvement of women.

In the shifts from the central government's and
supporting agency's dominant role to more
responsibility and involvement at community and
household level, it is extremely important to have
a gender perspective. Both women and men must be
given the possibility for full and active
participation. It is especially important in the
water sector because of the key role women have
traditionally played. It is a negative development
for women if men begin to play a dominant
managerial role in a women-oriented sector, and
women come into a dependency role in an area where
they have previously had independent responsible
roles.

2.3.2. Potential participation at community level:

There are indications that the potential for
involvement of both women and men in water supply
and sanitation programmes has increased
considerably in recent years. Some of the roles
which both women and men can play during the
different stages of the planning cycle are listed
below:

1. Initiation and preparation:

- attendance at meetings
- participation in committees
- participation in HRD - training programmes

2. Implementation:

- provision of labour (paid or unpaid)
- provision of local resources/materials
- formal work-force participation (eg builders)
- participation on committees

3. Operation and maintenance:

In positions such as-
- pump attendants (mechanics)
- site caretakers
- health workers
- store-keepers
- committee members
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4. Monitoring and Evaluation:

- in training inputs
- as team members
- as interviewees
- as receipients of information
- in follow-up

A summary of some of the concrete actions that
have been attempted in many programmes, as well as
some suggestions for what could be further
developed in the future, is presented in Annex 1.

I

I

3. MONITORING AND EVALUATION

3.1. Evaluation - the process

Evaluation should be seen as an on-going process,
rather than as a one-time intervention. Each
decision made in a programme/project is based on
some form of monitoring and evaluation. Annual
reports, annual reviews, etc, are part of this on-
going process. If relevant indicators can be
identified early on in the planning stage,
evaluation can become a normal part of
programme/project routines through regular
monitoring, for example through record-keeping,
collection of statistics, etc.

Evaluation should ideally be "a natural built-in
process...which provides timely, relevant
information to those who need to make decisions".
(Rugh, 1986). The objective is to create a steady
flow of basic information essential to decision-
making, without overloading the system.

Monitoring and evaluation as a process can be
illustrated through the diagram on the following
page.

3.2. Formal evaluations; for whomf by whom, for what
pupurpose?

A more in-depth, detailed review is necessary from
time to time. This is what can be called a formal
evaluation. A formal evaluation should, ideally,
be able to draw heavily on the accumulated
information from the on-going informal evaluation
process.

Purpose of formal evaluations

Formal evaluations are often carried out
- at the end of activities
- mid-way, to prepare a new phase
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- when, for different reasons, basic decisions
have to be made about future directions

An evaluation may have the following objectives:

- assessment of achievement of objectives
(but note that the objectives themselves may need
evaluation)

- assessment of progress and suggestions for
necessary improvements

- provide information for planning further
development

Target group

Conventionally the target group has been seen as
the "outsiders" - the financial supporters, the
technicians involved in implementation, the
government, etc. Project personnel have been seen
less as a target group, and normally communities,
households and individuals - men and women, have
not been thought of at all in this respect. In
many cases the latter groups do not even get
access to the information gathered during the
evaluation. Project personnel and communities,
households and individuals must be seen more
clearly as target groups.

The evaluators

The normal practice has been to send in a team of
"outside experts". A failing in many teams has
been the lack of any member qualified to give
adequate consideration to social-cultural aspects
(let alone gender aspects)- i.e. what the
communities and households (gender disaggregated)
feel. There is an increasing tendancy to include a
social scientist, and to try to include at least
one woman on each team. Another increasing trend
is to try to include local expertise.

The need to get an objective picture of the
situation (which is not always obtained through
the exclusive use of outsiders) should not mean
that local-level personnel and communities cannot
be involved. There is a need to develop a
methodology for adequate self-evaluation inputs by
these two groups in formal evaluations. This would
provide a valuable complement to the information
provided by other expertise - local and foreign
"outsiders". It would also make the whole formal
evaluation process more meaningful to both
personnel and communities. Participatory
evaluation can also be seen as a tool to bring
about more real participation in the programme as
a whole.

There is general consensus on the value of
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participatory evaluation. It can lead to the
development of analytical skills needed at
community level in order to be able to identify
and deal with problems, needs and establish
priorities. It also gives the communities and
households the possibility to assess the
performance of development inputs which affect
them directly. In the short-term participatory
evaluation can be expected to lead to increased
involvement in the programmes being evaluated, and
in the long-term to increased involvement in
development at community level. That there is
potential for developing participatory evaluation
is also clear. "It is a myth that only an
"evaluation specialist" can do a good objective
evaluation. An analytical approach, good practical
experience, and a broad, objective outlook can be
found in most communities, and in project field
staff." (Case-Davis, 1989)

The development of participatory evaluation
methodology in an on-going monitoring and
evaluation process, could increase the potential
for involvement of women in all aspects of
programmes, provided conscious efforts are made to
include them from the beginning.

3.3. Methodology questions

It is decidedly easier to count handpumps or
standpoints, or to describe/discuss activities,
than it is to assess impact andbenefits, levels of
real participation, perceptions of participants,
etc.

If participatory evaluation is to be attempted -
or even if the objective is simply to try to give
more consideration to social-cultural aspects -
several types of methodology will probably need to
be utilized. For example, formal interviews,
surveys, small group meetings, observation, etc.

//What is needed is more the development of an
(\h analytical methodology, rather than a standard set
''of questions or indicators.

Methodology for participatory evaluation is under
development- at least in terms of what can be done
at community level. However lists of what can be
done at community level are of little practical
use if the necessary skills are not found in
supporting agencies, and those requesting and
financing evaluations. Training is required for
those to be involved from community and project
level.
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Indicators:

Choice of key indicators for on-going
°s, n monitoring/evaluation is crucial. Two factors are

/* important:
a) there should be few indicators

b) they should be the most critical ones for
achievement of goals and further developmentc

I

I

It is extremely important to "balance the need to
know with the ability to find out". (Rugh, 1986)
To this can be added the ability to utilize,
Attempts should only be made to measure what
available skills/resources can find out and
utilize. Badly collected, inadequate or poorly
presented statistics can do more harm than good.
Over-burdening of programme/project personnel must
also be avoided. It is a waste of resources to
collect more statistics at programme/project level
than can be handled satisfactorily.

Dissemination

There is a challenge in how to go about presenting
the information in a meaningful manner to the
different target groups, especially the local
level. At the very least there must be a summary
translated into the local language. Another
minimum requirement should be discussion around
the report at both community and local project
level through a workshop or seminar. Ideally
similar seminars/workshops would have been held
before and during the evaluation to discuss terms
of reference, implementation, etc.

4. MONITORING AND EVALUATION OF THE INTEGRATION OF WOMEN IN
WATER AND SANITATION PROGRAMMES/PROJECTS

4.1. What has been done generally in the water and
sanitation sector

A great deal of work has been put into development
of procedures for monitoring and evaluation, both
on a general level and within different sectors,
eg forestry, health, etc., as is illustrated by
some of the references in the bibliography. Within
the water sector an excellent starting point has
been provided by the Miniumum Evaluation Procedure
(MEP)(WHO 1985). The key indicators identified
here are:

- functioning
- utilization
- impact

In the UNDP/PROWWESS programme the over-riding
goal is identified as achieving effective and
sustainable utilization through strategies which
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are replicable. (Narayan-Parker, 1989) Further
progress has been made with the development of
these three key indicators:

- effective use
- sustainability
- replicability

The goal now must be to make these indicators
gender-specific. The indicators can be presented
in a gender-specific manner but this would
probably not be sufficient to bring about the
required changes in awareness and methodological
skills. It would be necessary to develop a
training programme to stimulate development of
awareness and skills in utilization of the
indicators. This type of training would be needed
for policy-makers and administrators in
governments and all supportive agencies, at all
levels, and for technicians, extension staff, as
well as the communities involved.

There will also be a peed to develop other gender-
specific indicators required to be able to assess
achievement of objectives and progress with
integration of women . This is an area where very
little has been done so far. It will be necessary
to go beyond the assessment of more conventional
"benefits" for women such as lessening of work
load through shorter distance, releasing of
resources for other areas through time savings,
and the controversial and problematic health
benefits. Some form of assessment of more long-
term strategic impact on women at household,
community and project levels, needs to be made.

In discussions of the type of gender-specific
indicators required an important step is made away
from the past trend for discussions on gender in
evaluations to simply "evaluate past evaluations",
instead of developing the necessary methodology
for making evaluations more gender aware. What is
important to keep in mind is, however, that what
is being sought is not a blueprint but rather a
methodological model which can be utilized in, and
adapted to, many different situations.

4.2. The reality we work with today

To a great extent, in parts of this paper I am
dealing with an ideal situation where new
programmes/projects are being planned, which will
establish monitoring and evaluation set-ups from
the initial planning stage. The reality is, of
course, that evaluations being carried out today
are assessing programmes/projects which have been
on-going for many years - where baseline data is
very inadequate, indicators never identified, and
as a result monitoring systems never established.
On top of this even through organizations have
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general policies regarding integration of women
into development these policies are often not
reflected in the objectives of concrete sector
policies and programmes. The challenge here is to
utilize evaluations as tools in a constructive
manner to introduce integration of women

Evaluation in on-going programmes/projects

As pointed out earlier, SIDA today gives priority
to formal evaluations as an entry-point for gender
discussions. These evaluations are usually
situation analyses rather than impact analyses.
Some of the types of issues which have been raised
in relation to gender are illustrated in Annex 2.
As mentioned previously SIDA also focusses
attention on the three key aspects:

- adequate Terms of Reference
- gender competent team
- adequate reporting back

If these formal evaluations are developed as a
process it is possible to make significant
achievements. Two important aspects have to be
considered, the necessity to be constructive in
approach, and the need to emphasize follow-up. In
situations where integration of women has not been
a concrete programme/project goal it is of little
use to simply point to failure to consider women .
The report can instead, point to potential for
future action, identify all gender-specific data
available, and identify important knowledge gaps.
If follow-up is adequate the report can be
utilized to give rise to dialogue at all levels
which can lead to appropriate changes.

Again the question of methodology is crucial since
it is not simply enough to try to give special
emphasis to women,in a separate section. Gender is
an issue, a method of analysing, which should
pervade the whole report. In one recent evaluation
carried out great efforts were made to consider
women, but the report could only be described as
gender-blind. The main part of the report focussed
on the household level (where it was ascertained
that 90% of respondents were women- for different
reasons). A separate section was included on poor
families (where it was reported that female-headed
households dominated). Finally a separate section
was provided on women (as a vulnerable group).
Three sections provided similar information on
women. There was thus an overloading with
information and yet no gender conclusions were
drawn. It would be preferable to have gender
pervading the whole report. There is no need for
separate sections.
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4.3 Planning for the future

To incorporate gender into programmes/projects
three types of information are required at
different stages, and all three types are
interrelated.

1. Base-line information necessary for adequate
planning and decision-making with full
participation of both men and women, and
development of adequate indicators for monitoring
and evaluation.

2. Information on strategy/methodological approach
in implementation- how to go about stimulating and
supporting women's involvement.

3. Indicators to be included in on-going
monitoring and evaluation, and included in more
formal evaluations.

It is typical that many on-going programmes today
have not had adequate baseline data, which has
meant that there has been a weakness right through
the programme cycle. For this reason it is not
possible to isolate monitoring/evaluation from the
total project cycle. Monitoring and evaluation
have roots in the planning and decision-making
stage.

1. Baseline information

The following kinds of gender-specific information
are important to collect:

at household level:

- division of labour
- time budget information
- division of decision-making
- information channels
- income sources and utilization
- consumption patterns
- access to resources: technology, credit, HRD,

extension
- labour productivity levels
- participation in community events
- economic participation indicators:

agriculture
formal sector
informal sector

- human resources indicators: education levels
health/nutrition
family size
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at community level:

- information channels (formal and non-formal)
- decision-making processes (formal and non-
formal)
- community activities and gender participation
- organizations active in community

2. Methodological approach in implementation

In this area a great deal has been done at
community and sometimes household level. If the
baseline data is adequate and if the approach has
been operative rather than simply descriptive the
information provided should facilitate development
of a suitable methodology for implementation.

Efforts to ensure an adequate knowledge base for
integration fo women should be on-going
throughout the entire planning process.
Information needs may have been insufficiently met
initially, or information collected become out-
dated. There is also a continuous need for
collection and analysis of data, to be able to
measure the success of the chosen methodology.

Some concrete examples of the types of
methodological inputs required are given below:

Exemple 1i

Objective:

To ensure that women receive all information
given, and have possibility to make contributions
to planning and decision-making, through village
meetings.

Information provided through the baseline:

- women's workload and balancing of roles make it
difficult for them to attend meetings at certain
times of the day, or in certain periods of the
agricultural season

- women are not normally reached with information
on meetings/community events

- women are not normally active at meetings they
do attend, because active participation is frowned
upon and/or because they do not have enough
background information

- women have difficulties to concentrate because
of having to mind children at the same time
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Methodology developed:

a) to ensure that women are reached with
information on meetings:
- through calling special meetings
- through advertising meetings with
posters/loudspeakers etc

b) to ensure that meetings are held at convenient
times

c) to develop means of getting sufficient
background information to women
- through holding separate meetings for women well
in advance to give them time to discuss and
develop opinions

d) to find ways for women to get their opinions
over at meetings
- through supporting individual women prepared to
speak out
- through finding male spokesmen accepted by women
and prepared to present the women's views
- through project staff presenting the women's
opinions

e) to solve child-care problems
- through holding meetings when school children
are at home and can take care of smaller children
- providing child-care facilities

Exemple 2:

Objective:

To involve women in human resources development,
for example training as technicians

Information provided through the baseline:

- women have total responsibility for reproductive
activities and a major share of responsibility for
production, which means they will not be released
easily from these duties for long periods, and not
at all in certain agricultural periods.

- because of women's subordinate position it will
be difficult to get men to permit them to travel
long distances from home, for long periods

- women have total responsibility for young
children and because of breast-feeding cannot be
separated from them

- women have difficulties to compete with men
because they lack some of the required
qualifications, self-confidence and experience
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Methodology developed:

a) to adapt time and location of training courses
- hold several shorter courses rather than one
long course
- locate training as close to village as possible
- time courses to suit the agricultural season

b) provide child-care facilities to allow women to
attend with small children

c) ensure that women have possibility to compete
with men
- reduce qualifications and adapt training as
necessary
- provide women with an "introductory course" to
allow them to catch up with men

d) reduce suspicion about training programmes
- advertise clearly what the training is about
- allow husbands to visit course centre before
training

3. Monitoring; and evaluation

The indicators developed to facilitate an on-going
process of monitoring and evaluation should
include gender-specific information on
functioning, utilization and impact and the
indicators already identified:
- efficient use
- sustainability
- replicability

Efficient or effective utilization is described as
economic, hygienic and consistent use of
facilities to maximize benefits without haveing
negative consequences. Sustainability is broadly
defined as development of the problem solving
capacity at community and agency levels.
Replicability implies optimal use of local
resources building on indigenous knowledge
systems, culture, institutions and personnel.

There are gender implications in all these areas
which must be brought out more clearly. An attempt
to illustrate some of the possible gender aspects
is found in annex 3.

The following aspects need special attention in
gender-aware monitoring and evaluation:

a) access to and control over resources provided:

- information
- training/skills
- technology
- employment opportunities- income
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- credit (eg for latrines)

b) control over decision-making
at both household and community levels

c) Human Resources Development
particularly related to access to:

new technology
new roles
new skills

d) stimulation of other development activities

e) Development of skills/competence
especially in relation to analytical and problem-
solving capacity

f) Impact on status in the community
through new leadership roles, increased production
leading to cash income, etc

g) Changes in self-perception
relating to their roles in the water and
sanitation section, in particular with regard to
leadership and management - but also on a wider
level in the community generally

h) Changes in work situation
- time budget
- impact on productive roles
- impact on reproductive roles
- impact on balancing of roles
- expansion into new areas

""̂ i-) Possible indications- of health impact
relating to utilization of water in household and
hygienic practices at household level, as well as
possible impact on general health status of new
roles, and possible energy savings.

The aspects of sustainability and replicability
can also be applied in the area of integration of
women.

Sustainability:
Have women the possibility to sustain the
achievements in temrs of:
- access to resources
- changes in economic situation
- changes in status/influence at household and
community levels
once implementation is complete and supportive
staff withdrawn.

Replicability:
Is there a real possibility for women to carry
over awareness and skills developed into other
areas in household and community?
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Need for training programmes

As pointed out earlier the development of
checklists or lists of indicators will have little
impact if there is not sufficient committment to
them, or competence to use them. It is essential
that intermediate level personnel are well trained
in monitoring and evaluation techniques - and
where participatory evaluation is to be developed,
trained in the necessary skills for this approach.
In a participatory evaluation set-up there will
also be a need for some training of communities to
allow them to participate successfully. Policy
discussions at central level will be crucial if
gender aware monitoring and evaluation as a
process is to be established.

t
5. SUMMARY OF CONCLUSIONS

In a discussion on monitoring and evaluation of
the involvement of women in water supply and
sanitation programmes, it is important to look at
the whole " women in development" issue in a broad
sense - i.e. the policy approach (goals and
ideological framework), the strategy (action plan
and methodology ) and necessary tools (one of
which could be indicators for monitoring and
evaluation) Aspects such as the need for a gender
approach (focus on men and women rather than an
exclusive focus on women), and integration into
mainstream programmes rather than development of
separate programmes, should be clearly
established. As should the need to ensure that
efforts to involve women are undertaken as part of
normal planning routines by all personnel.
Training in gender awareness and gender planning
methodology thus becomes crucial for the
attainment of goals.

Ironically one of the main constraints to
achievements in this area has been due to an
exclusive focus on community and household
levels,and the neglect of all other levels, both
above and below. The "institutional set-up" is
complex, with many actors working at several
different levels. Consideration must be given to
the roles of all actors at all levels in the
development of gender in monitoring and evaluation
as an on-going process throughout the whole
programme cycle.

The policy makers and project personnel at the
different levels must be brought along in the
process of change. There is a need for more
dialogue with policy makers at central level, to
gain more committment to policy and strategy
approaches. There is also an urgent need for
dialogue and training at the intermediate level
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for project personel. Unless the intermediate
level actors are committed and competent,
achievements will remain limited, despite the
existence of well-developed and relevant
indicators. .

It is not constructive from a gender point of view
to continue to only talk in collective terms, for
example " households", "consumers". There is a
need for more gender-specific information -
information on men and women, their roles and
responsibilities, access to resources, special
needs, potentials, etc. Households must be gender
disaggregated.

Since evaluation is a process intimately linked to
all other parts of the planning cycle, it must be
placed in its broader context if discussions are
to be useful. Establishment of goals and
priorities are made in the programme initiation
and preparation stage, as is the identification of
key indicators. These have obvious implications
for monitoring and evaluation.

Evaluation can be developed as a tool to promote
participation, especially if self-evaluation or
participatory evaluation as a methodology is
introduced. Both women and men should be involved
in this process. Development of methodology and
training programmes will be crucial.

The operationalisation of gender into monitoring
and evaluation is the important "next step".The
indicators identified by PROWWESS - efficient use,
sustainability and replicability - must be taken
from the collective household level to the gender-
specific level. Other gender-specific indicators
may need to be developed. Key areas where special
gender-specific attention is needed include:

- access to and control over resources
- decision-making, leadership and mnangement roles
- human resources development
- development of competence/skills
- stimulation of other development
- changes in work situation
- changes in status in community
- changes in self perception
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By Peter TSCHUMI D R A F T

{publicB9}
MONITORING AND EVALUATION OF A PROJECT'S EFFECTIVENESS

In community water supply and sanitation projects, the management
usually restricts itself to monitor and evaluate the project's
effenciency, i.e., the direct progress and its immediate outputs.
Although a more extended evaluation, which includes the systema-
tic registration of the project's effects (effectiveness and
impact) would be desirable, the management mostly omits it, for
considerations of its complexity along with excesive expenses and
additional resources. — There is an example currently in practice
proves how it is possible to achieve the evaluation of a pro-
ject's effectiveness without external support for the project and
with no extra costs. The PROPAR monitoring and evaluation
system (MES) , based on objectively verfiable indicators, is run
by the project's own personnel and contributes effectively to the
improvement of the project management. In addition, the MES
supplies some information about the project's (health-)impact and
is therefore an excellent base for high level decisions for both
the national policy makers and the external support agency.

INTRODUCTION

PROPAR (Proyecto de Pozos y Acueductos Rurales) is a comunity wa-
ter supply and sanitation program in northern Honduras. Like
other similar projects in developing countries all over the
world, it is part of the national strategy to achieve the aims of
the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade
(1981 - 1990). Co-financed by the Honduran and Swiss governments
(Directorate of Development Cooperation and Humanitarian Aid,
SDC), PROPAR is run by the Honduran Ministry of Health and there-
fore is completely integrated in its institutional, structure.
This implies the support of the Ministry's strategy of rural
primary health cars, i.e., the PROPAR health-promoters in addi-
tion to the project specific activities (water supply, sanita-
tion and hygiene education) also undertake functions concerning
child survival programs like diarrheal disease control, immuno-
preventible diseases (vaccination), acute respiratory infection
reduction and others.

In view of this high institutional integration on the one hand,
and the independent project management on the other hand, PROPAR
created an additional internal instrument to measure not only the
project's progress and efficiency, but also the project's effects
(effectiveness) and its long-term improvements on the health
status of the beneficiaries (impact).

j



THE GENERAL MONITORING AND EVALUATION FRAMEWORK

Proceeding from the general conceptual monitoring and evaluation
framework used by the Swiss SDC to monitor and evaluate develop-
ment projects (cf. table 1 ) , PROPAR decided to concentrate on the
elaboration of a monitoring and evaluation system (MES) for
effectiveness, including some indicators of universal public
health significance (health impact) due to the following reasons:

a) For the monitoring of the project's efficiency, i.e. the "con-
trol of the efficient operation of activities under optimal
use of the available inputs, PROPAR already had a tool in
practice and that had proved to be useful.

b) Experiences show that a sensible health impact evaluation re-
quires complex study design and extensive sample sizes to be
statistically accurate, and therefore depends on external pro-
ject support along with substantial extra costs.

c) In contrast, the effectiveness of a project can be achieved
through an adequate MES without additional external resources
and represents a supplementary method to improve the pro-
ject management and to evaluate the sustainabi1ity of the
project's effects.

[Table 1 ]

PLANNING AS BASIS AND INDICATORS AS MEANS OF MEASUREMENT FOR THE MES

Using the ZOPP 1) planning method, in 198S PROPAR was replanned
to prepare the oncoming project phase (1989 - 9 1 ) . Constructed in
different phases, the product of the joint large analysis and
planning work is a logical planning matrix which depicts the
basic structure of the overall project: the hierarchy of objec-
tives (overall goal, purpose of the project, and results/outputs)
as well as their logical relationship to the indicators, activi-
ties, the given means of verification, and the important as-
sumptions (external influences representing a risk for implemen-
tation ) .

1) ZOPP is the acronym for the German "Zielorientierte Projekt-
planung" (objectives-orientated project planning).



The central feature of monitoring is the measurement and verifi-
cation of the operation of activities, the performance (outputs
and effects) and the impact of a project. Meanwhile, activities
are directly measurable and controllable, objectives (expected
results, project purpose and overall goal) can only be indirectly
observed and measured because they mostly produce outputs and
effects in complex situations. This requires indicators, i.e.,
the specification of variables that will register indirectly the
real situation. Indicators reflect both qualitatively and quan-
titatively measureable changes of an existing situation, classi-
fied as subjectively valuable and objectively verifiable indica-
tors, respectively.

THE PRDPAR MES OF EFFECTIVENESS

The 20PP method exclusively considers objectively verifiable indi-
cators to guarantee an independent and correct repetition of the
indicators' measuring process. On this precondition the PROPAR
planning team stated indicators for all objective levels by ap-
plying the following procedure (see table 2):

a) search of a criterion to describe the development of a situation
b) formulation of a precise indicator to enable the application of

the criterion
c) magnification of the indicator: definition of absolute (limiting)

values
d) identification of means of verification.

[table 2]

A detailed study of table 2, the synopsis of objectives - indica-
tors (-results), shows some indicators on an overall goal level
(cases of diarrhea and infant/child mortality rates). These per—
mit PROPAR to approximate the improvement in health status of the
target group (health impact).

However, the majority of the indicators is related to project
purpose and the result/output level, and is therefore focused on
measuring the effective-ness of PROPAR's performance.

According to the kind of objective, the indicators belong to
various classes:
- sociological (e.g. women participation)
- socio-economical (e.g. financial contribution in the construction
of water supply systems by municipal authorities and/or politi-
cians )

- economical (e.g. direct institutional construction cost per be-
neficiary )

- technical (e.g. quality of construction of the systems).



In order to assure the full incorporation of an objective's
content sometimes it has been necessary to compliment the key
indicators with additional proxy and auxiliary indicators. Parti-
culary the measurement of technical aspects has required the use
of indicators composed of several subordinated (technical) cri-
teria in form of checklists (cf. table 3).

Also, considering the project's limited (human) resources, part
of the data is being gathered by applying the sample test method
on a systematic and non-random basis. Selective criteria are, "for
example, the promoter responsible for the target group, together
with the age and location of their constructed water and sanita-
tion systems. Therefore, the MES data is not scientifically
based, and the MES results show relative tendencies rather than
absolute values.

Thus it is evident that the PROPAR MES (of effectiveness) is not
a complete reflection of the project's reality, but rather it
consists of key indicators orientated on objective verification
and simple data gathering, which implies a few extra expenses to
guarantee a non-equivocal interpretation, and basically to assure
its feasibility: "It is better to be approximately right than
precisely wrong".

DISCUSSION OF 1988 AND 1989 MES RESULTS

The application of the MES in 1988-89 made it possible not only
to compare the obtained results of the monitored information of
the two years, but also to test the aptitude of the MES in gene-
ral, and more specifically the feasability of data collection by
project personnel and the validity of the defined indicators for
the project objectives.

A selective analysis of the monitored information (cf. table 2)
shows the facilities supplied by the SME. For example, the
expected project output No. 2 (importance of potable water and
sanitation recognized by authorities) registers an improvement,
e.g., the financial participation of mayors and other politicians
in the construction increased, showing the project's efforts in
public relation accumulated over the two years.

In contrast to this, the well program and the activities in
operation and maintenance (expected project outputs No. 4 and 5)
in 1989 were slightly less effective than in 1988. The disappoin-
ting results can be explained in part by a decrease in morale of
the project personnel due to delays in salary payments. Because
of this inconvenience, Honduran government employees concentrated
their efforts on the essential actvities which in the case of
PROPAR, meant that the promoters tended to uphold the performance



in the construction activities and neglected less important res-
ponsabi1ities in their opinion such as: hygiene education or the
operation and maintenance program.- More specifically, the shal-
low well project suffered in the lowlands from poor groundwater
conditions due to floods and high concentrations of iron and
manganese oxide, as well as socio-economical problems stemming
from the national economical crisis: Because of the people's
former higher living standards , a simple hand pump often repre-
sents a lower class water system, even if currently their finan-
cial possibilities only suffice for operation and maintenance _ of
such a hand pump.

[TABLE 3]

THE VALUE OF THE MES FOR THE PROJECT MANAGEMENT

This brief discussion of some aspects of the processed MES data
shows the objectively verifiable indicators' value for the pro-
ject. Although these indicators provide only absolute numbers,
they contain the risk of being interpreted one-sidedly by people
unfamiliar with the project. This recorded data helps the project
management to understand the project's course in more detail,
especially concerning the effectiveness of its output. More impo-
rtantly, it supplies the necessary information, prepared in an
objective and comprehensive manner, for a discussion and analy-
sis on the promoters' level.

For this purpose, PROPAR organizes annual evaluation meetings
with the projet management, all promoters, the administration
and people indirectly involved in the project such as executives
from the Ministry of Health and the Swiss SDC. These common
discussions and assessments of the annual MES results guarantee
their correct interpretation and a participative analysis of the
substancial and direct causes of both negative and positive
aspects of the project's progress. At the same time, evaluation
meetings give the promoters the opportunity to report and discuss
other observations or (personal) requests concerning the project
environment. Such information, classified as subjectively veri-
fiable indicators, complement the objective MES indicators.
Their consideration, even if it is not quantifiable, is essential
and in many cases indispensable for the finding out the effects
indicated by the processed MES information.

In addition, the annual systematic data gathered by means of
specially created forms (cf. table 3) has intensified and im-
proved the field supervision. Through these forms, recording
objectively, verifiable information only, the superiors' job is
alleviated, mainly with regard to the pointing out of deficien-
cies in promoters' field work. Promoters on their part partici-
pate directly in the filling out of the forms and therefore
practice a self-evaluation. This at the same time increases their
identification with the MES, which is one of the essential pre-



conditions for the successful implementation of a MES and deci-
sive for its chance to become an integral part of the project
management.

On the other hand, the Ministry of Health and the SDC head
quarters have a pronounced interest in information about the
project's effects, its effectiveness and its impact. This is the
most significant basis for decision-making concerning important
events taking place within a project, such as the preparation
of a new phase or when there is a felt need for a fundamental
change in the project objectives.

In conclusion, it can be summarized that the PROPAR monitoring
and evaluation system is primarily a very helpful instrument to
refine the project management. It makes the decision-making for
the whole project personnel more obvious and improves through its
objective monitoring process the willingness and capacity of pro-
ject personnel for self-evaluation and self-criticism. In addi-
tion, it supplies to national sector policy makers and external
support agencies information for high level executive decisions.
- Concerning the PROPAR'S future, its own MES, i.e., its own
monitored information will co-determine when at the end of 1991
the decision will be made, if and how PROPAR will continue.
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Table 1. General lionitoring and Evaluation Framework (slightly modified)

Existing Situation - - - -
(e.g. regarding population,

region, economy, sector, etc.)

(Identi-f ication)

P

L

A

N

N

I

N

G

! Development con- ;
! strain!, potential!
_J (felt need, key

J_ssues, etc.)

Overall Goal

(Project)
Purpose

(Strategy)

I
Expected
Outputs,
Results

I
(Planned

Activities)

Planned
Inputs

MONITORING/EVALUATION
OF THE IMPACT

» General Development
,g. regarding population,

region, economy, sector, etc.

MONITORING/EVALUATION
OF THE EFFECTIVENESS '

MONITORING/EVALUATION
OF THE EFFICIENCY

Impact,
Global Effects

t
Direct
Effects

Achieved
Outputs,
Results

•
(Actual

Activities)

Actual
Inputs

E

F

F

E

C

T

S

I
ri
p
L
E
ti
E
N
T
A
T
I
0
N

[Source: Swiss DC, 1988]



Table 2. Synopsis of Objectives - Indicators and the ME5 Results froa 1988 and 1939

Sunary of
Objective

Overall Goal

Target population's living
standard ieproved

Project Purpose

The provision of potable
Hater and basic sanitation
of target population
improved

Results/Outputs:

1. Beneficiaries nade aware of
health, sanitation and
hygiene topics related to
the use of Hater and en-
vironnental sanitation

2. laportance of potable Hater
and sanitation recognized by
authorities

O b j e c t i
Criterion

v e 1 y V e r i f i a b l e I n d i c a
Indicator

Indicators that Overall Goal is reached:

Cases of diarrhea

Mortality rates

Cases
Total

Total
Total

Total
Total

Indicators which show the

Population cover-
age of potable
water and sani-
tation

Total
Total

Total
Total

Total
Total

Indicators, describing the

Extent of women's
participation

Extent of partici-
pation in the ope-
ration of the work

Actual acception
of latrines

Financial particip.
of authorities
in construction

attended of children < 5 years /
cases attended of ch. < 5 years

deaths of children < 5 years /
births (X 1000)

deaths caused by diarrhea of children
population < 5 years

t o r s

< 5 years

achievement of a succesful Project Purpose:

population served with Hell/
target population

popul. served H. gravity-flow systeas
target population

population served with latrines/
target population

Result/Outputs:

Extent of participation of noiten
on the Hater corsiittees

Tern of project completion

Population coverture in the area of
prograoatic responsability

I of financial contributions of sayors and
politicians in the construction

6

(GFS)/ 8

35

Magnitude

9

(I.G.I)

( 78,6 de < 1 ana /
Total births (X1000)

(1.G.2)
/ ?

(1.G.3)

52 (end of 1991)

(I.P.I)

7. (end of 1991)
(I.P.2)

2 (end of 1991)
(I.P.3)

fit least one noman per
water comiiittee (I.R.1.1)

Haxiaua of 3 ronths for
digging wells (I.R.I.2)
Less
GFS

6FS:
H:
L:

:han 6 months for
(I.R.1.3)
1002

(I.R.I.4)

702 - 57.
20'/ - 32
WL - 22 (I.R.

Results
froi 1988

-

-

-

4379/ (2.
168257

6202/ (3.
168257

18926/ (11
168257

82

3.8 a.

9 s.

m

63.62 -
12.9Z -

2.1) 6 2 -

[not

Results
froi 1989

yet
available
frois
Ministry
of Health]

67.)

m

.21)

(W)

(GFS

22
0.6Z
7.51

6179/
173641

8476/
173641

31527/
173641

m

8 a

8.3 t)

?

802
272
7.51

-

-

-

(3.67.)

(4.97.)

(18.22)

(H)

(GFS)

- 4.72
- 3.52
- 0.92



Table 2. Continuation

Su»ary of
Objective

3. Durable and adequate water
and sanitation systems
constructed

4. Prograr of Nells equipped
hand pumps supported

5. Effective operation and
raintenance achieved

0 b j e c t i
Criterion

Quality of water

Direct cost of the
project to the insti-
tution (DCI)

Capacity of promot.
to promote and di-
rect well projects

Quality of cons-
truction of wells

Quality of install-
ation of pumps

Use of constr. wells

lnicial interest of
operation of water
cossittees of wells

Training or water
cosmittees

Fluctuation of
committee seabers

Quality of nainte-
nance of wells

v e 1 y V e r i f i a b l e I n d i c a t
Indicator

No. of faecal coliforn organisms per 100 ml
("MPN" index)

DCI of the project per beneficiary DCI:

I of promoters located in proper zones
capable of proRoting and directing well
projects

I of wells built well

7. of pusips installed well

7. of constructed wells in use

Ability to attain funding

Hater coiwiittees trained

I of aenbers fluctuated per year

I of wells functioning

o r s
Magnitude

From 0 - 2 potable water
froai 3 - 5 barely potable
from 6 - 100 not potable

> 100 dangerous (I.R.

hand digging M; $ 17;
hand drilling H: $ 12;
GFS i 40 (I.R.3.2, 3.3, 3.4)

90'/. of proaoters prosiote and
direct well projects

(I.R.4.1)

100Z fulfill quality
standards (I.R.4.2)

100X fulfill quality
standards (I.R.4.3)

100X in use (I.R.4.4.)

Minimum inicial budget of
$ 130 for buying tools

(I.R.5.1)

A con&ittee per M/GFS and a -
coaisittee coordinator (I.R.5

Results
fro* 1788

B5.H
12.8X
2.H

3.1) 0 I

$ 16.58
$ 11.34
$ 41.57

68.17.

91.61

90 I

100 I

* 57

87.5X
2)

Haxieus 107. of jiesbers fluctu- 4 I
ated (I.R.5.3)

807. of puaps fulfill quality
standards of functioning

(I.R.5.4)

63.3X

Results
froa 1989

69.1Z
10 7.
21 I
1.8Z

* 21.58
$ 16.75
* 42.24

50 7.

83.37.

76 7.

95 I

* 5

26.81

65 X



Table 2. Continuation

Simary of
Objective

O b j e c t
Criterion

Quality of mainte-
nance of 6FS

i v e l y V e r i f i c a b l e I n d i e
Indicator

No. of taps in poor condition

Availability of water at tap level

State of naintenance of spring catchaents
and water tanks

Hagnitude

Less than 20 I of taps in
poor condition (I.R.5.5)

Hater reaches 100 X of taps
(I.R.5.6)

90 I fulfill quality standards
of well functioning (I.R.5.7)

Results
froi 1988

15.57.

99 I

85.7Z

Results
froi

17

92.

84

1989

I

5X

Z



Table 3. An Example of a Form f o r the PIES Data Gather ing

P R O P A R : f l E S

FUNCTIONING CONTROL OF HAND PUHP (I.R.5.4.) /
USE OF CONSTRUCTED NELLS (I.R.4.4.) /
FLUCTUATION OF. MEMBERS OF. MATER COMMITTEES (I.R.5.3.)

RC-3F

Year: (to be completed by promoter II)

Promoter:

Communi ty:

Region:

Type of well: dug ', J, (Hand) drilled \ J,

Code of well: Date of pump installation:

A. Touch Control:
- Upon lifting the handle, the equalizer bumps

the bushing

- Upon lowering the handle, the lower part of the
handle bumps the post

B. Water Leaks in Base of the Pump:
There are no water leaks in the base of the pump?
(Note: If there are not leaks in the base, mark Yes;

and if there are leaks in the base, mark No.)

C. Volume of Water:
Number of pumping needed to fill a 3.4 gallon bucket
(bucket measurements: hight 26 cm, lower diameter
21.5 cm, upper diameter 28.5 cm)

Yes

Yes

Yes

No

No

No

: fewer than 35 ! more than 45 Yes No
(fewer or equal (more than

(Note: Upon pumping be sure to use normal speed and
complete strokes of handle)

D. Uater Retention:
After pumping the pump retains the water for atleast
5. minutes in the tubes

(Procedure: pump - wait 5 min. without touching pump -
pump "again: the water has to leave immediately)

Total (leave blank)

to 40) 40)

Yes ! No I

No

- The Uje 11 is in Use? (independent of its condition)

- Concerning the water committee:
How many members have changed in the oast year?

Yes ,' !

Number:

No ! ,'
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THE DEVELOPMENT OF WATER AND SANITATION
SECTOR STRATEGY AND ACTION PLANS1

Scarce resources contributed by governments and donors for water
and sanitation investments in the developing countries all too
often end up being dissipated and failing to provide the desired
sustained services. One of the measures available to help
reverse this trend is the preparation of sector development plans
to form the basis for investment projects in the sector. This
paper describes a methodology that can be used for this purpose
and the need for information from monitoring and evaluation to be
available at a national level.

WHAT IS A SECTOR STRATEGY AND ACTION PLAN ?

For any development program, it is important to establish:

(a) what it is that you are attempting to do, i.e. to seh
objectives:

(b) how the objectives are to be achieved, i.e. a strategy.
The strategy will normally include consideration of:

the institutional framework
investment planning
financial policies
technology choices
human resources.

(c) how the strategy will be put into effect, i.e. a p_lan..
It is important, of course, that before the plan is
initiated, that the strategy and plan are agreed by all
parties involved. The plan would normally include

activities to be carried out
responsibilities
resources needed, and
a time frame

1 A paper presented by Andrew J.Macoun on behalf of the
UNDP-World Bank Water and Sanitation Program to the Workshop on
Goals and Indicators for Monitoring and Evaluation for Water
Supply and Sanitation, 25 - 29 June, 1990. Geneva, WHO.

The views expressed in this paper are entirely those of the
author and should not be attributed in any manner to The World
Bank or UNDP.



2. WHAT IS THE NEED FOR MONITORING AND EVALUATION ?

The plan is usually comprised of one or a number of
projects. It is essential that projects are monitored to assess
the progress toward achieving the project's objectives, and also
that evaluations be conducted to determine how adequately the
objectives were achieved.

The World Bank defines monitoring and evaluation as follows:

Monitoring" is the continuous assessment of project
implementation in relation to agreed schedules, and the use
of inputs, infrastructure, and services by project
beneficiaries.

Evaluation is the periodic assessment of relevance,
performance, efficiency, and impact (both expected and
unexpected) of the project in relation to stated objectives.

However, there is need for some information to be available
at a higher level than project specific monitoring and
evaluation. Sector development is the result of all activities
within the sector. It is argued above that this should be a set
of planned and consistent activities within the framework of a
sector stategy. The full value of this approach will be realised
only if sector strategy is responsive to the experiences and
lessons arising from its application. Monitoring and evaluation
are the means by which strategy can be made adaptive to this
experience.

3. WHY IS A SECTOR DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY NEEDED ?

The water sector in the developing countries is
characterized by rapidly growing demand in the face of rising
costs of resource development, use of expensive and unsuitable
technology, and high losses of water and revenue due to
inefficient operation and inadequate maintenance; it is plagued
by under-pricing and poor cost-recovery, combined with dependency
upon central governments and external agencies for the financing
of new works; moreover, it portrays poorly managed sectoral
institutions, fragmented policies, and insensitivity to
customers.

The sanitation sector performance is even worse. Service
coverage and quality are low, and rapid urbanization has
increased waste quantities far beyond the capacity of sector
agencies, resulting in pollution of the environment, poor public
health and reduced labor productivity. In both cases, the poor
are the worst affected.

A wide range of remedial measures are clearly required to improve
sector performance. This paper deals with the role of sector



development plans.

It is generally agreed that projects will be better prepared
within the framework of a sector development plan as they will be
more consistent and directed towards achieving agreed sector
objectives. This involves preparation of sector studies and
formulation of an overall sector strategy. Since few developing
countries have the staff and the resources to prepare such
strategies, the World Bank normally provides assistance to
undertake the necessary sector studies which, among other things,
helps to define the role that the Bank can play in sector
development. But there are a number of external support agencies
(ESAs) besides the Bank that provide financing for the water and
sanitation sector. It would therefore be useful if the
developing countries themselves would take the initiative to
prepare sector development plans to serve as a basis for
^preparing investment projects foz- financing not only by the Bank
but also by other external support agencies.

The UNDP-Worid Bank Water and Sanitation Program has drawn upon
the experience of its Regional Water and Sanitation Groups
(RWSGs) to create a set of procedures that could serve as
guidelines for the development of national sector strategies and
action plans. These procedures were developed in East Africa
where they have been applied in a number of countries (including
Uganda, Malawi, and Tanzania). They are now being used by the
RWSGs in other regions, including West Africa (e.g. Ghana, where
a Rural Water Supply Strategy and Action Plan is being prepared
at the joint request of the Government and the World Bank's
operational staff as preparation for a Bank-financed project, and
to provide a common sector strategy for use by other donors).

4. THE PROCESS FOR PREPARING AND IMPLEMENTING
A SECTOR STRATEGY AND ACTION PLAN

P
The suggested process for preparing and implementing a sector (or
sub-sector) strategy and action plan has four conceptually
distinct stages (though sometimes two may be tackled in one
exercise) .

A Position Statement is first prepared describing the sector and
the level that has been reached in its development. The Position
Statement includes a brief country background, service coverage
and technologies in use, management and institutional
responsibilities, human resource availability, national plans and
policies, domestic and foreign investment, donor involvement, and
past sector successes and failures.

Issues that have constrained sector development, or are emerging
as constraints and need to be addressed, are then identified and
analysed in an Issues Paper. The paper covers institutional



performance (including the legal/legislative framework),
financial performance (particularly unaccounted losses, tariffs
and cost-recovery), social role (especially poverty related
issues and acces?: by the poor), technological issues
(particularly the appropriateness of material and equipment), and
environmental issues, and it also identifies those areas where
further work is needed. These first two steps may be combined
and typically require 2 manmonths for their preparation.

A Sector Strategy and Action Plan is then formulated for
achieving defined sector tioa,.j wiihin a prescribed period of time
(often th« ::..i ».̂. •..•n̂  i. planning cycle period) and for addressing and
revolving the issues raised in the Issues Paper. It normally
includes the following main components: service levels,
technology choices (considering economic cost, willingness-to-
pay, and benefits), implementation mechanisms, institutional
arrangements, development, of human resources, financial
mechanisms and management, sustainable, operation and maintenance
capability, rehabilitation of existing facilities, and other
complementary activities (e.g., demand generation, health and
hygiene education programs, private-sector promotion, etc).
Preparation of the Strategy and Action Plan typically requires 2
to 3 manmonths of resources.

Implementation of the Action Plan finally puts the strategy into
operation. It includes activities for institutional
strengthening such as definition of responsibilities, adjustments
within and coordination among government agencies, a mechanism
for coordination of donor activities, training, policy
formulation, drafting of legislation, preparation of studies, and
other parallel activities. It also includes an on-going pipeline
of projects, including demonstration projects designed to test or
prove the suitability of certain aspects of the strategy prior to
national replication. Being a plan, it must include a feasible
time-scale and delineation of responsibilities for carrying out
each component as well as an explicit financing plan. An
important but often overlooked requirement of sector strategy
implementation is monitoring, periodic assessment, and review so
that the strategy can be modified in the light of progress and
changing circumstances.

5. FEATURES OF SECTOR STRATEGY DEVELOPMENT APPROACH

A vital feature of strategy development in the water and
sanitation sector is that it should be adaptive to experience and
receptive to the needs and aspirations of the community it serves
(often called bottom-up planning), so that past failures caused
by lack of community involvement can be avoided in future. The
community's views are not always evident or canvassed in advance
and therefore it is essential that policy and strategies be
dynamic to reflect experience gained during implementation.
Pilot and demonstration projects should therefore be used to test
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and refine strategies so that national program:.-- can be based on a
solid foundation of demonstrated effectiveness and efficiency.

A second important, feature is the coordination, both among
government agencies as well as donors, which can come about
through the process of preparing a sector strategy, and the
opportunity for donor collaboration in implementing the action
plan. With important issues clearly defined, all donors can play
a part in implementing the strategy for their resolution, and in
conforming to the national policies and strategies which result.

6. LINKAGES TO EVALUATION INDICATORS

The proposed evaluation indicators relate to different
aspects of the services provided:

EFFECTIVE USE relates to utilisation;

SUSTAINABILITY relates to operation and maintenance;
and

REPLICABILITY is essentially the. product of the other-
two .

These indicators all relate to h_o_w services are delivered.
National objectives and strategy also need to consider why
services should be provided. Those responsible for guiding
sector development i*arely have unlimited resources at their
disposal. The typical situation is thar. very limited resources
must be applied to address enormous service deficiencies in
competition with pressing demands for those resources by other
sectors. The sector decision makers therefore need additional
indicators of:

actual service coverage and needs;

the impact of interventions or the demand for
services expressed as a willingness to pay for
them by the beneficiaries, to provide
justification for interventions;

complementarity between interventions; and

the availcibility of resources.

Decision makers can then be provided with the information
they need concerning the need for, justification of, and means
for action to provide those services which have been demonstrated
by project work to be effectively used, sustainable and
replicable.
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Introduction

Monitoring and evaluation in water supply and sanitation development
generally have been viewed as activities which are costly, time consuming,
and, wherever possible, avoidable. Part of this is due to methodological
problems stemming from the fact that water and sanitation projects can be
extraordinarily difficult to assess. Another aspect of the reluctance to
undertake evaluations is undoubtedly due to a lack of willingness and capacity
among development agencies to change their operations to take account of the
problems revealed by project evaluations. From this standpoint, evaluations
are often seen more as a hindrance than a help to efficient programme
implementation.

Monitoring and evaluation are not ends in themselves, but merely means
towards obtaining successful projects and programmes. The question is, what
is a successful project? At the very least it should be one which produces
the intended results or benefits, is sustainable over a significant period of
time, and can be implemented and operated at reasonable cost.

The purpose of monitoring and evaluation, therefore, is to assist in the
assessment of the relevant outcomes and associated costs. They also should
provide information that can be fed back into the project to improve
subsequent performance. And lastly, monitoring and evaluation may be used as
a research tool to better understand the interactions and processes that take
place during project development.

This paper will look at recent developments in monitoring and evaluation
and, in particular, efforts to make these activities a more relevant part of
the project development process through the direct involvement of the
beneficiaries themselves. Through beneficiary involvement in monitoring and
evaluation at all stages of the development process, it is expected that
project success in terms of perceived local outcomes and system sustainability
will be enhanced.

Background

Traditionally, monitoring has been viewed as the routine collection of
data as a means of gauging current operational activities. In the best of
situations, the information was used to influence operational changes and to
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direct maintenance works. In the worst of cases, which unfortunately occurred
all too often in water and sanitation systems, the data was simply ignored
because of the lack of resources for follow up actions or a lack of
understanding of the importance of operational information. Evaluation, on
the other hand, has been viewed as an event, an activity carried out at a set
point in time to assess the status of the project or system. In most cases,
evaluation has been tied to project implementation and was used to assess the
developmental but not the operational phases of a project. Thus, monitoring
has been viewed as a process linked to system operation, while evaluation has
been perceived as an event gauging the status of project implementation.

Early evaluations of water supply and sanitation systems concentrated
almost exclusively upon the public health impacts. Between 1850 and 1950,
most attention was directed towards the epidemiogical relationships between
improvements in in water supplies and subsequent reductions in waterborne
disease rates. Starting with Dr. John Snow and the Broad Street pump in 1855,
through the post facto studies of the statistical relationships between the
introduction of municipal water supplies and the reduction of typhoid fever in
England and the United States, classical epidemiological investigations based
upon the analysis of past situations dominated the general area of evaluation.

By the mid-twentieth century, however, increasing concern began to be
given to rural areas having a large number of relatively isolated water
sources. These areas did not fit the classical epidemiological model of a
single municipal water source and distribution system. From approximately
1960 onwards, field evaluations increasingly relied upon either horizontal
studies (cross-sectional comparisons of several communities at the same point
in time) or longitudinal studies (time-series assessments of changes that
occur in communities o\/er time). At the same time, evaluation concerns
rapidly broadened to include first economic consequences, then social
outcomes, and eventually environmental impacts. Unfortunately, the 1960s and
1970s were also marked by growing frustrations among development planners and
researchers because of the difficulty of showing direct causative
relationships between water and sanitation interventions on the one hand and
specific benefits, especially health benefits, on the other. Project
evaluations, and in particular impact evaluations attempting to show ultimate
health and economic impacts, tended to be either inconclusive or
methodologically flawed, and most were very costly. In 1976 an expert panel
of the World Bank advised against further "attempts to isolate specific causal
water supply — health relationships" within the Bank because such studies
were characterized by high costs, inadequate knowledge, and poor results.

The period immediately following 1976 was a low period in the
development and application of evaluation methodologies in water and
sanitation. Monitoring and evaluation continued to be used by water and
sanitation agencies in both the developing countries and by the external
support agencies (ESAs) but rarely were these aspects an integral part of
project development or long-term operations. Few new projects were ever
subjected to even a cursory evaluation, while the low status of monitoring
efforts paralled the low status given to operation and maintenance throughout
the developing world.



With the establishment of the International Drinking Water Supply and
Sanitation Decade, 1981-1990, attention was again focused on the problems of
project implementation and the all too-frequent lack of project success. New
efforts were addressed first to issues of appropriate technology, then
institutional development, and finally community participation. Most of these
aspects had been initially developed during the previous thirty years. The
Water Decade, however, brought the issues together and slowly forced
development planners to begin to see water and sanitation users as equal, if
not the dominant, partners in the development process. At the same time, a
rethinking of evaluation approaches was occurring.

Since the early 1960s, water and sanitation evaluations had been
burdened by the necessity to show causal linkages between project
interventions and ultimate health benefits. Field investigations of villages
and towns, however, cannot be carried out as carefully controlled laboratory
experiments. There are far too many intervening factors influencing health
outcomes, and an inadequate understanding of the nature and dynamics of these
factors usually resulted in poor evaluation design and questionable evaluation
results.

The first major change in evaluation thinking was the Minimum Evaluation
Procedure (MEP) by WHO in 1983. Stating that evaluation was a systematic way
of learning from experience in order to improve the planning of future
projects and to take corrective action on existing projects, the MEP argued
that an evaluation of ultimate impacts was not necessary for routine planning
and evaluation purposes and instead called for as assessment of the
"functioning" and "utilization" of water and sanitation facilities. According
to WHO, functioning facilities are those which are operating in ths correct
way in the areas of community water supply, sanitation, and hygiene education.
The utilization of facilities, on the other hand, refers to the experience of
a community in actually using the water and sanitation facilities, as well as
associated hygiene education messages. Measurable indicators were developed
in the MEP for both functioning and utilization concepts.

Directly related to the limited evaluation approach advocated by the MEP
was the growing realization that intermediate indicators of behavioral change
were useful surrogates, and more easily measurable, for the ultimate health
impacts of reductions in morbidity and mortality. As indicated above, most
ultimate impacts, whether in the health, economic, or social spheres, take a
considerable length of time to appear and usually are influenced by a variety
of external factors. If it can be assumed that all ultimate impacts, or
benefits, involve changes in behavior (examples: taking water from a tap
rather than the stream, washing hands after defecation, paying a monthly water
bill, promptly reporting system malfunctions to the local technician, etc.),
then the observed presence of a positive behavioral change can be taken to be
a surrogate for the ultimate health or economic benefit. Thus, behavioral
changes are measurable intermediate indicators suitable for most routine
monitoring as well as project evaluation purposes.

Two additional developments related to evaluation that have arisen
during the Water Decade are the case-control metnod of studying diarrheal
diseases and new ideas regarding the participation of communities in project



planning, management, and evaluation. The case-control method is an
epidemiologic study of subjects randomly selected from patients in health
facilities. This approach allows greater control over intervening factors,
the use of more powerful statistical procedures, and significantly lower study
costs. Recent ideas on user participation, on the other hand, are based on
the conviction that water and sanitation system users must have greater voice
in all aspects of project development and operation. Together, these newer
concepts, along with the recent emphasis upon behavioral aspects, have brought
the issue of monitoring and evaluation to a high level of public awareness
where there exists at this time excellent potential for developing practical
and effective measures for managing water and sanitation development.

The Structure of Evaluation

In the traditional sense, evaluation implies measurement, and the
purpose of evaluation is the measurement of project status to determine
progress toward defined project objectives. The basic evaluation process can
be looked upon as a sequential model of linkages from initial project inputs
to ultimate project outputs and impacts, as shown in Figure 1.

I
INPUTS

PROJECT

FUNCTIONING

OPERATIONS

EFFICIENCY
LEVEL

OUTPUTS

PROJECT

IJTILIZATION

USAGE

ULTIMATE

PROJECT

CONSEQUENCES

EFFECTIVENESS
LEVEL

IMPACTS

IMPACT
LEVEL

Figure 1: General Evaluation Model for Water and Sanitation Projects

Each level of Figure 1 represents an order of effects that are dependent upon
all previous effects. The initial efficiency level consists of the immediate
or direct consequences of project development, which include all project
inputs, operations, and physical outputs under the control of project
officials. The consequences can generally be assessed in straightforward
physical units, such as expenditures, lengths of pipe, capacity of pumps, etc.

The secondary effectiveness level involves the more complex consequences
of project performance, or the use of the project systems. This includes the
water use and sanitation practices adopted by the project communities as well
as the types of health education and maintenance support the communities give
to the new systems. Project officials cannot directly control these
consequences. They can only hope to favorably influence the behavioral
patterns in the recipient communities. Although complex behavioral patterns
can be very difficult to measure, simple indicators, such as the presence of
soap in kitchens, the availability of water near latrines, and participation
on village committees, can be used to assess behavioral changes.



The third and final level is the impact level, which includes the
ultimate health, economic, and social consequences of the project. To the
policy maker, these are the long-run benefits that water and sanitation
projects are intended to achieve. The existence of these impacts is dependent
upon the occurrence of project outcomes at the earlier efficiency and
effectiveness levels. Measurement of ultimate impacts, as described above, is
extraordinarily difficult, and may require a disciplined research approach
with strict project controls to produce meaningful results. In the Minimum
Evaluation Procedure, WHO advises against attempting to measure project
impacts in operational field evaluations.

In brief, evaluation can be broken down into three basic levels: an
efficiency level involving the functioning of project inputs, an effectiveness
level involving the utilization of project outputs, and an impact level
involving the ultimate benefits to human welfare. These levels can be further
broken down into the five specific evaluation issues shown in Figure 1:

1. Project inputs (funds, personnel, materials, equipment, and
labor contributions of all participants in the project).

2. Project operations (activities intended to strengthen institu-
tional capabilities, such as the improvement of project design
methods, training, research, information systems, maintenance,
etc.).

3. Project outputs (construction of new water and sanitation
facilities in project communities).

4. Project utilization (actual use and maintenance of water and
sanitation facilities in project communities).

5. Project impacts (ultimate health, economic, and social
benefits resulting from the utilization of system facilities).

These five sequential issues can be applied to an actual project
evaluation, as is shown in Figure 2, which illustrates the final evaluation
model for the Malawi Self-Help Rural Water Supply Program carried out by USAIO
in 1986. Since the evaluation was not intended as a research study but rather
as an operational end-of-project assessment of a continuing programme of
project development, little attention other than qualitative descriptions was
given to the final level of project impacts. For the specific indicators
within the operational and performance levels, however, detailed measures were
used to establish the changes that had occurred since the mid-term evaluation
three years earlier. Figure 2 outlines the general evaluation model but does
not show the indicators used in each category. As an example of the types of
indicators employed, the project utilization level (labelled in Figure 2 as
project performance) contained measures and discussion of the following:

7. Project Utilization

7.1 Household Water Use
7.1.1 Sources and uses of household water



7.1.2 Water consumption

7.2 Household Sanitation Practices
7.2.1 Water-related uses
7.2.2 Latrine usage

7.3 Community Support Practices
7.3.1 Enforcement of water use and sanitation practices
7.3.2 Community input during construction
7.3.3 Community input for maintenance

Project
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Figure 2. Evaluation Model for MalaOl Rural Piped Water Project.

Impact
Level

With the aid of the model shown in Figure 1, an evaluation methodology
may be selected that assesses the specific levels of project effects that are
desired. The three most common methods of assessing water and sanitation
projects are audits, process evaluations, and impact assessments. A related
form of evaluation, project appraisal, is the assessment of project design
before actual implementation. It occurs before project construction and,
therefore, is independent of the subsequent functioning, utilization and
impact generation of actual project implementation. The three common methods
of evaluation have the following characteristics-

1. Audit evaluations generally deal only with project inputs ana how
they have been converted into quantifiable project outputs. The
most limited types, financial audits, may look only at the'
accounting records of budgets, billings, invoices/and



*• 'v

expenditures. More commonly, project audits in water and
sanitation assess project compliance in terms of planned inputs
and projected outputs. These evaluations tend to be highly
quantitative and use specific financial and engineering criteria
to measure expenditure levels, resource disbursements, facility
construction, and adherence to schedules. Project audits take
place during implementation or immediately following project
completion, but they rarely look at secondary effects or how
project outputs are utilized by recipient communities. They
generally are restricted to the realm of project functioning.

2. Process evaluations are concerned with the performance of projects
and how project outputs are being utilized. Project objectives
regarding behavioral changes in, for example, water use, water
consumption, sanitation practices, and household cleanliness
become important in process evaluations. In most cases, a process
evaluation must assess both system functioning and utilization.
The first issue, of course, is whether the system is functioning
as planned, while the second issue is whether the system
facilities are being properly utilized. This latter aspect
involves an assessment of the behavioral patterns and attitudes of
the populations using the facilities, including the use and care
of the facilities, changes in water use and sanitation practices,
and types of committees and other social mechanisms for system
maintenance. These easily-measurable indicators of behavioral
changes do not deal directly with the ultimate benefits the
project is intended to generate but do serve as surrogate measures
of the ultimate impacts. Process evaluations can be carried out
during project implementation, in which case the results can serve
to modify project design, or following project completion, in
which case the results can assist in the development of future
projects. The Malawi rural water project evaluation, outlined

in Figure 2, is an example of a process evaluation.

3. Impact evaluations deal with the ultimate consequences of project
utilization. In general, they are concernec with long-term
benefits in the areas of health, economic improvement, and social
welfare. In practice, impact evaluations tend to focus on a
limited set of outcomes in one or another of the above areas. The
expected long-term benefits of water and sanitation projects are
affected by so many internal and external factors that the overall
costs of a comprehensive assessment are beyond the means of all
but a handful of well-funded research investigations. Most impact
assessments are basically research studies intended to test
hypotheses and develop new methodological techniques of benefit
measurement. Although many development organizations justify
project investments in terms of expected health, economic, and
social benefits, none has any formal evaluation methodologies
suitable for assessing these outcomes.
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New Issues in Evaluation

One of the positive legacies of the Water Decade is the growing
realization that new approaches are needed to obtain successful water and
sanitation projects. As the Decade draws to a close, it is increasingly clear
that the original coverage targets will not be met, that the necessary
financial resources to meet sector needs will not be raised, and that most
projects simply are not sustainable over the long term. A variety of new
concepts having relevance to both monitoring and evaluation are being used by
both development agencies and ESAs to describe what the new approaches should
be.

The first concept, sustainability, refers to the ability of a project to
continue to provide intended benefits for a significant period of time after
the completion of project construction. In some instances, sustainabi1ity is
defined more rigorously to be the continuation of project-derived benefits
after the cessation of external assistance. For practical purposes, this
definition may be too strict, since even well-managed, user-supported water
and sanitation systems may require occasional assistance from the outside.
Sustainabi1ity should not necessarily be equated with full cost recovery but
rather with the capability of the local socio-economic-political system to
meet user needs over the long run with water and sanitation services at
reasonable and acceptable costs.

The concept of sustainabi1ity derives from the basic principle that to
be a success a water and sanitation system must continue to provide an
acceptable level of service. The difficulty in applying this concept is due
to the fact that water and sanitation agencies tend to be oriented towards
construction of new facilities rather than the provision of water and
sanitation services. This bias is often institutionalized within the agencies
themselves as the great bulk of attention, funds, and career advancement
opportunities are directed towards capital development with only residual
amounts allocated to operations.

A second concept, replicability, refers to to the characteristics of a
project which allow it to be readily duplicated elsewhere. Water and
sanitation programme development often involves the implementation of many
separate projects. To the extent that a successful project can be replicated
in other programme areas, costs may be reduced and overall project
sustainability may be enhanced. In the 1960s, there was considerable emphasis
upon the development of standard project designs intended to promote rapid
programme implementation. This early approach at replicabi1ity generally was
based upon standardized engineering designs, whereas the current approach to
replicabi1ity generally emphasizes the software aspects of community
involvement, local decision making, and institution building.

A third concept, community management, refers to the capabilities and
willingness of beneficiaries to take charge and determine the nature of the
project affecting them. In water and sanitation, community management implies
that the community of affected users exercises both responsibility for
decision making and control over the subsequent execution of these decisions



during project development. Community management is characterized by three
basic components:

Responsibility. The community takes on the ownership of and the
associated obligations to the system.

Authority. The community has the legitimate right to make decisions
regarding the system on behalf of the users.

Control. The community is able to carry out and determine the
outcome of its decisions.

Community management differs from community participation in that
participation basically implies beneficiary involvement while management
refers to decision-making and the execution of decisions.

And finally, the concept of participatory evaluation, or the involvement
of project users in the monitoring, analysis, evaluation, and subsequent
modification of their project, is beginning to be seriously considered. In
normal evaluation practice, project evaluations are usually carried out at
"arms length" by individuals who try to avoid directly influencing project
outcomes in the collection of data and the measurement of project indicators.
This classical scientific approach to assessing causes and their subsequent
effects was originally developed for controlled laboratory conditions where
the measurement of cause-and-effect relationships was of greater interest than
the manipulation of the final effects. In free-living human communities,
however, many intervening factors can influence the intended benefits arising
from water and sanitation project inputs. Rather than waiting for the
conclusion of formal project evaluations, information on project performance
obtained from and with the assistance of project beneficiaries often can be
used immediately for mid-course corrections. Such corrections, which will
tend to alter the original nature of the project, will make it difficult if
not impossible to carry out a traditional "arms length" evaluation. On the
other hand, the involvement of the project beneficiaries in the evaluation
should help to develop within them the characteristics of responsibility,
authority, and control which are the essential aspects for community
management. And this, in turn, is one of the approaches for promoting
sustainable projects.

Geneva
26 June 1990
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UNIFEM's KNOWLEDGE BANK

A Model for Monitoring and Evaluation
of Development Projects

INTRODUCTION

UNIFEM, as a development agency, occupies a special position because its project-
support interventions interface two priority concerns of the United Nations - sustained
development and advancement of women.

Due to its specific mandate and its principally catalytic and innovative role, UNIFEM
has established a partnership with women and grass roots organizations. It has promoted
women's awareness of their own potentials and provided alternative bridges for their access
to development resources.

"UNIFEM has been an effective innovator and catalyst in promoting women's issues
and women, themselves, into mainstream thinking, policies and programmes and, at
the same time, in raising fundamental questions about the efficacy of the
mainstream as it exists." ( re. Women on the Agenda: UNIFEM's experience in
mainstreaming with women 1985-1990 by Mary B. Anderson).

THE CHALLENGE

Today, the central role that women play in economic and social development is almost
a given for national Governments and international bodies. Women have gained their way
to national and international development agendas. In fact, beyond the centrality of women
in development, the centrality of people in development has brought to the development
paradigm a new dimension. The debates on human development, people's participation
and the need to unleash human potentials and capabilities stem from the new human
development strategies. However, the gap persists between intentions and actions, between
actions and results and also between results and impact.

One of the issues of wide and increasing interest is focused on "participatory
development". In this context, the concept of participatory evaluation of projects is being
explored as a modus operandi for effective evaluation. And yet, it is not clear nor evident
that peoples' participation in the earlier stages of the project cycle (designing projects and
monitoring them), the need to be flexible in the implementation, the need to decentralize
decision-making processes and ultimately the empowerment of the participants to make the
changes in the course of project implementation, have received the commitment required
to make the participatory development process a real and effective one. UNIFEM's
experience in this respect will be of great use.



The challenge remains for UNIFEM to build on its rich experience in working with
people and to share this experience with other development agencies by demonstrating
"what works and why", as well as "what doesn't and why not".

Through iu> support to micro level grass roots projects as well as to macro policies and
programmes, UNIFEM tries to identify and test effective models and efficient approaches
for broader application and for replication.

The model developed by UNIFEM for project monitoring and evaluation should be
examined with the potential for a full blown model in this direction.

THE MODFX

It would be an impossible task for the Fund to respond to the increasing demand for
appl^'i rnpthrvHnincne.s and tested models on WID issues, without developing a system
which facilitates cumulative, comparative, cross-sectoral and cross-regional analysis of
project experiences, of their results and most importantly of their impact on women and
development.

To this genuine challenge, UNIFEM responded by developing the Knowledge Bank
Project in May 1983 as a model for project monitoring and evaluation. The concept and
the structure of the Bank are gender neutral which means that it can be applied by other
development agencies as well.

The Knowledge Bank is intended to serve as a resource for:

local community baseline and impact information;

trend analysis on women's participation in the development process at the
micro (community) and national development planning levels; and

sharing experience in project design and implementation facilitated by the
Bank's feedback capabilities.

The purpose and the main focus of the Knowledge Bank is to create an information
resource which includes an impact analysis capability and which will enable development
planners and participants to share and compare their learning experiences. This value-
added evaluative dimension of the system offers a potential to improve the capability of
information systems in the development field.



THE METHODOLOGY

Generally, the K/B methodology makes use of the normal procedures of project
documentation and monitoring currently practiced by the UNDP and other development
agencies in its Information Baseline System (Tier I) e.g. project document, progress reports
and final report However, the methodology calls for the addition of certain
documentation to place a given project within its particular context — i.e. country profile,
community analysis and participant profile data (descriptive characteristics of their pre-
project situation).

The meihouoiogy also systematizes progress reporting in consistent categories throughout
a ^reject': life. It starts with the project document which is designed to assist formulators
in defining cicai objectives and in projecting concrete results and measurable impact. The
project document is indeed the first step towards a good evaluation. The contextual
placement and systematized reporting gathers and organizes project experiences, as
reported, for the Impact Assessment System of the Bank (Tier II).

Because of the nature of development projects in general, and UNIFEM's mandate in
particular, the Knowledge Bank is designed to reflect as closely as possible the multiple
facets of projects. Its methodology is tuned to capture qualitative nuances as well as
quantifiable consequences of UNEFEM supported development activities. Thus, impact is
not measured by the usual indicator system, "success" or "failure" of a project, but rather
by a ranking and rating system which indicates the direction and degree of accomplished
change.

These impact assessments are made by evaluators (a review/evaluation committee has
three members) who, combining the systematized project experiences documented during
the project cycle snd their particular expertise, rate and rank the project's various impacts,
first individually, (in accord with certain criteria), and then meet to argue out a set of
common ratings. The latter is fed back into the Knowledge Bank's impact assessment
system.

Previsions are rnade in the evaluation procedures, to ensure that each quantitative rating
and ranking is backed with a qualitative statement i.e. an example and a reason for
assigning that particular measure. It is hoped that risks of subjectivity and easy-marking by
individual evaluators will be further contained when the evaluators meet, discuss their

jurtgp.Tpe.Tits and arrive at a consensus rating and ranking of the project.



THE SYSTEM

The Bank's storage and retrieval system is designed to give three basic levels of outputs,
fulfilling the substantive and procedural needs of UNIFEM:

a) Project Information Baseline data - procedural documents (i.e. project
document, progress reports, final report) plus additional contextual placement
documents (i.e. country profile, community analysis, participants profile).
Baseline documents, which contain lengthy prose descriptions are stored in
the traditional manner, in filing cabinets. Abstract data is processed and
stored in the computerized system.

b) On-going monitoring/impact data - this intermediate level provides abstracted
cumulative baseline data. It is computerized and therefore, immediately
retrievable for quick scanning on line or in printed form for intensive review.

c) Impact data - consensus ratings or rankings of completed projects by
committees of evaluators. Results are retrievable in both printed and
computerized form for comparative and trend analysis of selected categories
of projects or of the Fund's total project portfolio.

POTENTIAL USERS

The Bank's design and operational format have been tailor-made to expedite the
implementation process of the UNIFEM mandate. The Bank, therefore, has very specific
capabilities to enhance the UNIFEM's policy-making process, the management of project
implementation and administrative support-system.

The following inventory does not exhaust the full range of possible outputs, but
summarizes the main user services the Bank can provide:

a) For Policy and Decision-Makers, the Bank offers the results of its primary
objective - impact and trend analyses of completed project-support activities
in both qualitative and measurable forms. This includes both field and
headquarters perspectives as well as third party technical expertise.

The Bank also offers the by-product of on-going impact information from its
Project Monitoring/Impact system. The Fund has a large portfolio of on-
going projects that can benefit from the monitoring of anticipated and
unanticipated results during implementation.



b) For Programme Officers and Project Field Managers, the Bank through its
country, community and participants profiles offers the possibility to appraise
and readjust projects so that objectives and workplan relate to local and
national priorities and rely on feasible resources.

For programme officers, the abstracted and computerized data allows them
to easily and quickly review their projects on the computer or to generate
printed reports.

Combined with financial data bases and networking systems, there are wider
possibilities for sharing and transferring information between program officers,
field project managers and executing agencies.

The Project Monitoring System is especially designed to flag on-going
implementation accomplishments, unexpected project consequences, problems
and problem/solution processes.

c) For the UNIFEM Administrative Support, the Bank offers quick and easy
access to current and cumulative project factual and status data. UNIFEM
will use this reference data base for record-keeping and reporting function.

A Substantive Abstract of each completed project will be useful for functions
such as fund-raising, public relations, specialized publications and inter-
agency communications.

d) External users - The Bank will offer other development agencies,
governments, and non-governmental organizations as well as such associations
as bilateral groups at least two new resources possibilities to enhance goals
which are similar to those of the Fund.

In the first instance, they will be able to use, by request, the Bank's baseline
and impact outputs to get a more objective and realistic "rule of thumb" on
the concrete results of the interplay between development efforts and their
effects on women.

Secondly, since the Bank is a prototype impact analytic system, these entities
can broaden the Bank as a common resource by either adding to it their
experiences or by adopting the system as a whole. Either possibility enlarges
the systematized pool of "knowledge" about the consequences of interfacing
development programs and women.



CONCLUSIONS

The Knowledge Bank system of UNIFEM is a unique model. It is expected to be a
useful tool for designing a project within a feasible context and in response to the needs
expressed by its ultimate beneficiaries. It is designed to assist in monitoring and evaluating
project efficiency and impact and for making the necessary adjustements based on expected
and unexpected directions of the project.

Moreover, the Knowledge Bank is expected to serve as an institutional memory, a
systematic building block, where lessons drawn from each project experience are
documented and disseminated to be used for future projects by project participants,
development agents and policy makers.

An overriding concern of the entire process is not only to find out "what was done" and
"how" , but also to identify "what was learned". Each project provides a learning
experience for all the partners in the project - project participants and project managers
in the field, as well as for UNIFEM programme officers, national level policy makers and
other partners.

This process is facilitated in two ways: first, the project is placed within its socio-
economic context with the three new elements i.e. a country profile, a community analysis
and a participant profile. Secondly, project reporting on expected and unanticipated results
in reference to measurable and qualitative targets keeps the monitoring system open to
capture the on-going impact of the project (both negative and positive).

It may be worth simply noting that, it is often difficult to establish causality between
project inputs and the impact observed overtime.

The merits of the participant profile is two fold. It provides a quick picture of the
participants family, education, income and living conditions. It also serves as the basis for
a sample survey, taken at the beginning of the project, to assess the participants'
expectations of the project. The same sample survey taken upon completion of the project
examines the extend to which the participants' expectations were fulfilled, as well as the
problems and frustrations that the participants were faced with. This is the embryo of an
evaluation of projects achievements and failures by the participants themselves.

Finally, it is to be emphasized that the Knowledge Bank system is not a blueprint for
impart assessment of women's projects. The system has the flexibility to respond to
changes in order to meet new challenges. The major lesson we have learned from our
project experience over the years is that the beneficiaries of the project will reap the
maximum benefit, if they themselves are involved in the identification, formulation and the
management of the project. This exercise necessitates a bottom-up participatory approach



in all phases of a project cycle. It also necessitates the development of participatory
monitoring and evaluation methodologies with indicators of impact updated all through the
project execution. The development of such methodologies constitutes a new challenge for
UNIFEM.
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Planning for
Monitoring and Evaluation.

A case from a Danida-assisted
Water Supply Project in Tanzania

1. Background 1 '.'."'X..» ̂ y ,>..". ."'-^

1.1 Policy for Water Supply and Sanitation^' 1

Danida adheres to the principles of the IDWSSD. In doing so,
it puts great emphasis on community based water-and sanita-
tion projects. Evaluation of Danida-assisted projects have
shown that they often become non-functioning after a short
time, unless they have been developed on basis of the com-
munities' felt needs and include a gradual build-up of local
capacities to operate and maintain the installations.

Steps were taken already in the late 1970 'es to assign
sociologists/antropologist as technical assistance personnel
on Danida assisted water - and sanitation projects. Planning
with the communities has throughout the 80'es been con-
sidered as a pre-condition for the development of ownership.
Some of the activities used to establish functioning village
based water-and sanitation systems include:

- carry out village inventories,
- establish village water-and sanitation committees,
- involve end users in site selection,
- train villagers as caretakers/mechanics,
- establish village funds for O & M,
- train villagers as health promoters,
- provide skills for village mason for latrine construction,
- etc. ..

It is well known that provision of clean water and sanitary
latrines in themselves does not lead to improved health. It
is, however, recognized among epidemiologists and project
planners that the principal contribution of improvements in
water supply and excreate disposal is that they facilitate
improvements in domestic and personal hygiene which - in
turn - interrupt numerous pathways for diseases related to
contaminated water and poor hygiene.

Water and sanitation installations are only conducive to
improved health if they are used in a proper and hygienic
way. Contamination of drinking water betweeen the point of
collection and that of consumption is not under direct con-
trol of project or government interventions. Within a social
and physical infrastructure, improved through water supply
and sanitation facilities, better health conditions depend
on modifications of individual behaviour patterns. Hence the
emphasis on health promotion, community participation and
communication in Danida supported water-and sanition pro-
jects.



1.2 Sustainabilitv and Replicabilitv Problems

Tanzania was the first country in which Danida made serious
attempts to assist with the establishment of a community
based water supply. An external evaluation carried out by
IRC (1988) showed that success was noticeable with regard to
the organization of community management. The villagers had
established water committees - with half of the members
being women - who had taken responsibility for the daily
operation of the schemes.

However, proper back-up from administrative levels above
the village does not yet function adequately. The success of
the project is primarily due to a strong project organiza-
tion, managed mainly by expatriate staff. The benefits of
the project will most likely not be sustainable, since
government agencies had not been prepared to provide thelij
necessary support for village based water supplies. More-
over, those achievements that had been made, for instance
with regard to establishing procedures for mobilizing the
communities have not yet been replicable outside the project
area, since sector responsible institutions have not been
systematically strengthened during project implementation.

Many explanations could be given for this situation, but
hardly any of them would justify the fact that the project
was very much implemented parallel to the government struc-
ture.

The project began more than 10 years ago, and was until
recently guided by an objective which only refered to con-
struction related interventions. It was of less importance
how the production targets were reached than actually reach-
ing them. In spite of this, expatriate staff responsible
for community development with support from (mainly) project
recruited staff, succeeded in mobilizing the communities {
and preparing them for operating the schemes.

There was no overall planning document - except for an
implicit understanding among project staff about the impor-
tance of involving the communities. This meant that there
was no basis for undertaking regular monitoring of project
activities and outputs. Without performance/output in-
dicators there was no way the project could monitor/control
achievements made. This made it difficult for the project to
"reward" personnel - especially Tanzanian staff.

As a concequence of this there could hardly be any manpower
development plan which in a systematic manner prepared Tan-
zanian staff to take over the project, nor did any in-
dicators exist to determine when a particular community was
considered capable of operating and maintaining the project
installations. Lack of operational indicators also meant
that there was a lack of incentives especially to guide the
performance of Tanzanian staff. The project was designed as
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if the donor for ever would be present to ensure an uninter-
rupted service of the installations. Limited attention - if
any - had been given to question of getting groups of people
organized for the purpose of long term sustainability and
replicability. Attemps at operationalizing the concept of
institutional development were not made until 1988.

Project Planning takes a new turn

Internal project reviews as well as evaluations carried out
by external agencies made convincing arguments for introduc-
ing a more firm basis for project implementation. Conce-
quently, in 1989, it was decided to use the Logical Frame-
work Approach (LFA). It is still too early to draw any
conclusions from its use.

The expected benefits to be derived from the LFA can be sum-
marized as follows:

- highlights disagreements on project components,
- improves design of people-oriented projects,
- facilitates preparation of monitoring instruments at
central and community levels,

- improves institutional performance.

Assuming that the project designer has identified the real
problems and carried out proper analysis, the LFA's main
advantage is that it guides its users in the formulation of
objectives.

Arturo Israel (1989) discusses at length the need to be as
specific as possible when setting objectives that involve
institutional performance. The degree of specificity has
precise effects on the actors and accordingly on the perfor-
mance of the institution. Israel notices that the degree of
specificity is higher for some activities than for others.
Those related to people-oriented activities have low speci-
ficity.

Israel states that the concept of specification consists of
the potential for defining objectives, methods for achiev-
ing objectives, and control systems and the length of time
for which these definitions are valid.

The more precisely we have formulated objectives and the
methods (outputs and activities) we intend to use in order
to achieve them, the easier it will be to monitor (control)
activities as well as project results (outputs). In Israel's
words: "..the ability to control achievement, is a result of
the ability to specify objectives and methods and thus to
verify achievement" (p.55, 1989).

The implications for planning of people-oriented projects,
such as water and sanitation projects, are that although one
may start out with a rather clear formulation of objectives



it will seldom be of the same high degree of specificity as
for instance for a "jet engine repair project".

But it is not only a question about how specific one can be,
but also for how long. In people oriented projects condi-
tions change constantly. Socio-cultural and political events
change the environment of the project, thereby changing the
relevance of activities. But if attempts have been made to
be specific during formulation of objectives and establish-
ment of indicators, there is a good chance that one shall be
able to monitor progress and thereby discover when ac-
tivities do not serve their intended purpose. When this
happens, there is a need to revise the objectives of the
project.

It is worth noticing that Israel's analysis is in line with
conclusions made by Rondinelli (1983) who advocates an
adaptive planning approach. (I

A major problem in people-and socially oriented projects is
that the effects of performance are weak, delayed, less
identifiable and diffuse. Often the effect of an activity
do not occur until years later and then the actor(s) cannot
be traced. This is another reason for determining objectives
and outputs as specific as possible.

4. The Case of Tanzania

4.1 Pre-Plan of Operation

With a view to overcome the problems discussed above, Danida
initiated the preparation of a plan of operation for the
third phase of a water-and sanitation project in Tanzania.
The prepparation was made with use of the LFA. It was the
wish of the Tanzanian government as well as that of the
donor that the sector responsble authorities should bev|
strengthened to play a stronger role in the implementation
of the project and that the communities ultimately should
be given formal responsibility for operation and main-
tenance .

Although the project was almost ten years old, it was neces-
sary to undertake a number of studies to establish baseline
data in order to decentralize functions which used to be
centrally located. Following these studies a three day work-
shop took place to familiarize project staff with the LFA
and to analyse problems facing the project at its present
phase. Subsequent to this, the project staff returned to the
project sites (in three regions) to work on the preparation
of a plan of operation for their respective regions. The
whole exercise from the time studies were carried out by
external consultants, through workshop to final write-up of
the plan of operation, lasted approximately six months.
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4.2 Plan of Operation

Sector institutions are in Tanzania placed at three admin-
strative levels: Central, regional and district levels. The
institutions in need of strengthening deal with water,
health and community development. All functions at district
level are the responsibility of the Ministry of Local
Government.

Since capacity building will take place at these three
levels, project objectives have, accordingly, been formu-
lated to cover all three levels, as shown below. For each of
them a number of major outputs have been established.

Attempts have been made to determine appropriate verifiable
indicators for each objective and for each output in order
to arrive at indicators which may form the basis for subse-
quent monitoring and evaluation.

Project Objectives

District and village
capacity improved for
operation and maintenance
of village water supply
schemes, and sanitation at
village primary schools
and dispensaries, with a
view to ensuring their
sustainable utilization.

Capacity improved at
regional level for under-
taking activities related
to the water and sanita-
tion sector with a view to
increasing the population
served through the con-
struction of new village
water supply schemes, and
sanitation facilities at
village primary school
dispensaries.

Capacity improved at
national level for
undertaking activities re-
lated to rural water
supply and sanitation
sector.

Indicators.

Mbeya:

Irinaa;

Ruvuma:

4 districts with
functioning 0 & M
capability

3 districts

3 districts

Gradual phasing out and re-
duction of expatriate ad-
visers/Danida-funded personnel.

Design approval and final in-
spection of completed schemes
carried out by Maji HQ staff
before end of project period.



When these three objectives had been determined, questions were
raised regarding the outputs necessary for achieving them. The
outputs have been arranged in a corresponding manner with the
objectives. Outputs 1.1 to 1.5 are considered necessary -
although not necessarily sufficient - for achieving the first
objective.

Project Output Indicators

1.1 Community Decelopment
support office for O&M
established in Reg. C D .
office.

1.1.1 VPC transferred from Maji
to CDO by:
Mbeya: January 1992
Iringa:January 1991
Ruvuma:January 1992

1.2 Effective district O&M
support to village water
supplies established.

1.2.1 Down-time period not
exceeding two days after
major incidents reported
by village to DWE.

1.3 Effective village O&M
system established

1.4 Effective maintenance
procedures for in-
stitutional latrines
established

1.3.1 Water supplies inter-
rupted for less than 24
hours after minor
incident being reported
to scheme attendant.

1.4.1 Latrines in daily use.
CDA monitoring report.

1.5. Project relevant catchment
areas protected

1.5.1 Water quality and
quantity not deteriorat-
ing from time of prelimi-
nary design report.

Outputs for objectives number three were determined to be as
follows below:



2.1 Efficiency of Maji and
Maendeleo regional staff
to plan, implement and
manage water supplies/
sanitation facilities
improved.

2.1.1 Average implementa-
tion rate and
quality maintained
with a decreasing
number of advisory
staff.

2.2 155 villages provided
with water supplies in
accordance with WMP
criteria.

2.2.1 Mbeya: 65 villages
Iringa: 50 villages
Ruvuma: 40 villages

2.3 Institutional sanitation
facilities constructed at
155 villages.

2.3.1 Sanitation faciliti-
es:
Mbeya: 65 villages
Iringa: 50 villages
Ruvuma: 40 villages

Outputs necessary to achieve objective number three:

3.1 Project management
systems developed at
Department of Design,
Construction and Materi-
als Testing through PICU
support.

3.2 Experience necessary to
achieve a sustainable
rural water supply and
sanitation sector de-
veloped.

3.1.1 Effective control of
programming,
designing and
implementing Danida-
assisted project ac-
tivities carried out
by Maji HQ staff
before project
termination.

3.2.1 Effective monitoring
and evaluation plan
for O & M activities
established within
project period.

4.3 Activities.

Major activities have been indicated for each output to
indicate the project strategy. Naturally, the plan of opera-
tion does not replace a detailed workplan which are worked
out quarterly on basis of the jplan of operation. An overview
of the plan of operation isJ facilitated by a schematic
presentation - examples of which have been annexed. These
schema contain also information on who is responsible for
specific activities.



Principles for Field Monitoring

The plan of operation with indicators shown above serves as
a monitoring instrument for project mangement, typically
placed at central or regional level in a country. Efforts
have been made to establish indicators which can be moni-
tored by field staff without specialized personnel.

If we - by way of an example - look at output no. 1.3. ̂ 'Ef-
fective village operation and maintenance system es-
tablished" it will be noticed that the Community Develop-
ment Assistant (CDA) will collect the data necessary for
monitoring of project activities at field level:

Output no. 1.3.

Effective village 0 & M systems established.

Activity.

Support village water Committee (VWC) and Group Scheme
Committee (GSC) to undertake 0 & M responsibilities, incl.
development of procedures for recovery of mainteance costs.

Indicator.

- Job description for attendants.
- agreement with attendants.
- village records on scheme performance.
- bank accounts established.

Means/sources of verification.

- Village records submitted to District Maintenance Unit.
- Bank accounts.

Responsible Dept./persons.

Staff at the community development department and in the
office of the district engineer.

Additional examples are shown in the annex.
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PLAN OF OPERATION SURRL. V

RUVU^IA REGION
R E R I O D : 1990-94

JUNE 1989 T
M <=, : 2

ACTIVITIES INDICATORS

MEANS/
SOURCES OF
VERIFICATION

RESULT/OUTPUT NO.: 1.2

Effective District O&M Support to Village
Water Supplies Established

RESPONSIBLE•

TIME SCHEDULE

Project
Staff/
Danida

PERSONNEL
REQUIRED

EQUIPMENT
MATERIAL
REQUIRED COS^S

DKK x "1000
REMARKS /assuaip

1.2.1

Sign agreement between
District Councils and
Maji for transfer of
O&M facilities to DWE.

1.2.2

agreement signed

1.2.2

Establish adequate | Workshop and

office yard and store
facilites for DUE.

1.2.3

Provide logistical
support to Maendeleo
staff at district
level and below as
appropriate for O&M
activities.

1.2.4

Up-grade O&M involved
staff through approp-
riate training, incl.
training in use of
communication mat.

1.2.5

Establish mobile
maintenance units
(DMU) in selected
districts.

offices establi-
shed in all
districts.

1.2.3

3 vehicles
25 ward motor
bikes, up-gradin
existing office
facilities at
district level.

1.2.4

- DMUs .
- DWE
- DCDO
- CDA
(see annex)

1.2.5

Quarterly
Progress
Reports

1.2.5

Quarterly
Progress
Report

minutes of
RSCM

1.2.2

Quarterly
Progress
Reports

1.2.3

-ditto-

1.2.4

DMUs in Ruvuma
(all by end of
1994)

Danida
Project
Advisers
in Region

O&M advise

RPA

VPC

short-term
consultant

1.2.5

Drivers
mechanics
(technicians!
CDAs

1.2.2

office furni
ture worksho
equipment,
hand dril,
fencing
(see budget
lines)

1.2.3

see budget
lines in
annex

1.2.4

Training mat
communicati-
on materials
see consultan
reports)

1.2.5

Mobile units
equipped with
tools, spares
Training
provided for
mobile teas

1.2.1

Incl

1.2.2

2295

1.2.3

'.2.4

970

37.75

1.2.5

732

1.2.1

Phasing of agree-
ments based on
experiences game
in the first discric
Ref. to

1.2.7

I
I
I

all three |
districts shall !
have an 0&M I
system established

All districts in
region shall be
provided with ph
infrastfucture.

1.2.5

Districts must bi
capable of emplo
ing staff, adequ.
trained and expe
enced.

die

eel-



PLAN OF OPERATION
RUVUMA REGION

ACTIVITIES INDICATORS

MEANS/
SOURCES OF
VERIFICATION

1.2.6

Stock spare paces and
tools at DUE's stores

1.2.7

Improve financial and
management procedure
of DUEs'offices incl
establishment of
revolving fund for
recovery of mainten
ance costs.

1.2.8

Strengthen lines of
communication betve
concerned regional
and district instit
tions for effective
monitor ing

1.2.9

Findings from moni-
toring activities
communicated ttiroug
RSCM to DED for
subsequent action

1.2.6

spares and tools
stocked in 3
districts and
available with-
out delay for
purchase by
villagers by end
of 1994.

1.2.7

1.2.6

-ditto-

accurate budget
ting, well kept
accounts and
plan for cost
recovery:

Account
Bank.

1.2.8

no. in

one regional
monitoring unit
provided for
District level

O&M support

1.2.9

Monitoring
carried out by
RWE/KCDO staff
of District
Of>M personnel.

1.2.7

- review
mission

- Quarterly
Progress
Report

Bank state
ment

1.2.8

Quarterly
Report

1.2.9

Monitoring
reports
submitted to
RSCM.

r\j IM I rsj c .
I O D : 1990-94PROJECT

RESULT/OUTPUT NO.: ,.2 (cont.

Effective District O&M Support Co Village
Water Supplies Established

RESPONSIBLE

TIME SCHEDULE

Availability of
spares and

central level.

Training

materials anc

District councils]
must budget for

I running cost ahead
of transferring i
maintenance respo-
nsibility.

initial spare
for sale to
VWCs.

and local
government)

Reg. mobile
maintenance
+ monitorin:

obile monitor-
ing unic shall
advise OWE
O&M support ac |
the initial syst«
see-up with assi
ance from RCDO.

O&M advise
(VPC)

excessive down time
periods.



PLAN OF OPERATION
(MBEYA REGION)

ACTIVITIES

1.3.1

Support W C and CSC
to undertake O&M respo
nsibilities, incl.
development of proce-
dures for recovery of
maintenance costs.

1.3.2

Train and equip SA/
H PAs to become
competent caretakers.

INDICATORS

MEANS/
SOURCES OF
VERIFICATION

I
1.3.1

1.3.3

Develop an adequate
reporting system
between the village
level and district
authorities.

1.3.4

Provide training/
communication
materials for
villagers, stressing
womens involvement.

Job description
for actendents,
agreement made
with attendants
village records
on scheme
performances
bank accounts

1.3.2

New attendants
and equipped
with tools.
Existing att-
endants given
refresher
courses

1.3.3 ,

Break-downs
reported to VWC
at time of
occurence and
to DUE within
72 hours.

1.3.4

1.3.1

- village
records sub-
mitted to
DMU

- bank state-
ment .

1.3.2

DMUs
monitoring
report

- O&M involved
villagers
trained.

- Development
Communication
Support Unit
Established in
Iringa

1.3.3

records at
VWC and
DWE/RWE

1.3.4

Report from
Training
coordinator/

Quarterly
Progress
Reports

GoT/Dani

PROJECT
SHEET
Me :

. INJ rsi I rsJ C
PERIOD: 1990-94

RESULT/OUTPUT NO.: 1.3

Effect ive Vil lage O&M System Establ ished

RESPONSIBLE

TIME SCHEDULE

Prefect
Staff/
Danida

PERSONNEL
REQUIRED

EQUIPMENT
MATERIAL
REQUIRED COSTS

DKK x 1000 REMARKS /assump

VWC becomes
standing commi-
ttee under
village govern.

CDO assigned
to RCDO

Attendants |
bicycles are the|
property of the
VWC.

Training and
communication
materials

O&M
advisers

VPC

Training for
Rural Development
Centres to be usec
as Development
Communication Support
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MANAGEMENT BY MONITORING; THE WATER AND SANITATION SECTOR
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1. Introducti,'po^ '-• •-..-.- ~ v ;-T.™- ••.,.*.

It is imperative to regularly monitor the water and sanitation sector,
during the 1990s, to determine performance and needs.

As a consequence of monitoring, it is necessary to manage the mobilization
for the provision of these needs, in relation to sector performance.

Thus, monitoring will be the principal management tool, for the 1990s, to
continually apprise the sector's co-ordinating body, both nationally and
globally, of the sector's "health" so that the appropriate remedy, where
required, can be prescribed and mobilized. In the 1980s, there was no
systematic and sustained purpose around which to build sector management and
co-ordination. Sector monitoring on an annual basis provides this purpose in
the 1990s.

(Annex I and II which were Papers originally developed for internal UNICEF
use, respectively provide a more detailed framework for the monitoring
mechanism and the management body).

2. Monitoring

To monitor the sector during the 1990s, it is necessary to atleast know
the actual situation at the "beginning" and the expected results at the
"end". The status of water and sanitation, on a country basis, as of 1990,
and the determination of goals to be achieved by the year 2000, are
fundamental to the process.

The two goals to be monitored are:

Universal access to safe drinking water.

Universal access to sanitary means of excreta disposal.

The terms "access" and "universal access" should be defined at the country
level though an indicative global definition of "access" can be offered as a
guide only.

Monitoring should be executed at the country and at the global level, with
the latter being largely a co-ordination of the former.

To determine how the sector performs in terms of access to water and to
sanitation, three areas can be considered as representative of the pulse of
performance, as it is necessary to keep the items to be monitored relatively
few and simple.
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At the country level, the three areas are:

Coverage (national + others)

- Cost .

i

Sector funding (divided according to proportion for
low-cost and high cost-systems).

Indicators for the first two areas are as follows:

Coverage indicator(s): - Systems functioning
(Number of persons served by
functioning systems).

- Systems utilized
(Number of persons using functioning
systems).

Cost eTrtgieney indicator(s): - YUnit and per capita costs of
a handpump-equipped borehole.

At the global level, the areas for monitoring are: i>

Coverage (internationally) largely to determine rate of
acceleration.

- Global funding for the sector (to identify changes relative to the
1980s and to note the proportion spent on low-cost technologies vs.
high-cost ones).

Monitoring will be executed annually, based on the status in December of
the previous year. At the country level, governments, assisted by the
External Support Agencies (ESAs), will be responsible for the area-wide data
collection which will be computerized via the modified WHO CESI-PROFILE system
when the latter is adjusted and in place. UNICEF is prepared to assist with
computer hardware at the country level. But as data has to be collected on a
country by country basis from 1990 (base year) UNICEF and WHO country offices
must necessarily carry the data-base initially until the system can be
properly established in the governments' institutions.

At the global level, UNICEF and WHO will jointly be responsible for the
monitoring.
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3. Co-ordination and Management

In accordance with the foregoing monitoring framework, country and global
information on the performance of the water and sanitation sector will be
available during the second half of each year, based on data as of December of
the previous year. This information is collected to assist the sector in
making course corrections at regular intervals.

At the country level, the government is the co-ordinator and manager to
manage the results of monitoring and to make the necessary course
corrections. Where the government prefers to delegate this responsibility,
the major actors in the sector, at the country level, can decide amongst
themselves which agency or person is best suited to play the co-ordinating
role.

At the international level, a global co-ordination committee (GCC),
comprising about 15 persons with the developing countries having a majority
presence on the committee, should have the responsibility for dealing with the
global implications of the results of the monitoring. The committee should
note the trends to see whether they are positive or negative and respond
accordingly; should determine whether the global inflow of funds to the sector
is adequate and, if not, decide on actions to improve the situation; should
note the causes and indicate solutions for those countries or geographic
regions that are falling behind their expected coverage targets; and should be
regularly promoting the sector and its goals, and mobilizing the world via all
available means of information/communications so that the water and sanitation
thrust can be kept perpetually at the forefront of world affairs. These are
just some of the major tasks of the global co-ordination committee.

4. Conclusion

If the sector were to have the courage and will to link monitoring and
management in such a meaningful way, it would have pragmatically answered the
question: How can we make a difference in the 1990s?

Issued 30 May 1990
WET/149/90
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GLOBAL AND NATIONAL MONITORING OF THE
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1. Introduction

The principal reason for monitoring key areas of the water and sanitation
(WATSAN) sector, is to provide management with information regarding sector
performance, at reasonable and regular intervals, in order that corrective action
could be taken, if necessary.

Because of the many agencies assisting government with sector development at
the country level, the thrust is to assist the government in establishing and
operating its own monitoring system. The local UNICEF office will establish an
effective working relationship with this government-operated monitoring system.

Within the Water and Sanitation Section at UNICEF Headquarters, New York, an
Officer will serve as focal point for global monitoring of the sector.

The two WATSAN goals to be monitored are:

- Universal access to safe drinking water.

Universal access to sanitary means of excreta disposal.

2. Definitions

"Access" and "universal access" must be defined in detail at the country
level. For water, the definition should be in terms of quantity per person daily,
quality, and distance from the consumer's dwelling. An indicative one can be, about
20 litres of safe water per person daily, located at a total distance of within one
kilometre from the user's dwelling. Since sanitary means of excreta disposal cannot
be confined only to latrine use, the sanitation definition can be broader and may
encompass the following: hygienic practices manifested by sanitary means of
excreta/waste disposal.

3. Priority Areas and Indicators

3.1 Country Level Monitoring

At the country level, the areas to be monitored are to be kept few and simple
but at the same time, they should be an effective barometer of the sector
performance and also reflect the major thrust of the sector workplan for UNICEF
(1990-95). The following three areas are to be monitored:

Coverage (national + UNICEF-assisted segment).

Cost efficiency (Government systems in general + UNICEF-assisted
systems).

Proportion of total annual investment, nationally, in low-cost relative-
to high-cost WATSAN systems. (Low-cost describes those systems such as
boreholes/wells with handpumps, gravity-fed systems, rainwater
catchments, latrines, etc. where the per capita cost for water is US
$30.00 or less and for sanitation US $20.00 or less. High-cost refers
mainly to mechanized high technology ones with per capita cost for water
in the order of US $200.00 and sanitation US $350.00.

-Annex to Paper entitled, "Management by Monitoring: The Water and Sanitation Sector"
by J. Christmas, UNICEF. '
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Indicators for two of the areas to be monitored at the country level are:

Coverage Indicator(s): - Systems functioning (Number of
persons served by functioning
systems).
Systems utilized (Number of
persons using functioning
systems).

Cost-efficiency Indicator(s): Unit and per capita costs of a
handpump-equipped borehole.

At the country level, each different type of water supply system has its
number of beneficiaries, e.g. in Africa one handpump-equipped borehole serves about
500 persons, but about 250 persons in Asia; a dug well with a windlas may serve 100
persons; a gravity-fed system may be designed to serve hundreds or thousands of
persons, etc. Functional systems are to be identified to provide the apparent
coverage. The ratio of functioning systems to the total number of systems will give
valuable information regarding maintenance and sustainability of systems. On the
other hand, utilization of the provided systems by the consumers, will give the
actual coverage. But it is far easier to monitor functioning (apparent-coverage)
than utilization (actual coverage) thus, the monitoring frequencies for each can be
different. The ratio of actual coverage based on number of people actually
utilizing the systems, to the apparent coverage based on the number of people having
functional systems, can be revealing in terms of outcome.

Since handpump-equipped boreholes represent the water system most widely used
among many developing countries, the evolution of the unit cost of such a system can
give an indication of cost efficiency. Africa is expected to bring its unit cost
down to below $5,000.00 and Asia below $3,000.00 by 1995. This cost reduction can
fuel the rate of acceleration by providing "additional" funds to the sector via
savings.

For sanitation, the coverage indicator is to be based on utilization, i.e.,
the utilization of any hygienic means for the sanitary disposal of excreta/waste.
This is more difficult (than in the case of water supply) to measure, but as
latrines are not the only mode for sanitary disposal of excreta/waste, the indictor
cannot be based on latrines.

3.2 Global Monitoring

The Water and Sanitation Section at UNICEF Headquarters will monitor,
globally, the following three areas:

- Global funding for the sector (to identify the proportion spent on low-
cost technologies vs. high-cost ones).

Expenditure per Project Code (PIDB system) — to determine, among
others, the allocations for sanitation and for hygiene.

- Coverage (internationally) — to determine rate of acceleration relative
to the 1980s.

The global monitoring from UNICEF Headquarters will focus not only on the
UNICEF-assisted WATSAN programmes but also on the sector as a whole. It is
necessary to monitor the total financial input to the (global) sector and the
percentage which goes to low-cost technology systems and to high-cost ones, as the
respective percentages are currently 20:80. Efforts are being made to move them in
the direction of 30:70. UNICEF's total financial contribution more or less goes to
the low-cost option. Sanitation (and hygiene), two of the three components of the



$

ANNEX I

WATSAN sector, lag significantly behind water supply coverage for several reasons,
one of which is that insufficient financial resources are allocated to them. It is
necessary to increase the sanitation expenditure from its less than 10% of the ATSAN
budget to about 20% thus, the necessity to monitor the expenditure on the three
project codes of the sector's PIDB system. Implementation (coverage) rates for
urban and rural water supply for the 1990s need to be respectively increased about
2.5 and 1.5 times those for the 1980s, to achieve 100% coverage by the year 2000
whilst urban and rural sanitation rates respectively require a 3-fold and 4-fold
increase. These rates, therefore, have to be monitored globally.

4. Reporting. Frequency and Timing

Generally, reporting should be done at least annually via the Field Annual
Report. For water supply coverage, the indicator which is based on functioning
systems give only the apparent coverage whilst that based on utilization gives the
actual coverage. As utilization is a more difficult and time-consuming indicator
with which to work, it is recommended that apparent coverage (functioning systems)
be monitored annually but actual coverage (utilization) be monitored every two years
- that is, for those countries that are unable to make surveys annually based
jointly on functioning and utilization.

The reporting should reflect the status for December of the previous year.
For example, the Annual Report for 1991 should report on the situation as of
December 1990, and the 1992 Annual Report on the situation as of December 1991, etc.

Reporting should commence from 1991. Thus, the 1991 Annual Report from the
Field should report on coverage and cost-efficiency as described in the foregoing.

5. Required Resources

At the country level about $30,000.00 is required for computer systems to
assist the government to establish its monitoring unit. For UNICEF Headquarters, a
Level 5 Project Officer, as focal point for monitoring, plus computer systems, are
required in the Water and Sanitation Section. The foregoing should be considered as
minimum resources needed, initially.

Issued 28 February 1990 (Revised)
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OUTLINE OF PROPOSED ORGANIZATIONAL ARRANGEMENTS FOR
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WATER AND SANITATION SECTOR MANAGEMENT DURING 1990s

Introduction

With respect to the water and sanitation sector, the 1980s was
characterised by formalities, institutional bodies, and a high U.N. profile.
The U.N. profile was so marked, that the Decade of the 1980s was called the
U.N. Water and Sanitation Decade thereby diluting, somewhat, the efforts and
initiatives of developing countries with respect to their rightful role in the
sector.

For the 1990s, we should change this radically so that ownership of
the water and sanitation sector can be "returned" to the developing countries
for their management, ably assisted by the external support agencies (ESAs)
which should support {not lead) the efforts in these countries.

Main Thrust

The major tenets of this management endeavour should be the following:

- Downplay the formal role of the U.N. Let the governments and other
national institutions of developing countries be at the forefront.

Rather than have any formal declarations, per se, from the U.N., the
global water and sanitation sector should launch/promote the 1990s
from the perspective of a "moral mission" to achieve universal access
for water and sanitation by the year 2000. From a practical
standpoint, all that the sector needs to know have been learned from
the lessons of the 1980s. Armed with these lessons, the sector (with
governments of developing countries in the lead role) can take care of
itself without having to hide under another U.N. declaration. The
sector has the moral obligation and the know-how to target and achieve
universal coverage of water and sanitation facilities, by the year
2000.

- The goals set, the strategies developed, and the implementation
mechanisms devised, must all have ownership at the country level.
Water and sanitation programmes are national responsibilities — and
this must not be forgotten in the 1990s; on the contrary, it should be
the guiding light.

- At the country level, it has been accepted, in principle, that
developing countries' governments must co-ordinate sector endeavours.
But where governments prefer not to play such a role, the major actors
in the sector, at the country level, should elect an agency or
individual to execute the co-ordination (as is done in Kenya).

*Annex to Paper entitled, "Management by Monitoring: The Water and Sanitation
Section", by J. Christmas, UNICEF.
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At the global level, a global co-ordination committee (GCC) should be
formed, albeit a very "loose" one — as the sector should avoid a
rigid institutionalized organ with formal staff, etc. This GCC should
reflect the fact that the developing countries are responsible for
their water and sanitation programmes and must therefore play the lead
role. Thus, it is proposed that a 15-person GCC be established with 8
of these persons representing the entire developing world, as follows:

Global Co-ordination Committee Membership (15 total):

WHO (multi-lateral) 1 member
UNDP (multi-lateral) 1 member
IBRD (World Bank - multi-lateral) 1 member
UNICEF (multi-lateral) 1 member
Bilaterals Representative 1 member
NGOs Representative 1 member
Professional Institutions Representative 1 member
Asia 3 members

(South Central Asia — 1 person)
(Southeast Asia — 1 person)
(China — 1 person)

Africa (sub-Saharan) 2 members
(East/Southern Africa — 1 person)
(West/Central Africa — 1 person)

Middle East and North Africa 1 member
Latin America 1 member
Caribbean 1 member

As WHO, UNDP, IBRD (World Bank) and UNICEF are the multi-laterals most
heavily involved in the water and sanitation sector, they are each
represented. The chairmanship of the GCC should rotate among these
four multi-laterals every two years, so as to avoid any agency having
this position in perpetuity. The bilaterals, NGOs, and the
professional institutions are each represented by one member. This
accounts for a total of 7 members, not necessarily representing
developing countries. Thus, the remaining 8 members should represent
geographic regions among developing countries, as indicated. (One may
wish to include a representative from the new democracies of
East/Central Europe. This should be done, if necessary, at the
expense of one of the geographic regions' representations so as to
keep the total membership to a manageable 15).



ANNEX II

t

t

OUTLINE OF PROPOSED ORGANIZATIONAL ARRANGEMENTS FOR
WATER AND SANITATION SECTOR MANAGEMENT DURING 1990s

- 3 -

The multi-lateral agency which holds the chairmanship for any two-year
period, will also be responsible for funding the one/two staff members
required as executive secretary to the GCC. The GCC may meet once per
year with the possibility of responding to unscheduled meetings, if
necessary. The ESAs will jointly/separately pay the travel costs of
the regional representatives from developing countries when they are
preparing for, and participating in, GCC meetings.

The GCC is being created to avoid the donor-recepient approach which
existed all through the 1980s to the present. We need to establish a
"participants" modus operandi for the 1990s. With this approach, the
ESAs, Collaborative Council, Technical Working Group, etc., of the
1980s must lose their high-profile significance. The term ESAs may
remain, in as much as it represents an informal, non-institutional
group, comprising essentially the developed countries which provide
about 35% of the global sector finances. If and when the ESAs wish to
meet among themselves, this can easily be executed via the GCC or
without the GCC. A formal body with a secretariat may not be
required, as a parallel entity to the GCC, just for arranging meetings
of the ESAs. The other terms should give way to the foreoging new
thinking which should characterize the 1990s. Sustainability will be
achieved if developing countries accept and practise their management
role, within the sector, with all other agencies critically supporting
the efforts of the said countries. The GCC provides a forum for this
"new" management approach to blossom and bear fruit.

WET/102/90
J. Christmas, UNICEF
23 April 1990
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I. BACKGROUND

INSTRAW is mandated by its Board of Trustees in accordance with
Economic and Social Council, resolution 1987/25 to carry out a long-term
research programme related to monitoring and evaluation methodologies for
programmes and projects on women in development. Subsequently, in its
resolution 42/65, the General Assembly requested the Institute to promote
general awareness of the need to integrate women into policy design, which
would include the elaboration of special methodologies for monitoring and
evaluation purposes. It is also requested the Institute to secure the
feedback of research results into the operational systems.

Accordingly, the first stage of INSTRAW's programme in that field
focused on the collection of the relevant information from the
organizations in the United Nations System. A survey of the existing
methodological approaches had been carried out and the fundings were
presented during the 'Consultative Meeting on Evaluation Methodologies for
Programmes and Projects on WID; organized by INSTRAW and facilitated by
UNFPA, from 8 to 10 November 1989, in New York. The meeting was attended
by 43 participants from 25 United Nations organizations, three regional
commissions and three bilateral donor organizations.

The survey on the evalaluation methodologies and guidelines from
several United Nations bodies and agencies which was carried out during
1988-1989 indicated that although the majority of organizations of the
United Nations have developed evaluation manuals on guidelines, few give
special consideration to the monitoring and evaluation of the integration
of women in development issues within their programmes and projects.
Twelve organizations made no mention of women, on whether they had
evaluation guidelines. Ten organizations gave special consideration to WID
issues, but did not link it to the monitoring and evaluation methodologies
and procedures applied in the management of their programmes and projects.
The survey, has underlined that there is a positive response to the Nairobi
Forwar-looking Strategies (paragraph 317) call for the integration of women
in development by special studies, policy statements and strategies on WID.



- 3 -

II. INSTRAW Evaluation Techniques for Preparing Training Module on
Women, Water Supply and Sanitation" and Evaluating Their Impact

INSTRAW in co-operation with ILO/Turin Training Centre prepared
multi-media training packages on Women, Water Supply and Sanitation in the
biennium 1987-1988, INSTRAW gave priority to the modular approach by using
its innovative methodologies and techniques in programme activities
relating to training the trainers on women in development and sectoral
activities such as water and energy. The innovative multi-media modular
training methodology is a non-conventional form of training, with defined
objectives, target groups and pedagogical scheme.

The training package, as developed by INSTRAW and ILO-Turin Centre
contain three major parts; (a) general or specific objectives which
clearly specify what trainees will be able to do upon completion of the
unit; (b) the training content, or the material to be taught/learned; and
(c) key-issue checklists from which the trainees will acquire and practice
their skills. The exercises are designed to encourage maximum
participation of trainees. Audio-visual materials are used as a component
of the training packages or alone in both formal and informal training.

One of the most crucial components of INSTRAW training materials,
modules, manuals are evaluation techniques. The evaluation techniques for
training seminars and modules differ from evaluation procedure for research
or information analysis. Evaluation is an integral part of all INSTRAW
training modules and a way of establishing to which extent the goals set up
by the project have been achieved. It is a participatory process which
seeks to determine as systematically and objectively as possible the
relevance, effectiveness and impact of training modules.

As applied in the preparation phase of INSTRAW-ILO-Turin Centre
training packages, formative evaluation was conducted before finalizing the
training packages. The training methodology and sound-slide packages were
formatively evaluated in three major sections: subject-matter (content),
instructional design, and technical presentation. The target audiences
were interviewed on the effectiveness of sound-slide package as a possible
innovative leading media for training purposes in the developing
countries. The formative evaluator was asked to review factors, such as
content accuracy, comprehensiveness, objectives and content for target
population, language, clarity of objectives, sequence and relationship of
ideas within content, technical quality, media compatibility of materials
with training programme. The formative evaluators were experts in
"Subject-matter", "Pedagogical", "Instructional design", and "Presentation
and curriculum" categories.
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The primary role of formative evaluation for INSTRAW was to enable us
to verify a product with the target group in the development stages in order
to provide feedback and improve the training modules and sound-slide packages.

From 1987 to 1989 INSTRAW organized, in co-operation with United
Nations agencies and bodies and national counterparts four national training
workshops in East Africa, one regional workshop for the Asia and Pacific
region, to field-test INSTRAW/ILO/Turin Centre training modules "Women, Water
Supply and Sanitation". The four training workshops were funded by a grant of
the Italian Government. More than 200 participants attended the four national
training seminars, and 38 participants attended the regional training
seminar. In addition in co-operation with ZONTA International, a national
training workshop was organized in May 1989 in Nigeria, and 50 participants
attended the workshop.

In order to test the content, training packages and participants'
comprehension, two types of evaluation forms were used at each training
session, one during and one after the session, as a technique of summative
evaluation which included information of training methodology, pedagogical
scheme, training text, instruction, etc.

Beside the formative evaluation conducted during the testing stage in
workshops, INSTRAW applied parallely another form of evaluation to assess the
effectiveness of training workshops. That is, we used the indicators to
measure: level of interest of non-governmental organizations (NGO), number of
them participating in seminars, statements made at seminars; level of press
coverage, number of reference to programme on output cost, etc.; level of
interest of inquires, group briefings, etc. INSTRAW had an excellent response
in all training seminars on the above mentioned indicators as we were also
interested to measure actions taken by the host-countries and NGO's as our
primary target groups.

The basic tasks in evaluation methodology for training modules was to
formulate a design which will help to ensure that the evaluation exercise
would provide relevant and valid findings on which reliable conclusions can be
drawn.

Consideration was given to particular problems that need to be
addressed, how the evaluation findings will be used to improve the formulation
and/or application of the training modules, the period and outputs to be
reviewed, methods of collecting data and analytical tools.
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Basic to any INSTRAW training programme, was to establish^indicatp_r^
which are analytical tools and which enable the goal and objective of an
activity to be represented in a form that can be measurable against its actual
outcome. To assess the effectiveness of training, indicators are used to
determine the quality of contents of the training modules. Using the form of
scalar rating (Likert Scale) by end users (participants), INSTRAW training
seminars evaluated the timeliness and utility of the modules, their
objectivity, comprehensiveness, text and audio-visual materials, and their
responsiveness to the needs of the intended recipients.

The crucial task in evaluation methodology was to choose one of the
three main techniques for collecting data, which vary in terms of costs,
practicality, advantages and drawbacks. The Institute designed a
questionnaire, based on the survey approach and aggregated analysis, which is
addressed to all participants. This method is considered more practical and
less costly than interviews or desk-review techniques.

On the basis of the data collected by applying Likert Scale evaluation
methodology in training seminars, INSTRAW assessed the extent to which the
training modules were able to meet its objectives, and more importantly, what
was their impact on the training of participants. Conclusions concerning the
relevance, effectiveness and impact of training modules were derived from the
analysis of data in the questionnaire. Applying Likert Scale methodology (1
to 4), modules were evaluated on a daily basis as well as at the end of the
seminar so as to secure an overall, final evaluation.

As an example, in the five African countries, the training seminars
comprised 34 or 35 participants. In applying the evaluation methodology to
those seminars, the Institute obtained the highest scores, i.e. 98 out of 100,
and reached the conclusion that the multi-media training packages on women,
water supply and sanitation were applicable and useful in East Africa. The
objectives of the training modules and seminars were fully reached, the
training methodology and content was highly accepted and the audio-visual aids
meet their objective as a supplementary training aid. The suggestion of
participants for expanding the modules were fully taken into account during
the process of up-dating the modules.
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Apart from evaluating INSTRAW training modules, evaluation was
considered as a special topic at the training seminars. In Ethiopia (Addis
Ababa, 23-28 November 1987), the participants in the seminar indicated
parameters "that would recognize and integrate women's concern and enhance
women's involvement" in the evaluation of water supply and sanitation
projects. It was agreed that the evaluation should specifically focus on
identifying concerns of women related to the installation of water supply
and sanitation facilities. It was recommended "that the evaluation should
highlight those areas where no attempt was made to focus on women as users
and decision makers" vis-a-vis the utilization of water supply and
sanitation facilities, and "that the evaluation team should include women
members", who whould be trained in evaluation techniques as well.

In Kenya (Nairobi, 9-13 November 1987), the participants established
criteria for evaluation of water supply and sanitation projects on a
long-term basis. They concluded that "all projects should have built-in
continuous evaluation methods and procedures". They also recommended that
there should be deliberate action to involve actively "women in evaluation
of water supply and sanitation projects at all stages of the project
cycle"; this would enhance and ensure the effectiveness of the project.

In Somalia (Mogadiscio, 13-18 February 1988), the participants
discussed the evaluation process and presented four case studies. "It was
agreed that the evaluation should be part of the total programming
process". It was pointed out that women must be taken into account in the
following stages of the project development and evaluation process:
situation analysis, acceptability of facilities to women, resource
distribution, monitoring and evaluation measuring the specific impact on
women, involvement of the community, especially women and effects of the
programme on women.

In the Sudan (Kadugli, 16-21 January 1988), the participants
discussed evaluation of water supply and sanitation projects, with
particular emphasis on evaluating the role of women in the functioning and
utilization of water supply and sanitation facilities. They also
elaborated other issues, for example, how to evaluate the impact of water
supply and sanitation projects, on women and how to evaluate the impact of
women's participation in water supply and sanitation projects. Generally,
it was recommended that the evaluation should reflect "women's involvement
as a positive contribution in all aspects of the project"; this should
include the impact of the project on women and on whether or not they play
an active role in its design, and the formulation and execution of any
evaluation process.
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In the regional training seminar held in Thailand (Bangkok, 23-27
January 1989), the participants discussed two major issues: the role of
women in functioning of water supply and sanitation projects-how can this
be evaluated?; The impact of water supply and sanitation projects on
women-how can this be evaluated? It was pointed out that the degree of
women's involvement in WSS projects should be evaluated in three stages:
operation, performance and impact, as well the need to compare the
functioning and utilization of a project with and without women's
involvement. It was generally recomended that when evaluating the impact
of WSS projects on women two main areas should be underlined, namely impact
(health improvement, social improvement, economic improvement) and
evaluation - interviewing women with checklist and visual inspection on
water-borne and sanitation - related diseases; number of undernourished
children in the family, income indicators, etc.

From the evaluation questionnaires filled in by more than 350
participants it became evident that it is crucial for monitoring and
evaluation to follow an integrated comunity - based approach since most
projects/programmes on women, water supply and sanitation are participatory
and should be adapted to the needs and culture of the given community
without basing sight of the changes to be introduced. The relevance of
developing close interaction with mainstream organizations and the
institutions of a given community so as to increase community commitment to
the projects should be further strengthened.

As well, the community-based approach require continuous monitoring
as an in-built element of the programme/project, and monitoring should
start from the basis of needs assessment which should include
identification of the extent to which the community-based approach should
not only evaluate the outcome of the project/programme but provide
information on the programme/project impact.

III. Concluding Remarks

It is obvious that a number of different evaluation guidelines,
procedures, techniques have been developed within and outside the United
Nations System. The question is how many of them considered WID dimension
when designing evaluation forms and evaluating projects? Rather few. The
Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women and the
various resolutions of the General Assembly stressed the necessity to
expand evaluation and monitoring methodology for programmes and projects on
women, water supply and sanitation.
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The following recommendations might be considered by this working
group as innovative tools and methologies for evaluation and monitoring
procedures in water supply and sanitation projects and programmes;

Data bases

Most data bases on W1D are not user-friendly enough to be easily
utilized by planners and programmers and the existing country profiles, at
macro and national level, have limited usefulness for programme/project
design. It is recommended that:

- United Nations organizations promote the production of
disaggregated data at the country level, through institutional
development support;

- The bases for general backstopping for women, water supply and
sanitation programmes be prepared on a user-friendly basis;

An inventory of existing country profiles that have data on
women, water supply and sanitation or are WID-specific be
developed and made available to international and national users;

Cost-effectiveness of data collection

Considering the funding constraints to, particularly, impact
evaluation, the achievement of greater cost-effectiveness beginning with
data collection is considered important. To this end it is recommended:

- The use of national consultants, local experts and project
participants themselves, as data collection agents;

Greater exchange of data among organizations in the United
Nations system, bilateral technical co-operation agencies; and
institutions involved in water supply and sanitation programmes
and projects at national level;

Constant updating of available data.

Purposes of evaluation

Given the importance attached to advocacy and awareness raising and
the innovative nature of most WID projects and project components, the
evaluation exercises should;

- Continue to be viewed as one means to raising awareness of the
importance of including women's participation and needs in
mainstream water supply and sanitation programmes/projects.
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In developing evaluation research strategies, the influence of
factors such as culture, gender, age, ethnicity and class in
shaping programme/project implementation effects and impact be
taken fully into account;

Evaluation should be done by both internal and external
evaluation teams throughout the project cycle, that is, design,
monitoring of implementation and final evaluation.

Feedback and follow-up

In view of the observation that the relevance of evaluation for the
improvement of water supply and sanitation programmes and projects and for
further refinement of evaluation methods was often lost because of
inadequate follow-up to and analysis of evaluation exercise, it is
recommended that:

In order to assure follow-up evaluation, donor and executing
agencies be required to include in the evaluation report a plan
of action for implemention of all the recommendations made, which
should include the identification of local agencies and
capacities;

Current evaluation exercises be analysed and evaluated
selectively with the purpose of drawing lessons for the
improvement of existing and development of new evaluation
frameworks.
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SOMMAIRE DU PROJET

Histonoue

EN 1979,le gouvernement canadien s'est engage a supporter le
programme togoiais visant a fournir de l'eau potable a toute sa population
d'ici 1990. Suite aux etudes de feisabiiite , 1'agence canadienne de
deveiopement international (ACDI) signe un accord avec CUSO comme
maitre-d'oeuvre, pour la realisation d'un projet d'hydraulique viliageoise
dans la Region Maritime. La finaiite du projet est d'arneliorer le niveau de
vie et de bien-etre de quelques 65,000 beneficieires des prefectures du Zio
et du Yoto par l'adoption de pratiques ameliorees d'assainissement et
d'acces a l'eau potable.

Le projet a comporte deux phases, une premiere phase de realisation et
une deuxieme phase de consolidation . Cette derniere etape servira a
poursuivre le processus d'auto-developpement aupres des populations
rurales participantes. Durant cette periode, le projet a encadre 270
villages, soit une population de 154,566 habitants qui beneficient de 354
points d'eau.

Les realisations

Les realisations du projet peuvent etre regroupees sous trois rubriques,
1'organisation communautaire des villages , les realisations techniques et
les campagnes d'education a la sante portant essentiellement sur les
themes de l'eau potebiej'assainissement, et rimmunisation.

L'organisation des villages a consiste a mettre en place :
. Des comites villageois de developpement avec ouverture de caisses
viliageoises (compte bancaire)
. Des micro-projets lucratifs pour 1" alimentation des caisses
villageoises
. Un volet femmes et developpement visant a encourager 1'apport des
femmes dans le processus d'auto-developpement du village et a
ameliorer leur autonomie.
. Des centres d'alphabetisation pour faciliter l'impiication des
villageois et principalement des villageoises dans des fonctions
decisionnelles.



Les realisations techniques ont consiste a :

. Executer des nouveaux forages munies de pompes manueiies et a
rehabiliter des pompes defectueuses de projets precedents.

. Mettre en place un systeme d'entretien des pompes 6 trois palllers
tel queconcuparl'UNICEF.

. Construire environ 600 latrines concessionneiles et familiales.

Le volet sur l'education pour le maintien de 1'eau potable . de
l'assainissement . et de la sante inclut les activites suivantes:

.Des campagnes d'education pour le maintien de la potabiiite de 1'eau, de
l'assainissement du milieu, de la lutte contre le vers de Guinee et de la
lutte contre les gites larvaires (Paludisme).
.line campagne d'immunisation pour enr8yer les six principals maladies
morteiles infantiies par la vaccination.

Dans cet expose , nous examinerons les divers outils de suivi et
devaluation mis en place par le projet. La demarche proposee est de faire
une description de l'outii et de son application , Vanalyse des forces et
faiblesses de celui-ci et les ameliorations a y apporter.

STRUCTURE DU PROJET

Afin de mieux comprendre les mecanismes de suivi et devaluation du
projet dans son emsemble , i i est important de se pencher sur la structure
d'encadrement terrain, et sur le mode de circulation des informations qui

en decouleJ

Dans le tableau 1, nous comptons 270 villages reparties en six zones
geographiques et organises en autant de " comtte vWageoisde
deWeJoppement". A la tete de chaque zone, se retrouve un cftef d'equipe
que encadre de six a huit agentsdebase. Ces derniers ont la
responsabiiite d'animer de six a neuf comites villageois de developpement.
Les deux prefectures de la zone d'intervention du projet ont a leur tete
chacun, un chef sect eur qui agit comme encadreur des chefs d'equipe .

'. VOIR TABLEAU NO 1



TABLEAU 1

rencontre
suivi

fizgnsmmes

VILLAGE
•̂  structure vWageoise

CVD

UGENT DE BASE

[CHEFDEQUIPE

CHEF SECTEUR

DIRECTEUR REGIONAL
(MIN Affaires soc)

-> encashment village

RESPONSABLE VOLET
(cooperants, CUSO)

COORDONNATEUR CUSO

COORDONNATRICE NATIONALE CHEF DE PROJET CUSO
Togo Canada

comitedegestion

Ces chefs secteurs repondent au directeur regional des Affaires sociales et
de la condition feminine de la region maritime. Du cote CUSO, nous
retrouvons primo, des cooperants responsables de divers volets
d'interventions, encadres par un coordonnateur terrain lequel repond au chef
de projet. Au sein de cette structure , Vinformation circule de la fecon
suivante:

Des villages du CVD , au cours de rencontres hebdomadaires
Des CVD aux agents de fiase au cours de visites hebdomadaires que ces
derm'ers effectuent au village.
Des ABaux chefs d'equipes t lors des rencontres hebdomadaires
devaluation et de suivi.
Des chefsd'egt/ipe, a )a structure de coordination ( chefs secteurs,
coordonnateur, cooperants , directeur regional Affaires sociales) lors
de la reunion mensuelle de coordination.
De la structure de coordination<a'te'di/vctim'duprvjet lors de la reunion
mensuelle du comite de gestion . Cette structure facilite le suivi et
revaluation permanente des activites par la circulation des
informations entre les divers intervenants du projet, qu'ils soient
beneficiaires, encadreurs, chefs d'equipe ou directeurs.



LES OUTILS DEVALUATION ET DE SUIVI

Parmi les principaux outils utiiisees par les intervenants du projet, nous
retrouvons certains mecanismes de suivi tel que rencontres entre
encadreurs et beneficiaires, entre encadreurs et gestionnaires, des
systemes de coliectes de donnees permenentes, des enquetes-terrain pre
et post actions, rapports aux deux partenaires bilateraux et les recherches
appliquees.

Les mecanismes de suivi

Le principale mecanisme de suivi s'effectue a* travers la structure de
fonctionnement decrite ci-dessus. Ce mecanisme a ses evantages et ces
desavantages.

L'interet de ce modele est:

. de faciiiter la transmission fonctionnelie des informations.

. de faciiiter l'identification des besoins de la base d'une facon continue.

. de construire des programmes et des formations en etroite correlation
evec les besoins.
. d'offrir la flexibility necessaire pour reajuster periodiquement les
strategies et les interventions a la lumiere des experiences ecquises dans
1'actionsurle terrain.
.de permettre une interaction constante entre les differents intervenants
projet et nationaux.

Les limites de ce modele sont:

.une structure bicephale creant des distortions dans les prises de decision,
le controle et le suivi des interventions et dans la transmission des
informations. Par exemple, nous ne pouvons determiner si un agent de base
national est redevable a un responsable de volet provenant de la structure
projet (cooperants).
. une deperdition du contenu des informations due a multipiicite et a la
nature des intervenants . ( agents de base , chefs d'equipe , chefs secteurs,
cooperants, etc.)
. des agents possedant une formation initiale et des experiences



differentes, sont affectes aux memes taches et dans tous les volets, ce qui
s pour consequence, de reduire le quelite professionneile des interventions.
II serait preferable que des agents soient affectes a des volets specifiques
suivant leur specialisation. On aurait done ainsi, d'une part des agents
polyvalents responsables des CVD, (animation, organisation des villages)
et d'eutre part des agents specialises dans tel ou tel volet ( sante ,hygiene,
agriculture , alphabetisation , femmes et developpement).

Les enauites et recensements terrain

Avant les forages
Afin de choisir les deux cents villages devant etre beneficiaires de

nouveaux forages et les villages devant beneficier d'une remise en etat
d'une pompe existente, le projet a effectue un ensemble d'enquete terrain.
Ces enquetes ont fournies les informations pertinentes sur la situation
socio-economique, la situation socio-sanitaire et les donnees techniques
d'un ensemble de 521 villages. Ces enquetes nous ont fournies les
informations sur les besoins en eau ( accessibility en quantite et en
quaiite de 1'eau), sur les distances d'approvisionnement, le nombre
d'habitants par villages, revaluation des maladies liees a 1'eau et la
morbidite. Nous avons aussi recoite des donnees sur l'organisation sociale
des villages, la distance du marche, les cultures, 1'eievage, les autres
productions ainsi que la condition des voix d'acces et le potentiel de
mobilisation des villageois. Elles ont aussi fournies des donnees
techniques, tel que 1'etude des sols et le potentiel de forages positifs, les
possibility de captages aiternatifs en cas de forages negatifs et enfin les
usages domestiques possibles, agricoles ou autres. L'interet de cette
epproche a ete d'effectuer un choix de villages sur des donnees objectives
afin de limiter les pressions exterieures de tout ordre. Elle a permis aussi
de mieux cerner les populations les plus necessiteuses. Toutefois, la
finalite de 1'enquete etant le choix des villages d'intervention du projet,
les donnees receuillies depassaient largement le besoin. Par contre, de
tel les donnees devraient etre repertories de facon systematique dans une
deuxieme etape, lorsque que le choix des villages est complete.

Aores les forages
Suite aux installations des pompes dans les villages., nous avons

procede a une enquete environnementale pour inventorier la piupart des
elements qui contribue a la contamination de 1'environnement en general et
du sol et de 1'eau en particuiier. L'outii utilise dans une premiere etape a
ete une serie de trois rencontres entre encadreurs, agents de base et
villageois afin d'identifier les causes majeures de pollution du village.



Comme les villageois ont identifies eux-memes 1e facteur principal de
pollution, iis ont par la suite recherche et retenu des strategies a adopter
pour enrayer ce probleme.

A differents stades du projet, des recensements reiatifs a 1'etat de
sante des villageois ont ete effectues et nous ont permis d'une part de faire
le portrait sante du village a ce moment et de determiner la nature et
l'ampleur de 1'action et des programmes a entreprendre. D'autre part, en
fin de campagne, ces recensements nous ont permis de mesurer l'ampleur de
1'effet des actions entreprises et de pouvoir reajuster nos strategies
d'intervention. Nous avons complete un recensement des cas de vers de
guinee, des cas de paludisme et Vobservation de 1'etat de l'eau stockee pour
les besoin3 domestiques. Nous avons aussi fait des etudes de concentration
de Cyclopes dans les eaux de consommation .

La construction des latrines a aussi fait 1'objet de cinq campagnes,
chacune etant pilote par rapport a la suivante. En effet, au niveau technique
des evaluations ont permis de modifier les designs pour les rendre plus
eppropries aux besoins et conditions du village.

Suite a la construction d'environ 500 latrines familiales et
concessionnelles, une double enquete exhaustive au plan technique et socio-
sanitaire a permis de constater que 1'entretien et 1'utilisation des latrines
n'etaient pas compris par les utilisateurs et de souligner que des
modifications techniques etaient encore necessaires. Ces enquetes nous
ont permis de poser un temps d'arret et de repenser notre approche a sevoir
d'integrer a la construction meme des latrines une education sanitaire
relative a 1'utilisation et a 1'entretien. Done cette nouveiie approche a fait
1'objet d'une campagne pilote de construction et d'education integre dans 6
villages pour un total de cinquante-six latrines.

Queloues constat$ relatifs aux enouetes socio-sanitaires

Les outils d'enquete ont ete construits par les responsables de volet non
specialises dans le domaine de l'eiaboration de questionnaires, ce qui a
limite la capecite d'interpretation des donnees receuiilies. Au niveau de la
coliecte de donnees, le nombre important de villages a enqueter a entraine
une surcharge de travail pour agents de base et a certainement entraine
une reduction de la fiabilite des donnees receuillies. De plus , I'absence
d'un systeme de coliecte et de traitement uniformise de donnees a certes
favorise la creativite de chacun, mais a limite la cepacite de constituer
une banque de donnees complete et accessible. La circulation des
Informations entre intervenants internes au projet, et la diffusion des
donnees aux autres partenaires (ONG , chercheurs, etc ) en a surement ete
affecte. Per contre, l'inter§t de cet outil a ete de faciliter le choix des
actions a* entreprendre dans les divers volets. Par exemple, la campagne



contre 1e vers de guinee et des cas de paiudisme a permis de determiner
des villages-cibles ou nous avons concentre nos efforts d'educetion et de
mobilisatiion. L'enquete sur les latrines a permis une amelioration
constante des designs de latrines et aussi une mise sur pied d'un systeme
d'education reiatif a leur utilisation et a leur entretien.

Etude socio-economique aupres des femmes de villages.

Cette etude commandee par 1e projet a des enqueteurs exterieurs, a ete a la
base du volet femmes et deveIoppement . Les objectifs de l'etude etait de
determiner le degre d'utilisation de 1'eau des forages par les femmes , de
determiner s'ii y a lieu le temps libre disponible des femmes apres
1'approvisionnement en eau, et enfin de receuiliir les besoins et les
ectivites prioritaires des femmes. 1225 femmes, reparties dans 222
villages constituaient 1'echantillon de l'enquete.
Celle-ci a ete faite a partir de deux fiches distinctes, la premiere relative
a 1'estimation de la population totale et feminine, au nombre de forages
fonctionneis et non-fonctionnels, a la reglementetion de 1'usage de 1'eau,
aux sources d'eau disponibies dans le village , a leur nature et a leur degre
d'eloignement. La seconde fournit des informations relatives au degre
d'utilisation de 1'eau du forage, aux activites et besoins des femmes et au
temps consacre a la recherche de 1'eau .

Les donnees receuiiiies ont confirmees que la femme consacre trois fois
moins de temps a la corvee de 1'eau depuis Installation des forages. Ceci
lui permet de consacrer davantage de temps aux activites domestiques et
economiques et pour pres de la moitie, de jouir de temps libre. Aussi, i l
sembie qu'une bonne partie des femmes dispose suffisamment de temps
pour des activites productives ( agriculture, maraichage, commerce,
elevage, transformation elimentaire ) De plus, des realisations, permettant
de resoudre des besoins prioritaires d'education et de sante ont ete
initiees. Les resultats nous ont permis d'orienter nos actions vers le
secteur economique dans un premier temps, a savoir 1'augmentation de
1'eutonomie financiere des femmes.

Evaluation de la couverture vaccinale

Enfin dans le domaine de 1'immunisation , le projet a commande a des
professionnels externes, des evaluations pre- et post campagnes pour
determiner la couverture vaccinale de la popuiation-cible. La methode
utiiisee par les evaiuateurs a ete la methode proposee par TOMS.
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Lesrwoorts d'activites awtpartenairestiJaterowe.

Ces rapports comprenaient des rapports trimestrieis des activites et
des programmes en cours, de revolution des depenses ainsi que des
rapports du bureau d'etude et de la firme forage , et des rapports-synthese
de fin de phase. L'ensembie de ces rapports ont permis de faire une
synthese permanente du projet et de servir de reference aux diverses
evaluations et revues du projet faits par les p8rtenaires.

Evaluations et revision deorojet

II y a eu deux evaluations et une revision par les oartenaires bilateraux :

. Une courte evaluation par le ministere de tutelie du projet, a six mois de

la fin de la premiere phase du projet.
. Une evaluation complete par les deux partenaires (Canada-Togo) a la fin
de la phase 1, d'une duree de trente deux mois.
, Une revision approfondie de 1'ensembie du projet au milieu de la seconde
phase.

Ces evaluations sont des outils indispensabies pour identifier les divers
points de vue de 1'agence d'execution , des beneficiaires du projet et des
baiileurs de fonds et par la suite apporter les correctifs necessaires. Ces
evaluations ont l'avantage d'apporter une interpretation nouvelle quant a 1a
gestion et a la programmation du projet, puisque faite par des agents
externes au projet. Toutefois, celies-ci peuvent provoquer r effet
contraire, soit d'eioigner les partenaires ou de renforcer les
incomprehensions si elles ne tiennent pas compte suffisamment du
contexte developpemental dans lequel se realise les projets .

Les Recherches appiiguees

Le projet d'hydraulique villagoise , a aussi beneficie d'un outil
inestimable de retro-action, soit une collaboration avec les milieux
universitaires de recherches appliquees. Cinq recherches ont ete
entreprises en utilisant le projet comme milieu d'observation.

L'Universite du Benin a Lome a entrepris une recherche de 1'effet de l'eau
potable sur de la dranconcuiose . ( Vers de guinee).
. Cette meme universite a entreprise conjointement avec 1'universite du
Quebec a Hull au Canada , une recherche sur l'approche de developpement



communautaire utiiisee par 1e projet.
. L'Universite Carleton (Ottawa, Canada) a entrepris une recherche sur
1'approvisionnement en eau potable sur les femmes beneficiaires.
. I'Universite du Quebec a Montreal, realise une recherche sur 1'impactdu
projet sur 1'environnement.
. Le Centre Inter-africain d'etude en hydrauiique , realise une etude
sociologique sur la copacite de prise en charge des points d'eau par les
villages participants.

Ces recherches nous permettent de beneficier de points de vue
differents. Les constats degagees par de telles etudes empiriques
contribuent a une reflexion stretegique sur les programmes et
interventions futures. En resume , nous estimons que le projet est un lieu
d'apprentissage et que la recherche appiiquee a ete un outil de reflexion
privilegie et d'echange de connaissances. Toutefois nous devons tenir
compte que de telles recherches imposent des contraintes additionnelles
non-prevues sur 1'infrastructure du projet et les populations participantes.
L'analyse des donnees receuillies ne peut pas souvent etre utilisable a
court-terme, et il est souvent facile de sous-estimer les benefices par
rapport a 1'investissement en temps et en energie.

CONCLUSION

Au cours de la premiere phase, le projet a reussi a se maintenir largement
au rythme des capacites villageoises. Les outils de suivi ont ete utilises
entre autres pour respecter le rythme et la capacite des communautes de
reaiiser les activites prevues. Citons comme exemple, le rearrangement
du calendrier des forages en fonction du degre de preparation des villages
le lancement des micro-projets lucratifs selon la volonte des villages d'y
participer, et le report de toute autre activite pour lesquels les villages
n'etaient pas encore mobilises (ex: education pour la sante, construction de
latrines, activites lucratives).

Toutefois, malgre un processus imposant de collectes de donnees au
debut du projet pour identifier les besoins des villages participants, les
mecanismes devaluation et de suivi mises en place dans la deuxieme phase,
repondaient davantage a des preoccupations relies a la gestion des intrants
et des extrants prevues du contrat avec les bailleurs de fonds qu' au
cheminement des villages. Aussi, ces mecanismes repondaient davantage
au modele conceptuel de developpement integre que le projet voulait
mettre en place au cours de cette phase de consolidation qu' au suivi du
processus de developpement des villages. En consequence, les outils de
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controle et de suivi, a 1'exception des enquetes preiiminaires, ont ete
developpes et ont servis davantage eu cours de cette phase a produire les
Informations necessaires aux evaluations externes. Dans la deuxieme
moitie du projet, nous avons mis en place un ensemble de programmes
permettant de justifier nos objectifs de contrat et notre modele
conceptuel de developpement integre incluant les secteurs sante , hygiene ,
productivity viliageoise , alphabetisation ,assainssement, femmes et
developpement. Nous avons done mis en place un ensemble de campagnes
d'informations sur la sante , la potabiiite de l'eau , 1'utiiisation sanitaire de
villages et autres sujets plutot que d'accompagnerles villageois dans leur
realisations et leur preoccupations. II en resulta done une approche de
transmission d'information , des cooperants vers les agents de base , des
agents de bases vers les CVD , et enfin des CVD vers les villageois. Les
agents de base qui etaient vu davantage comme des animateurs des
communautes villageoises au debut du projet, sont devenus
progressivement des executants dont la tache principale etait de
transmettre des informations. Nous constatons eujourd'hui, que cette
transmission d'information n'est pas garante de la comprehension du
message et moins encore de la cepacite des villageois d'interpreter cette
information et de la transformer en changement de comportements.
L'approche projet, cree aussi une autre distorsion importante , soit de
circonscrir dans un temps predefeni ( soit trois ans, soit 5 ans ) 1" atteinte
des objectifs. Aucun village n'a le meme rythme et le travail d'animation
doit repondre davantage a des considerations issues des priorites et du
calendrier fixe par le village qu'a un modele "par campagne".

En definitive, le projet d'hydraulique villageoise a ete un milieu fertile
et creatif, dans lequel nous croyons avoir amorce un processus significatif
de prise en charge dans les villages, maigre les faiblesses au niveau du
suivi. Nous devrons dans le futur developper des outils efficaces pour etre
de plus en plus capable de nous adapter au rythme d'apprentissage et aux
priorites des villages.
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ON MONITORING AND EVALUATION OF WATER AND SANITATION
PROJECTS

by Erik Nordberg

This brief paper is based on a report "Environmental hygiene
in SIDA-supported programmes in Africa. Review and recommen-
dations" by myself and Uno Winblad, dated February 1990 and
prepared on request from SIDA as a basis for a revised SIDA
strategy in the area of environmental hygiene. As regards
monitoring and evaluation of water supply and sanitation
programmes we emphasize the following problems.

Most project documents are far too vague and imprecise
with regard to project objectives and targets; this .
complicates all kinds of evaluation, including monitor-
ing and assessment of end of project accomplishments.

Project-related expenditure is not usually presented in
a way that allows comparison with project outputs, and
this makes it difficult to assess effectiveness.

Water supply and sanitation projects are associated
with multiple benefits, health benefits being one cate-
gory among several. A fair evaluation of benefits in
relation to resource inputs must, therefore, consider
several - if not all - benefits; this problem is usu-
ally side-stepped or neglected.

Resources available at target households, such as aver-
age household income in the specific target group, are
not usually properly presented, and this makes it dif-
ficult to judge the relevance and affordability of the
programme in relation to its own objectives.

Impact evaluation, assessing project or programme im-
pact on health among intended beneficiaries, is a
methodologically complex exercise, requiring consider-
able resources and expertise. Only rarely, therefore,
should such evaluations be attempted, and, if so,
methods should be carefully described as well as the
resources allocated for this purpose.
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Health benefits of water supply and sanitation projects
are likely to appear only very slowly, mainly because a
number of interdependent changes must all occur before
the full health impact is accomplished - and possible
to demonstrate. Health impact evaluations should there-
fore be attempted only after a project has been under
implementation for a considerable time, usually several
years; meanwhile, monitoring of the implementation pro-
cess is more useful.

Reviews of the intended beneficiaries, usually repre-
sentatives of the local communities concerned, are not
properly consulted as a part of the monitoring and
evaluation process.

The rate of unsubsidized replication of installations
in the project area and in the surrounding areas is an
important indicator but too often neglected in monitor-
ing and evaluation of environmental health projects.

Solutions to some of these problems are indicated in the
above mentioned report. I would like to add a few comments.

Pre-implementation appraisals of project documents should
preferably be done by people with practical experience from
project implementation as they are best suited to identify
project formulation weaknesses, for instance those of impor-
tance for the monitoring of the project. Affordability and
sustainability of the recommended technologies in relation
to the stated target groups are then more likely to get
proper attention. This will also ascertain the realism of
the implementation time plan.

iln most projects, priority should be given to fairly simple
/but careful monitoring of progress in relation to the stated
objectives and targets in the implementation plan, and the
methods for doing this should be clearly formulated in pro-
ject documents. Any baseline studies should generate data
for this specific purpose. The temptation to try to conduct
prospective studies of health conditions at the start of the
project and after a few years of project implementation
should be resisted in almost all cases. Still, whenever im-
pact studies are conducted it is necessary to consult ex-
perts on methods and also, later on, to publish the results
widely.
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9. MONITORING AND EVALUATION

There are several different: kinds of evaluations
having different objectives. Examples are pre-pro-
jecr appraisals, regular reviews of the implementa-
tion process (through written reports or site visits
with or without external expertise), raid-term evalu-
ations to guide the planning of the rest of the pro-
ject period, end-of-projec- evaluations which again
could be restricted to critical review of project
implementation againsz stared objectives (targets)
or, alternatively, include assessment of impact,
possibly also cosrs. Different degrees of benefi-
ciary participation and ex-ernal expert involvement
are possible." .

Our impression is that too many project documents
fail to state clear objectives and targets and that
this makes subsequent evaluations difficult and un-
helpful. There is a lot of superficial, uncritical
and unsystematic project monitoring while method-
ologically satisfactory end-of-project evaluations
are few. it is also becoming increasingly clear that
proper assessment of water and sanitation projects
impact on health is a methodologically difficult ex-
ercise with research-like components, requiring
well-trained staff and plenty of time; few projects
can accomodate such evaluations, which may, there-
fore, be more effectively conducted as separate re-
search projects with their own budget. A couple of
recent publications on the subject are mentioned in
chapter 3 above. This may also help overcome a natu-
ral reluctance of. those deeply involved in project
planning and management, both among donors and re-
cipients, to have poor project design or managerial .
mistakes scrutinized and exposed. There is consider-
able room for improvement of SIDA as a "learning in-
stitution. "

We advocate increased attention to project documents
as regards formulation of objectives/targets and as
regards monitoring and evaluation procedures. More
standardized methods need to be developed for each
type of evaluation, for instance concerning benefi-
ciary involvement and use of external experts. There
is also a need for simple standardized procedures
based on field testing. Important problems tend to
escape attention unless monitoring is systematic and
professionally done. Who benefits? Are target groups
reached? How are the selected technologies applied?
Are inputs balanced against each other? What" are the
views of beneficiaries and non-beneficiaries in pro-
ject areas? How are resources utilized? A check-list
of questions to be raised during project monitoring
would probably be helpful in structuring the infor-
mation collected and in standardizing the methods.
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The -Minimum Evaluation Procedure for
and sanitation projects" (WHO 1983) has
posed by WHO to assess function, ^ ^ ^
pact of facilities. Its methods need to be
refined. ...• • - • ••• •-

We areof'the opinion ;that impact f ^ ^
environmental hygiene projects is a d i ^ ^ ^ u ^ e s
. cise requiring considerable planning « J resources
if it is to be done.well; only a few carefully se

i
to be applied to is own projects

j
1
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OBJECTIVES - ORIENTED MONITORING AND EVALUATION

by Clifford Wang, NORCONSULT A.S.

Paper presented at UNDP/PROWWESS Workshop on Monitoring & Evaluation,
WHO, Geneva, 25-29 June 1990

1. Introduction . . , , . .

"... there is usually no clear understanding of the (monitoring and evalu-
ation (M&E)) information needs of different groups. ... Users frequently
complain that M&E reports are too long, come too late, do not focus on the
key issues, or do not provide the required kinds of data."

- From "Monitoring and Evaluating Development Projects, The South Asian
Experience", The World Bank, EDI Seminar Series, 1989.

A common problem? Representatives from Bangladesh, India, Pakistan, Nepal,
Sri Lanka, Myanmar and China attending a seminar on monitoring and evalua-
tion (M&E) in Lahore in April 1987 seemed to think so when discussing ef-
fective use of M&E. They identified other problems too:

a. Most M&E agencies do not clearly identify the stakeholders to be
served by M&E studies. This can have consequences later on in that
"each stakeholder tends to have different interests and priorities
with respect to the kinds of studies that should be conducted and how
the data should be used".

b. Many people simply assume that M&E consultants and experts are res-
ponsible for defining what information is required.

c. Many evaluators come from academic rather than managerial back-
grounds, and often have difficulties understanding management infor-
mation needs.

d. Project managers frequently see M&E studies as potential threats.

Though the above relates to development projects in general, all problems
are probably equally relevant to water/sanitation sector projects.

In this paper, I would like to propose that objectives-oriented planning
methods that expand on logical framework techniques can contribute to more
effective use of M&E by mitigating the above-stated problems.

2. Logical Frameworks

Most of you are quite familiar with logical frameworks, or log frame ma-
trixes. A typical example of a log frame is shown in Figure 1.

CW205/R4758.PRO 6/90
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Overall Goal

Project Purpose

Results/Outputs

Activities

1

2

3

4

Indicators

Indicators

Indicators

Inputs

5

6

7

8

Key

Key

Key

Key

Assumptions

Assumptions

Assumptions

Assumptions

9

10

11

12

Figure 1. Typical Log Frame.

A completed log frame represents a one-page summary of the project, show-
ing objectives, expected outputs, activities, inputs, indicators and key
assumptions:

WHY (in what context) the project is being carried out. Square 1

WHAT the purpose of the project is.

WHAT results the project expects to achieve.

HOW the project will achieve these results.

Square 2

Square 3

Square 4

WHICH external factors are crucial for project success. Squares 9-12

HOW project success will be measured and WHERE required
data needed for measuring will be found. Squares 5-7

WHAT the project will cost. Square 8

Log frames have been used, with varying degrees of success, by many exter-
nal support agencies (ESAs) as tools for development assistance planning
and evaluation. On the other hand, their use by recipient and local execu-
ting agencies in developing countries has been rather limited to my know-
ledge, and then usually in response to policy guidelines or project doc-
ument formats stipulated by ESAs.

How are log frames filled in in practice? Maybe all too often:

i) By one person or by very small teams of the ESA's own project offi-
cers or short-term consultants hired by the. ESA. (This phenomenon is
probably particularly true early on in the project cycle, i.e. during
identification, appraisal and preparation.)

ii) With time a constraint, meaning that efforts are primarily concen-
trated on Squares 3, 4 and especially 8. Squares 1 and 2, being "ob-
vious" (e.g. Overall Goal >= Better health for all, and Project Pur-
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pose — Sustainable water supply and sanitation systems), are quickly
filled in, and other squares receive only limited attention.

Some logical, structured thinking is much better than none. But it seems
likely that potential benefits to be gained by using log frame methods
properly are lost when i) and ii) occur. The setting of too high goals and
resultant gaps in logic are almost certain to occur. And little has been
done to alleviate such problems affecting overall effectiveness of M&E
mentioned in the Introduction of this paper.

What to do then? I would suggest that the objectives-oriented planning
method developed by the Germans, known by the acronym ZOPP (Zielorientier-
te Projektplanung), and currently applied in preparation and implementa-
tion phases of GTZ-supported development projects offers one possible dir-
ection for future water/sanitation sector M&E activities. Flexible use of
ZOPP techniques can produce better project and M&E programme designs that
are more appropriate to the situation-in-the-field than has been the case
in the past.

3. Objectives-Oriented Planning (ZOPP)

What is ZOPP? To my mind, Logical Framework improved, plus made participa-
tory. With ZOPP, systematic, vertically-linked thinking is still the order
of the day, but with opportunities for lateral thinking using structured
brainstorming and visualization techniques built in. ZOPP "opens up" Logi-
cal Framework with the addition of several new features intended to:

* encourage a participatory team approach

* improve communication and cooperation between ESAs, implementing
agencies, project staff and other project stakeholders

* generate consensus of opinions through joint participation.

One important advantage of ZOPP is the possibility to bring target group
characteristics, interests, potentials and deficiencies into planning dis-
cussions at the earliest-possible stage. Another is the clear specifica-
tion of indicators of project success and how monitoring will be conducted
at project outset. Both these advantages make ZOPP a tool especially
appropriate for planning community-based projects.

The main steps of the ZOPP method are shown in Figure 2 (next page). As
can be seen, work on the log frame follows four initial analytical steps:

a. Participation Analysis: To identify project stakeholders and analyze
characteristics and interests of those most significant.

b. Problem Analysis: To identify major problems, select a central prob-
lem, and establish cause-effect relationships in the form of a "prob-
lem tree".

c. Objectives Analysis: To identify project alternatives by examining
means-ends relationships representing end-of-project conditions.

d. Alternatives Analysis: To assess potential alternatives, then select
the project strategy(ies) to be implemented.
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The level of detail to which each of the four analyses should be carried
out varies with situation. Sometimes cursory treatment is sufficient;
other times much more thorough handling is required.

Log Frame (Project Planning Matrix)

Inputs

Indicators, means/-
sources of verifi-
cation

Key
assumptions

Obj ectives, outputs,
activities

Alternatives
analysis

Objectives
analysis

Problem
analysis

Participation
analysis

Figure 2. Main Steps of ZOPP.

4. M&E Implications

With respect to M&E, there are several potential advantages of ZOPP that I
think deserve mention. These are A) greater potential to focus on the Com-
munity's interests, B) greater potential for multidisciplinary planning
teams, C) greater potential to get good indicators, and D) M&E based on
what project designers are willing to call success. Each point is briefly
commented on below:

A. Greater Potential for Focus on the Community's Interests

The ZOPP method begins with the participation analysis. In this step, po-
tential parties directly involved or affected by the project are identi-
fied, and there is discussion on whose interests and views should be given
priority in further steps of the planning process. An important part of
this analysis involves taking a detailed look at a few selected groups --
main problems they face, their needs and interests, strengths and weak-
nesses, and possible conflicts and linkages with other groups. Identifying
implications and "hints for action" for project planning is also done.

The participation analysis is especially useful for community-based proj-
ects; it promotes openness and willingness among project designers to con-

Pi.'!'
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sider situations, perspectives and viewpoints of different groups at the
beginning of the planning process. Within the structure of the participa-
tion analysis and using visualization techniques, it becomes relatively
easy to focus on target group needs in a constructive, non-threatening
manner. That this occurs produces greater likelihood, for example, that
relevant social-cultural issues, administrative constraints and training
requirements of target groups will be discussed, and that resultant impli-
cations for planning will be identified at the earliest possible stage.

B. Greater Potential for Multidisciplinary Planning Teams

ZOPP planning exercises are carried out in workshop settings, which can be
especially advantageous for community-oriented projects having significant
"software" components. Participants at the workshops can and should be
carefully selected to ensure proper balance of technical and non-technical
project activities. Potential participants include key project implemen-
tors, advisors/experts, and representatives from ESAs, relevant government
ministries and departments, cooperating institutions, and positively or
negatively affected groups.

Whenever possible, workshops should include target group representatives.
This may not always be feasible, however, due to language difficulties,
class distinctions or potential counter-productive effects on overall
group dynamics. In these situations, "surrogate representatives" of the
community -- sociologists, anthropologists, NGO representatives, etc., who
are intimately familiar with the project area, target group characteris-
tics and potential implementation difficulties -- are appropriate.

C. Greater Potential to Get Good Indicators

Indicators should be precise, defining in detail the intended contents of
project objectives and intended results in terms of target group, desired
quantities, expected quality, time period, location, and so on. Their sel-
ection is one of the last, and most exact, tasks of the ZOPP process. In
reflecting the essential content of an objective, good indicators must be
directly relatable to project inputs (i.e. not recording changes possibly
brought about by other factors), objectives-oriented, and objectively ver-
ifiable.

Once indicators are formulated, sources of information necessary to moni-
tor and evaluate these indicators must be specified, i.e. Where will in-
formation be found? In what form? Who will collect information? When?

Virtually all GTZ manuals on ZOPP include the statement, "ZOPP results are
as good as the planning team". This is especially true in the case of in-
dicators. Indicators selected for a project can be good or not-so-good,
depending on how well the planning team performs this step of the process.
In any case, ZOPP methodology makes it impossible to ignore indicators or
future M&E requirements during planning, i.e. with reference to Figure 1,
who would dare submit a matrix with 25 percent of all squares empty?!

With reference to Figure 2, please note that specification of indicators
and means of verification occurs after specification of objectives, out-
puts, activities and key assumptions, and before project inputs. This
order is deliberate. It increases the probabilities that:

CW205/R4758.PRO 6/90
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Project objectives and project targets will be realistic.
Gaps in logic will be reduced or eliminated.
M&E costs and resource implications will be built into the project.

D. M&E Based on What Project Designers Are Willing to Call Success

In "The Logical Framework, A Manager's Guide to a Scientific Approach to
Design and Evaluation" (Practical Concepts Incorporated (PCI), 1979), it
is stated:

"The discipline (of using objectives-oriented planning) in the design pro-
cess facilitates the production of an evaluable design -- objectives are
clearly stated, the development hypotheses have been explicitly stated and
indicators of success at each level of the project hierarchy have been es-
tablished. Most importantly, these indicators express what the designers
are willing to call success; thus, the evaluation task is simply to col-
lect the data for those key indicators and "evaluate" the project against
its own pre-set standards of success."

While M&E results may be intended to serve the needs of many, among those
that must be considered most relevant, at least in the short-term, are
those of the project manager -- the person in-charge having ultimate res-
ponsibility for achieving results. The completed ZOPP matrix is a tool for
him/her and his/her project team. It clearly lays out to them as project
implementors the targets they are expected to meet, and by which standards
and in what time frame their performances will be measured. From both per-
sonnel and objectives-oriented management points of view, this can only be
positive.

Lastly, the establishment and acceptance of M&E rules for a project in the
beginning reduces chances that M&E exercises will later be carried out
using indicators and evaluation criteria subsequently defined by persons
or groups having their own interests at heart -- regardless of whether
these are good or bad! (M&E exercises reflecting the evaluators' or donor
agency's well-intentioned desire to "save" a project that is being badly
executed and which was poorly planned in the first place can create con-
fusion and be demoralizing to the project team. And to the recipient agen-
cy. And, not least importantly, to intended target groups who may suddenly
see their created expectations for new facilities dashed.)

5. Concluding Remarks

In this paper, I have suggested that ZOPP techniques can be used with spe-
cial advantage to design community management-oriented projects, and to
plan objectives-oriented M&E activities for measuring project progress and
ultimate impact.

Please note, however, that ZOPP does not come for free. It requires firm
commitments of time, resources and flexibility by donor and recipient
country alike. If these commitments cannot be assured, then ZOPP may not
help much. If, on the other hand, they can be, then I would suggest that
attainable benefits from its use can include greater potential for project
success, more relevant M&E, and more effective use of limited resources
over the long-term.
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'•• 1. HEALTH IMPACTS IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES: NEW EVIDENCE AND NEW
[ PROSPECTS

By Sandy Cairncross, PhD, MICE (member)*

RECENT HISTORY

Attempts to measure the health impact of water supplies and
sanitation have a long and chequered history. Many of them have
been made by amateur epidemiologists, at the behest of the
agencies financing the construction of the facilities, and with
insufficient planning and rigour. Even some of those supervised
by eminent specialists have come up with practically useless or
meaningless results, after taking years to complete and costing
very large sums of money. This unhappy experience led a panel of
experts, convened in 1975 by the World Bank, to conclude that the
Bank should not undertake any long-term longitudinal studies of

£ the question (World Bank, [1]).
^*' A more sanguine mood prevailed, however, at the

international workshop convened in 1983 at Cox's Bazar,
Bangladesh, on "Measuring the health impact of water and
sanitation programmes". Agencies such as UNICEF, WHO and IDRC
supported the meeting, which gave rise to a set of methodological
guidelines (Briscoe et al., [2]), and a document (Briscoe et al,
[3]) explaining how a new technique, the case-control method,
could be used to measure impact on diarrhoeal disease, in less
time and at lower cost than with conventional methods.

:-*;>'.•.:•:•::::;• Since that time, about a dozen studies focussing on
; diarrhoeal disease have been carried out by reputable research

groups, which strove to incorporate in their methodology the
lessons learned at Cox's Bazar. The results of most of them are
summarised in Table 1. As the Water Decade draws to its close,
the time is opportune for a review of the results of this
activity, for a synthesis of the lessons to be learned from them
so far, and for careful consideration of their implications for
future work.

^ p , A review of the published and unpublished results of this
new generation of health impact studies suggests two important
conclusions. First, health impact studies are not an operational
tool for project evaluation or "fine tuning" of interventions.
Not only are the results unpredictable; they are sometimes so
surprising that they offer no firm interpretation. In

* Senior Lecturer in Tropical Public Health Engineering
London School of Hygiene and Trooical Medicine
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particular, the small, quick studies sometimes advocated as an
operational tool dre those which offer least information to
assist the interpretation of their results; if no health impact
is detected by such a study, the design is too basic, and the
sample too small, to offer any clue as to why this might be so.

Second, notwithstanding the unpredictability of the results
of these studies, taken as a whole they provide firm evidence
that water supplies, excreta disposal and hygiene education can
have a significant impact on diarrhoeal disease, of roughly the
same order as that indicated by Esrey et ai., [4]. Indeed, the
overall picture suggested by the recent studies is not very
different from that offered by the older ones. Most, but not
all, suggest that access to water in quantity and improvements in
hygiene may have a greater impact on diarrhoea than water quality
and excreta disposal.

A MAJOR PROBLEM

However, any conclusion such as this can only be a personal
assessment of the literature, because considerable (sometimes
insuperable) methodological problems beset anyone seeking to
conduct such a study (Blum and Feachem, [5]; Kirkwood and Morrow,
[6]) and can cast doubt on the results. One of these problems is
confounding at the household level, which deserves more thorough
treatment than it has received so far. It arises because it is
rarely possible to test the impact of water and sanitation in the
way that drugs and other medical interventions are evaluated, by
allocation to one group, while another is given a placebo. Quite
apart from any ethical misgivings it might arouse, the strategy
is not politically feasible in most circumstances.

This means that most studies are essentially observational;
the researcher simply observes the health of groups who have and
who have not benefitted from water or sanitation facilities and
tries to eliminate any bias due to the way they have been
allocated. In the case of water supply, the allocation is often
made to whole communities at a time - for instance, a whole
village when a hand pump is installed - and is dictated by
administrative or technical convenience, political patronage or

only loosely associated with health. In the case
however, and in some cases the use of a protected

the allocation depends on a decision taken at the

other factors
of sanitation,
water source,
level of the individual household.
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Serious problems arise because the households most likely to
invest in a latrine, or to prefer a protected source of water are
likely to be untypical in other respects. They may be wealthier
than average, their members more educated, or simply more aware
of the benefits of hygiene. Various studies have shown that this
is indeed the case. Now, these other factors - wealth, education
and hygiene consciousness - are also associated with a lower
incidence of disease. Hence those using water and sanitation
facilities will tend to have less disease, whether or not the
facilities have any protective effect.

This phenomenon is known as confounding. Statistical
techniques exist to control for confounding, but they are only
effective if the confounding factor is accurately measured for
each household. In practice, wealth is usually assessed from one
or more proxy variables, such as possession of a metal roof,
watch or bicycle, and education in terms of years of schooling of
the adults in the household. Hygiene consciousness, as expressed
in hygiene practices, is measured very crudely or not at all.

Esrey and Habicht [7] found, in their very thorough review
of the literature, that sanitation seemed to have a greater
impact on diarrhoea incidence than water supply improvements; it
is quite possible that this apparent finding simply reflects the
degree to which studies of the health impact of sanitation have
been bedevilled by confounding at the household level, and have
only partially succeeded in controlling for it. Many of the
studies where water quality improvements seemed to reduce
diarrhoea, even when conducted by eminently competent
researchers, are also open to suspicion on this count.

TARGETTING FOR HEALTH IMPACT

It is probably not very productive for anyone other than academic
researchers to agonise any longer about such methodological
problems and whether an impact on diarrhoea exists at all. Some
studies have shown very conclusively that it does. Most studies,
if less conclusive, tend to support the view that water and
sanitation can reduce diarrhoea incidence by about 25% (Esrey
et al., [4]).

Moreover, water supplies and sanitaton can, in the right
conditions, have a powerful impact on other infections. Water
supplies can almost completely eliminate Guinea worm (White
et al., [8]) and substantially reduce the prevalence of trachoma
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(Prost and Negrei, [9]) and schistosomiasis (Unrau, [10]).
Excreta disposal is a prime control measure for intestinal
parasitic worms. Most studies of the impact of water and
sanitation on the parasitic diseases have underestimated its
public health importance by focussing on how many people have
worms, but if they had looked at how many worms those people
have, they would have found a greater public health impact
(Feachem et al., [11]).

It is perhaps more constructive to ask under what conditons
the greatest benefit to health may be obtained. Some researchers
have focussed on whether the groups likely to benefit most are in
a particular socio-economic group (Shuval et al., [12]), or have
a particular set of infant feeding practices (Butz et al., [13])
or level of education (Esrey and Habicht, [14]). However, the
policy implications of such studies are obscure. It would often
be administratively impossible, and usually politically
unacceptable, to target water and sanitation investments
explicitly at such groups.

There is another approach to targetting which is clearly
politically equitable, but has largely been neglected in the
health impact literature, most of which considers water supply
and sanitation as interventions defined by the level of service
provided. These interventions can only be fully defined with
respect to the conditions prevailing before they were
implemented. Piped water in a household which previously used a
handpump in the backyard is unlikely to have the same impact as
in one which collected its water from a muddy puddle a mile away.
Where prior water and sanitation conditions are least hygienic,
provision at a given level of service is likely to have the
greatest impact. Few would dispute that it is equitable to
target such environmental improvements on those whose
environmental conditions are worst; for example, those whose
water sources are furthest away, or whose environment is most
faecally polluted.

Such target groups are also most likely to feel a need for
water and sanitation, and therefore most likely to pay for it
(Churchill et al.,[15]). They are also most likely to respond to
them by improvements in their hygiene. While the evidence from
health impact studies is hard to interpret in this respect, it is
clear that in most of those where a significant health impact was
found, the provision of water supply or sanitation had been
accompanied by improvements in hygiene.

1 4
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• MEASUREMENT OF HYGIENE

"Hygiene" in this context refers to practices such as the washing
:, of hands, food and utensils, or the disposal of children's

stools. It may be promoted by better access to water and
sanitation or by hygiene education. Improvements in hygiene may
be reflected in increased water consumption. It appears that the
most significant impacts on disease incidence stem from the
behavioural changes which constitute hygiene improvements, and
which interventions in the water sector seek to bring about. If
no such change in behaviour results from improved water supply or
sanitation then the only health benefits likely to occur are
those stemming from improved water quality; in many settings, it
seems, these Are relatively minor or even negligible.

It follows that, unless we know more about the conditions
for these behavioural changes to occur, or the particular changes
most likely to reduce the transmission of disease, we do not know
much about how or in what circumstances a health benefit can be

•
expected. However (and this is a third conclusion to be drawn
from the recent health impact studies), all of them had
difficulty in measuring the even quite simple behavioural factors
such as household water consumption. In some studies these
factors were neglected because of an emphasis on water quality.
In others, an effort was made to examine them but the study team
lacked the necessary expertise or resources. In several, only a
simple questionnaire was used, and the results showed too many
discrepancies for detailed analysis to be considered worthwhile.

However, the objective study of human behaviour is clearly
.,...;;... ..;-. not impossible, as a wealth of anthropological literature can

testify. The problem is that the necessary techniques are not
well known in the water and sanitation sector, and no coherent
attempt has been made to adapt them to the sector's needs. A set
of guidelines for the study of hygiene practices would serve
several valuable purposes.

First, they would provide practical tools for the
operational evaluation of water and sanitation projects. A study
of behavioural factors can be carried out more quickly, and much

A more cheaply, than a health impact study, and its results would
offer far greater power to dignose problems in an existing
programme. For example, a finding that health impact is small
does not indicate how the impact can be increased; on the other
hand, a finding that, say, latrines are not widely used will
suggest measures to improve the situation. In fact, the

1 5
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guidelines envisaged would greatly facilitate implementation of
the Minimum Evaluation Procedure for Water Supply and Sanitation
Projects (WHO, [16]).

Operational tools for the assessment of changes in hygiene
practices would be particularly valuable for the evaluation of
hygiene education programmes. Little is known about the relative
cost-effectiveness of the various possible approaches to hygiene
education, and without objective (preferably standardised)
methods to measure the impact on behaviour of each approach, our
understanding of this subject is unlikely to improve. Finally,
methodological guidance on the measurement of intervening factors
would be invaluable to researchers planning any future health
impact studies. It would help them to design their
investigations in such a way as to permit a better examination of
the pathways by which, and conditions under which, water and
sanitation may influence health. Future interventions can then
be designed to maximise their health benefits, although this, it
must be stressed, is not a short-term goal.
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TABLE I - Summary of recent health impact studies
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TABLE I (continued)
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STATISTICS

SECTOR
OVERVIEW

PART I:

SUMMARY
FACT SHEET

COSTA RICA
Area:
Official language:
Capital:

50.700 km2

Spanish
San Jose
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STATISTICS

1. Basic indicators (1990 statistics unless noted otherwise)

Population:

Population growth rate:

GNP per capita:

Adult literacy rate:

life expectancy:

Child/infant mortality (1987):

Currency;

Inflation rate (%):

2. Sector Statistics

Total:
Urban:
Rural:

Total:
Urban:

US$1670

Total:
Female:
Male:

Total:
Female:
Male:

2,940 M
1,370 M (46.6%)
1,570 M (53.4 %)

2.5 %
3.5%

9 2 %
91%
93%

75 years
77
73

per 1000 births
under 5 years: 18
under 1 year: 14

Costa Rica Col6n(CRC)
83.45 - 1 US $ (May 1990)

28.6

Water resources:
Population receiving water from surface sources: Total:

Urban:
Rural:

Population receiving water from ground sources: Total:
Urban:
Rural:

30%
30%
00%

70%
70%

100%

Water related diseases:
Incidence of waterborne diseases per 100,000 population: 350

Water consumption(litres/per capita/day):
Urban:
Rural:

250
200

Figures used in project design (litres/per capita/day):
Urban: 250
Rural: 150
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3. Coverage

Present Coverage (in 1,000 inhabitants)
URBAN House Connections: 1,300

Puplic Standposts: 34
Sewer Connections: 722
Latrines: 648

RURAL Water Supply: 1,320
Sanitation: 1,460

Estimated Population for 1990 (in millions)
Urban: 1,370
Rural: 1,570

• Present (Targets) Coverage for 1990 (percentage of population)
Urban Water 100
Rural Water: 84
Urban Sanitation: 100
Rural Sanitation: 93

Estimated Population for 1995 (in millions)
Urban: 1,620
Rural: 1,730

• Estimated (Targets) Coverage for 1995 (percentage of population)
Urban Water. 100
Rural Water: 88
Urban Sanitation: 100
Rural Sanitation: 95

Estimated Population for 2000 (in millions)
Urban: 1,980
Rural: 1,910

• Estimated (Targets) Coverage for 2000 (percentage of population)
Urban Water 100
Rural Water 95
Urban Sanitation: 100
Rural Sanitation: 98

4. National Agencies

Key agencies concerned with sector:
MDS Ministcrio de Salud
MPNPK Ministerio de Planificacion Nacional y Politica Kcon6mica
IFAM Institute dc Fomento y Ascsoria Municipal
M Municipalidadcs
BCM H Banco Central y Ministcrio dc 1 lacicnda
M VAU Ministcrio dc Vhicnda y Ascatamientos Urbnnos
1NVU Institute Nacional dc VWicnda y Urbanismo
SNASKA Scrvicio Nacional dc Aguas Subtcrrancas. RICRO y Avcnamicnto
SNE Scrvicio Nacional dc Elctricidad
AyA Institute Costarriccnse de Acucductes y Alcantariliados, MDS
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5. Sector Financing

Construction costs per capita (in US $):
URBAN House connections: average 177

Public standposts: average
Sewer connections: average
Latrines: average

RURAL Water supply: average
Sanitation: average

68
54
14
45
26

Water tariffs (in US $/ma):
Average urban tariff:
Urban production costs:
Average rural tariff:
Rural production costs:

0.20
0.19
0.10
0.08

National plan duration:

Current plan ends in year:

4 years

1990

Total investment budget for plan period (in million US $):
of which external funds:

993
230

Total sector investment for plan period (in million US $):
of which external funds:

120
75

Total investment for community water
supply and sanitation as percentage of total
investment during plan period: 12.1 %

Estimated Cost (1981-1990) of Attaining
Targets (in million US $):

Urban Water 42.07
Urban Sanitation: 43.35
Rural Water 20.07
Rural Sanitation: 6.65

Funding shortfall as of April 1990 (in million US $)

Urban water 35.38
Urban sanitation: 35.10
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SECTOR OVERVIEW

Background
Costa Rica has the highest life expectancy rate, the greatest GNP per capita, and the lowest

infant and child mortality rates in Central America. Investment in public health is a priority for the
Government of Costa Kica (GOCR), and high levels of health service coverage are maintained in
rural and urban parts of the country. As a result of these policies and investments, infant and child
mortality rates have dropped, and sizeable reductions have been achieved in the incidence of
preventable diseases, such as acute diarrhea. Despite this progress, however, nearly one in six rural
Costa Ricans lacks access to potable water, and, in the poorest areas of the country mortality rates
are twice the national average.

Sector Administration
Water supply and Sanitation development has been limited by the low capacity of institutions

to absorb and handle funds. Municipalities in particular do not have adequate administrative
systems. There is a need for greater planning coordination among the agencies dealing with watcr
supplyand sanitation. The country also needs a continuous and systematic data collection, analysis
and retrieval programme to give a firm basis for sector planning. There is no water quality control
and surveillance by the Ministry of Health and no control of systems under municipal administra-
tion. Three local institutions work in the water and sanitation sector: Instituto Costarricense de
AcueductosyAlcantarillados CAyAJ is Costa Rica's national water and sewerage agency and has the
authority to determine policies in water and sanitation, Instituto de Fomento y Asesoria Municipal
(IFAM) and theMinisterio de Salud, through its Department of Wells and Sanitation, are also active
in the sector.

Investment - Current projects
External assistance to Costa Kica in the supply of water and sanitation services is limited:

USAID/Costa Rica has a project in operation through mid-1990. The IDB has one loan programme
totaling$28.3million,whileamajorprojectforSan Jose,carried outundera World Bank loan, ended
this year with a follow-on loan progamme yet to be negotiated. Other external support agencies
working in die country include UNICEF, WHO/PAHO and KfW. (See project summary listing)

Current coverage
Costa Rica has the highest level of water supply and sanitation in Central America. It has

maintained full (100 percent) coverage in urban water and in 1989 attained full urban sanitation
coverage. In the rural areas, an increase in rural watercoverage of 1 percentage point (to 84 percent
of the population) has been achieved; rural sanitation coverage remains at 93 percent.
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Meeting the 1995 Urban Water and Sanitation Targets
Although Costa Rica attained full coverage in urban water and sanitation in 1989, significant

levels of funding will be necessary to sustain those levels over the next six years. Over this period
of time, an additional 305,000 people are estimated to require these services, and the cost to meet
Lhis growth is projected at approximately $ 85 million: $42 million to fund water system construction
and expansion and $ 43 million for additional sanitation facilities and sewerage expansion. The 1995
targets aim at providing an additional 542,000 people with access to safe water supply and an
additional 525,000 people with access to sanitation facilities. Of the $42 million needed to maintain
full urban water coverage, $4 million is currently committed to this effort, leaving a deficit of $38
million. Committed investments to sustain full urban sanitation coverage total $ 7 million, leaving
a shortfall of $ 36 million. These calculations are based on the assumption that the projected
increases in the size of the urban population of Costa Rica over the next six years will have to be met
with added coverage for each additional urban resident
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PROJECT SUMMARIES

1. PLANNING
NATIONAL AGENCY STATUS TYPE SUPPORT AGENCY TITLE I D N 8

AyA

AyA

IFAM

AyA

Ongoing

N

Requested

Compl.

Study

Plan

InterAm. Dcv. Bank

World Bank

Government request

World Bank

Estudios de Preinversi6n - IV Etapa

Agua Potable, II Etapa (Agua Urbano)

Ampliacidn y Mejoramiento de los Servicios de Aseo Urbano

Agua Potable. I Etapa

COS/89/002

COS/88/001

COS/86/017

COS/82/001

2. INSTITUTION DEVELOPMENT & TRAINING
NATIONAL AGENCY STATUS TYPE SUPPORT AGENCY TITLE I D N S

AyA/DDF

AyA/DDF

AyA/DDF

CAPRE/Comite

AyA

Min.Salud/DRP

AyA/M'm Salud

AyA/Min Salud

Proposed Institution Dev.

HRD

Institution Dev.

Training

Government request/PAHO

Completed PAHO

Programa de Optimizaci6n de Sistema COS/86/007

Racionalizaci6n de Cuadrillas en el Area MetropoElana y ' COS/86/010
Divisiones Regionales

Cooperaci6n Tecnica para el Desarrollo Institutional del COS/86/012
losUtuto Costarricense de Acueductos y AlcantariHados

Centro Regional de Capacitaci6n Qnstituciones de Centro COS/86/013
America, Panama y Rep. Dominicana)

Proyecto de Capacitacion Administrativa COS/86/014

Atencion primaria para Zonas Deprimidas COS/86/018

Saneamiento AnibienUl COS/86/023

Sancamiento Ambiental COS/81/003

to

n



PROJECT SUMMARIES

3. RESEARCH
NATIONAL AGENCY

AyA

AyA

STATUS

Requested

•i

TYPE

Study

Research

SUPPORT AGENCY

Sweden/SIDA
Government request

Government request/PAHO

TITLE

Water Supply and Environmental Health in Centre! America
(see also AM/89/2)

Control de la Contamination de Cuerpos de Agua

I D N e

COS/89/001

COS/86/019

4. HYGENE EDUCATION

NATIONAL AGENCY

AyA

STATUS

requested

TYPE

Training

SUPPORTAGENCY

Sweden/SIDA

TTTLE

Water Supply and Environmental Health

TDN*

COS/89/D01

5. COMMUNITY PARTICIPATION

NATIONAL AGENCY STATUS TYPE SUPPORTAGENCY TITLE IDN*

00
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

C.E.S.I.
ID. NO: ESTADO INFORMACAO SETORIAL

'MEETINGS COS 86 21 INFORM.
A Decade Consultative Meeting was held in October 1986 in
Gaatemala for six Central American States including Costa
Rica. Organized by WHO/PAHO and supported by GTZ the meeting
served the presentation of the countries' strategies and
priority projects to the external support community. Full
report is available from WHO/EHE/CWS, Geneva.

•NAC COS ?5 12 INFORM.
National Action Committee.
No hay descripcion.

'PLANS COS 85 11 INFORM.
National Plan for Potable Water Supply prepared by Aya 1982.
A National Health Plan prepared by MH 1981-1986.
No hay descripcion.

TLANS COS 85 16 INFORM.
The National Development Plan which is continuous, is revi-
sed every four years by presidential mandate. A national
plan for drinking water and sanitation was drawn up in Aug.
l?°-0. The n?t-ional Health Plan is prepared for 6-year inter-
vals (1981-87) by the Ministry of Health.

'PRIORITIES COS 85 18 INFORM.
Orosi Project US$ 55 million; pipelines, storage and network
for the Metropolitan System US$ 14.91 million; Areas near
the Metropolitan Area US$ 3.68 million; Emergency plans
US$ 2.77 million; Expansion & Rehabilitation of Water Supply
Systems in Urban Cities & Rural Communities, and Sewerage in
Puntarenas US$ 43.40 million; Water Supply Systems US$ 25.00
million; IFAM-AID programme US$ 6.00 million.

•TARGETS COS 85 14 INFORM.
Drinking Water Urban 1985: 100%; 1990: 1002
Drinking Water Rural 1985: 85%; 1990: 90%
Sanitation Urban 1985: 98%; 1990: 100%
Sanitation Rural 1985: 75%; 1990: 80%

+STATUS COS 83 1 INFORM.
Service levels-1983 (% of population connected or access to
services).
Drinking water: Urban 98.0%; Rural 82.3%.
Sanitation: Urban sanitary sewerage 47.2%; Septic tanks and
latrines 50.8%; total 98.0%.
Sanitation: Rural septic tanks and latrines 73.8%.
Total sanitary sewerage 28.3%. Total septic tanks and
latrines 60.0%.
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

C.E.S.I.
ID. NO: ESTADO INFORMACAO SETORIAL

.RESULTS COS 85 10 INFORM.
Results for the Period 1981-1985 in Term of Additional
Coverage.
No hay descripcion.

•AGENCIES COS 85 20 INFORM.
Ministry of Economic Policy & National Planning (MIDEPLAN)
responsible for national planning; Ministry of Health (MS)
responsible for monitoring public health; Costa Rican Insti-
tute for Water Supply & Sewerage Systems (AYA), national
agency responsible for problems related to drinking water
supply & the collection & disposal of excretae.
Heredia Public Service Company handles drinking water supply
in Heredia Municipalities & Committees for Community Deve-
lopment: many municipalities & community committees adminis-
ter their own water systems. (Continued - see COS/85/021.)

.AGENCIES COS 85 21 INFORM.
(Continued - see COS/85/020.)
General Office for Family Allocations, which is a public
agency that finances programs for rural water supply
systems. National Electricity Service (SNE) which is respon-
sible for approving service rates.

.BUDGET COS 85 4 INFORM.
The 1982-85 investment programme includes priority projects
in all the areas of the country. Use has been made of exter-
nal funds from the IBRD and CDC, which accounts for 73% of
the contribution (US$39.8 million). The estimated invest-
ments for the Decade are US$216.96 million and are consi-
dered to be acceptable approximate estimates.
Estimated Investment in the Sector:
Urban Drinking Water and Sanitary Sewage 1981-85: US$54.8
mio, 1986-90: US$123.76 mio.
Rural Drinking Water 1981-85:US$11.4 mio,1986-90:US$27.0 mio

.CENTERS COS 85 13 INFORM.
Collaboration Centers in the Sector in Costa Rica.
No hay descripcion.

.CONTACTS COS 85 1.7 INFORM.
UNDP RR Apartado postal 4549 San Jose; WHO Representante
OPS/OMS Apartado 3745 San Jose; UNICEF Representative; AyA
Apartado 5120 San Jose, telex 2427 AYA; Instituto de Fumento
y Asesoria Municipal (IFAM) Apartado 10-187 San Jose; Ofici-
na de Planificacion Nacional y Politica Economica (OFIPLAN)
C14 Aus 3&5 Edif Alfa, San Jose, telex 2962; Servicio Nacio-
nal de Electricidad (SNE) Apartado 936, San Jose; Ministerio
de Salud Publica, San Jose; Servicio Nacional de Aguas Sub-
terraneas.
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

C.E.S.I.
ID. NO: ESTADO INFORMACAO SETORIAL

INDICES COS 85 7 INFORM.
Gross Domestic Product (GDP): Growth in 1978-82 Period 0-12%
National income for period: US$ 14.33 billion. At current
prices (1985) 1982 per capita. GDP was US$ 968.00. Inflation
in 1982 was estimated at 90.1%.

•INDICES COS 85 8 INFORM.
Economy: Sectoral contributions to GDP in 1982.

Agriculture 24.7%. Industry 20.3%. Trade 19.5%
Transportation 5-7%, plus others; Unemployment rate
1982 8.7%; AYA investment in the public sector was
0.80% for 78-82 period totalling US$ 32.4 million.

•INDICES COS 85 9 INFORM.
Education: illiteracy rate based on 1973 census was 10%
Water Born Diseases: responsible for 0.12% of infant morta-

lity (1985 estimate).
Life Expectancy: for 1985 this was estimated at 73 years.
Infant Mortality: in 1982 this was estimated at 18.8 cases

per 1000 births.

.INDICES COS <*5 22 INFORM.
Demography 1982: Urban 1.442.269, Rural 961.512;

1986: Urban 1.526.018, Rural 1.017.346;
1990: Estimated Urbrm 1.681.129, Rural 1.120.753;

Growth Index Equal to 2.2.

.ISSUES COS 85 3 INFORM.
Development in the Sector has been limited owing to low ca-
pacity of its institutions or entities to absorb & handle
fund?3 especially municipalities that do not have adequate
administrative systems. There is a need for greater combina-
tion in planning among the various agencies with sectorial
interest. Need for continuous, systematic data collection
analysis & retrieval program to permit firm basis for order-
ly sector planning.Information regarding existing systems is
inadequate. There is no water quality control & surveillance
by MR & no control of systems under municipal administration

.REFERENCES COS 85 5 INFORM.
Reliable information available on: Demography; National
Statistics Bureau and Censuses, Ministry of Economy..;
Socioeconomic indicators: Central Bank of Costa Rica; Sector
description; Legal framework, urban drinking water; Sanita-
tion information acceptable for urban, barely for rural
areas (continued - see COS/85/006).



COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

C.E.S.I.
ID. NO: ESTADO INFORMACAO SETORIAL

.REFERENCES COS 85 6 INFORM.
(Continued - see COS/85/005.)
Reliable information available in following areas: Demogra-
phy provided by National Statistics Bureau and Censuses of
Ministry of Economy, Industry and Trade; Socioeconomic indi-
cators from Central Bank of Costa Rica; description of sec-
tor reliable information exists on the legal framework & on
urban drinking water, information available on sanitation is
acceptable for urban areas but not for rural areas.

.TARIFFS COS 85 19 INFORM.
AYA has established a pricing policy with the objective of
financial autonomy of the Institution and equitable distri-
bution of costs among different types of users. However the
rates are not able to support the imminent burden of depre-
ciation and debt servicing and an acceptable rate of return
on investments in order to finance development in the sector
between 1985-1990.

.TRAINING COS 85 15 INFORM.
Health education: Health education programmes have been set
up u«der AyA and the Ministry of Health.
No hay descripcion.
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 1 PROPUESTO OCT86 0750.0
III Etapa Actioducto Metropolitano Programa Tanques y Redes.
Construccion del almacenamiento necesario y mejoramiento y
ampliacion de las redes de distribution del Area Metro-
politana, a la capacidad necesaria para su integracion al
proyecto Orosi. Duracion estimada del proyecto: 3 anos.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 5250.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 15000.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado). DDF (Direccion He Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 2 PROPUESTO OCT86 2500.0
III Etapa del Acueducto Metropolitano Programa Zonas
Aledanas.
Construccion y rehabilitacion de ocho sistemas de agua pota-
ble, en localidades aledanas al Area Metropolitana, con el
proposito de dotar a su poblacion de un buen servicio de
agua en cantidad, calidad y continuidad y lograr una mayor
cobertura. Duracion estimada del proyecto: 3 anos.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 1300.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 3800.0
ORCANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 3 PROPUESTO OCT86 9950.0
Programa de Construccion y Rehabilitacion de Acueductos en
Localidades Rurales.
Construccion y rehabilitacion de aproximadamente 373 acue-
ductos rurales en todo el pais, con el proposito de garanti-
zar la potabilidad, cantidad y continuidad del servicio de
agua que recibiran alrededor de 195.159 habitantes del area
rur?T. Duracion estimada del proyecto: 3 anos.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
NUMERO DE PERSONAS ATENDIDAS:
195159
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 5300.0
;OSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 15250.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 4 PROPUESTO OCT86 29250.0
Tercera Etapa Alcantarillado Sanitario Ciudades Intermedias:
Cartago, Paraiso, Tres Rios, Palmares, Ciudad Quesada, Tila-
ran, San Isidro, Ciudad Neilly,PasoCanoas,Quespos y Bagaces.
Construccion de sistemas de alcantarillado sanitario para 18
ciudades del area urbana;recoleccion, tratamiento y disposi-
cion de las aguas servidas.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 15750.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 45000.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San JOSP.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 5 PROPUESTO OCT86 2660.0
Necesidad de Medidores y Cajas de Proteccion.
Instalacion de 85.000 hidrometros y 59.000 cajas de protec-
cion en todos los sistema? administrados por AyA, con el
proposito de racionalizar el consumo y evitar el desperdicio
Duracion estimada del proyecto: 1 afio.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
NUMERO DE PERSONAS ATENDIDAS:
354000
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 1140.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUTVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 3800.0
OPHANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion He Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 6 PROPUESTO OCT86 1300.0
Mejo^as a Sistemas en Operacion.
Proyecto de obras multiples para la rehabilitacion de siste-
mas administrados por Aya, xncluyendo proyectos menores de
mejoras inmediatas y prioritarias a los sistemas de abaste-
cimiento de agua potable y alcantarrillado sanitario.
Duracion estimada del proyecto: 1 aiio.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ i.SUU (xlOOO): 700.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
FOUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 2000.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJSCUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.
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COUNTRY = COSTA RLCA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 7 PROPUESTO OCT86 200.0
Programs de Optimizacion de Sistetnas.
Proyecto de inversion para la adquisicion de equipo 7>a.ra 1 *
realizacion continua de estudic ?. de actualizacion permanente
de los sistemas administrados por los gobiernos locales (mu-
nicipalidades) para el manejo eficiente de los sistemas de
agua potable. Duracion estimada del proyecto: 4 anos.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 800.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 1000.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 8 PROPUESTO OCT86 630.0
Plan Maestro para el Abastecimiento de Agua Potable del Area
Metropolitana de San Jose (IV Etapa).
Proyecto de preinversion para definir los lineamientos nece-
sarios para el desarrollo fisico y administrative del acue-
ducto metropolitano. La III Etapa comprende el Proyecto Oro-
si, Programa de Emergencia, Programa de Zonas Aledanas y
Programa de Tanques y Redes. Duracion estimada del proyecto:
18 meses. Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 70.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 700.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 9 PROPUESTO OCT86 315.0
Desarrollo e Implantacion de los Sistemas de Plantamiento
para el Area Urbana (SIPAAU), el Area Rural (SIPAR), para el
Banco de Datos de Recursos Hidricos y Calidad del Agua.
Establecimiento de un banco de datos como instrumento de
planificacion y de inventario de recursos hidricos, etc.
Duracion estimada del proyecto: 1 ano.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 35.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 350.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.



- 8 -

COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

rGOVREQUEST COS 86 10 PROPUESTO OCT86 135.0
Racionalizacion de Cuadrillas en el Area Metropolitana y
Di^isiones Regionales.
Evaluacion completa de las funciones e integracion de las
diferentes cuadrillas de acueducto y alcantarillado sanita-
rio a cargo del instituto. Ademas definir los procedimientos
que permitan darle un uso mas racional a los recursos huma-
nos y raateriales para la ejecucion de tales labores.
Duracion estimada del proyecto: 6 meses. Propuesta elaborada
con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:

EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 15.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 150.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 11 PROPUESTO ^^86 630.0
Tercera Etapa Alcantarillado Sanitario, Ciudades Intermedias
(Estudio de Preinversion).
Estudio y evaluacion de las condiciones en los aspectos re-
lativos al saneamiento ambiental existente en 18 ciudades
del area urbana del pais, estudiando tambien a nivel de
factabilidad la inversion que requiere la solucion de esta
problematica. Duracion estimada del proyecto: 1 afio.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 70.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 700.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 12 PROPUESTO OCT86 513.8
Coop^racion Tecnicn para el Desarrollo Institucional del
Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcantarillados.
Fortalecimiento de la capacidad gerencial y operacional del
Instituto por medio del desarrollo institucional, moderni-
zando y adaptando a las necesidades reales de toma de deci-
sicnes, control interno, desarrollo de recursos humanos,
imagen institucional y comercializacion, etc.
Duracion estiraada del proyecto: 2 afios. Propuesta elaborada
con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 57.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 570.3
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), DDF (Direccion de Desarrollo Fisico), San Jose.
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 13 PROPUESTO 0CT86 495.9
Centro Regional de Capacitacion (Instituciones de Agua Pot.
y Alcantcrillado de Centro America,Panama y Rep.Dominicana).
Constitucion, organizacion y funcionamiento de una escuela
regional de capacitacion para las instituciones de af»ua po-
table y alcantarillado, cuyos servicios estarian orientados
a la operacion y mantenimiento, al desarrollo de los servi-
cios, y a la area administrativa y gerencial.
Duracion estimada del proyecto; 10 meses.
Propuesta elaborada con I"1 colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
CAPRIE (Comite Regional)

iGOVREQUEST COS 86 14 PROPUESTO OCT86 241.8
Proyecto de Capacitacion Administrativa.
Creation del area de capacitacion administrativa del Insui-
tuto AyA sobre la base de la /ealizacion de analisis ocupa-
cional y deteccion de necesidades,para racionalizar el apoyo
administrativo a las necesidades de produccion de los servi-
cios de agua potable y alcantarillado del pais. Duracion
estimada del proyecto: 21 meses. Propuesta elaborada con la
colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 93.2
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 335.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarrirense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillados), San Jose, Telex: AyA 2724

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 15 PROPUESTO OCT86 486.0
Ampliacion y Mejoramiento de los Servicios de Aseo Urbano
Pr^-'inciales.
Elaboracion de un diagnostico de la situacion existente en
los servicios de aseo de las principales ciudades provincia-
les al desarrollo de un programa de mejoras inmediatas y a
la elaboracion de un proyecto para la ampliacion y mejora-
miento de los servicios de aseo del pais.
Duracion estimada del proyecto: 5 afios.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 118.7
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 604.7
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
IFAM (Instituto de Fomento y Asesoria Municipal)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Ing.Juan Bta Lugari, Ministerio de Salud.
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP EXT.
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 17 PROPUESTO OCT86 1115.7
Atnpliacion y Mejoramiento de los Servicios de Aseo Urbano en
la Gran Area Metropolitsna del Valle Central.
Elaboracion de un diagnostico de la situacion existente en
los servicios de aseo , al desarrollo de un programa de me-
joras inmediatas y a la elaboracion de un proyecto para la
ampliacion y mejoramiento de los servicios de aseo H«l pais.
Duracion estimada del proyecto: 5 anos.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 263.8
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 1379.5
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO nE LA EJECUCION:
IFAM (Instituto de Fomento y Asesoria Municipal)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Ing. Juan Bta Lugari, Ministerio de Salud

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 18 PROPUESTO OCT86 1932.5
Atencion primaria para Zonas Depriraidas.
Diagnosticos de la situacion de salud; instalacion de 75% de
las letrinas sanitarias necesarias,perforacion del 60 al 75%
de los pozos con bombas manuales de agua requeridas; capaci-
tacion del personal; educacion en salud a la comunidad.
Duracion estimada del proyecto: 5 anos.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 439.1
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 2371.6
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
MD/DRP (Ministerio de Salud/Division de Regiones
Programaticas)

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 19 PROPUESTO OCT86 842.4
Control de la Contatninacion de Cuerpos de Agua.
Desarrollo y consolidacion de un programa nacional de con-
trol de contaminacion de agua por un estudio de diagnostico,
proposicion de legislacion, establecimiento de un sistema de
pennisos para las actividades contatninadoras del recurso
agua, establecimiento de un sistema monitoreo de la calidad
del agua de los cuerpos receptores y de los afluentes indus-
triales y agricolas. Duracion est.: 5 anos. Propuesta elabo-
rada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 183.8
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 1026.2
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
MS (Ministerio de Salud)
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

:GOVREQUEST COS 86 20 PROPUESTO OCT86 3325.8
Sanearaiento Rural de Costa Rica.
Instalacion de 4.600 borabas de agua; perforacion de pozos de
agua; construccion de 40 miniacueductos con Haves publicas
para 4.000 habitantes; capacitacion del personel, educacion
a la cotnunidad, construccion e instalacion de 36.000 letri-
nas sanitarias. Duracion estimada del proyecto: 5 afios.
Propuesta elaborada con la colaboracion WHO/PAHO.
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 586.9
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 3912.8
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
MS/DRP/DSRM(Ministerio de Salud/Division de Regiones
Programaticas/Departamento de Salud Rural)

GERMANY/KFW COS 88 2 PROPUESTO MAY88 0.0
Abastecimiento y Alcantarillado en Areas Rurales -
Medidas complementarias.al proyecto KFw no 8766446; CESI no
(vease tambien KfW proyecto no 8766446; CESI no COS/87/002)
- NO. DO PROYECTO: 8770448

PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Neuhaus, KfW, Tel: 69/7431-1, Fax. 74312944

GERMANY/KFW COS 87 2 PROPUESTO NOV87 0.0
Abastecimiento y Alcantarillado en Areas Rurales -
Inversiones.
(veat,e tambien KfW proyecto no 8770448; CESI no COS/88/002)
- NO. DO PROYECTO: 8766446

PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Neuhaus, KfW, Tel: 69/7431-1, Fax: 74312944

INTER-AM.DB COS 86 22 PROPUESTO SEP86 0.0
Programa Control de la Malaria.
No hay descripcion.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: CR0122
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Chief, Public Inf. Section, IDB Washington DC, Tel: 623 3973

INTER AM.DB COS 85 23 PROPUESTO NOV85 90 0.0
Fortalecimiento Servicios Salud.
Adecuados servicios primarios de salud en zonas marginalps.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: CR0120
0RG4NISM0 NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
MS (Ministerio de Salud)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Chief, Public Inf. Section, IDB Washington DC, Tel: 623 3973
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA
/GOBIERNO NO. ID: ESTADO FROPU ACRDO INCIO

INTER-AM.DB COS 84 1 PROPUESTO NOV84 90
Seaneamiento, Agua Potable Ciudades Intermedias.
No hay descripcion.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: CR0117
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
ICAA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Chief, Public Inf. Section, IDB Washington DC, Tel: 623 3973

SWEDEN/SIDA COS 89 1 PROPUESTO FEB89 89 91 152.0
Water Supply and Environmental Health in Central America;
(Subproject of +AM/89/2).
Improve water supply facilities using low-cost technology
appropriate to O&M capacity in individual communities. Con-
struction of low-cost latrines and a building up of O&M
capacity and simple tariff systems. Training of local staff
for hygiene education. Support to local community particip-
ation organizations and institutions. Socio-economic studies
by local research institutions to increase adaption to local
requirements.
APORTES NACIONALES:
In kind, (approximately same size).
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 0.0
AGENCIA INTERNACIONAL/EXTERNA DE EJECUCION:
UNICEF No:
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
I. Ander^son, SIDA Infra, Stockholm

WB/IBRD COS 88 J. PROPUESTO 88 20000.0
Water Supply; Phase II. (Phase I see COS/82/1).
Improvements of water supply and sewerage facilities in San
Jose and surrounding areas, including the expansion of water
supply distribution. Strengthen and improve financial
management, planning and operations of AYA. Provision of
technical assistance.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: 6COSPA047
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 40000.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AYA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcant-
arillados).
CONSULTOR:
Will be reuquired.
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
R. Halperin, WBHQ 1-8100 tel: 38755
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COUNTRY = COSTA RICA (COS)

AGENCIA EXT C.E
/GOBIERNO NO.

TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

CEC COS 35 2 EJECUCION N0V85 9950.0
Integrated Rural Development of OSA/GOLFITO Region.
Supply of equipment, infrastructural works, maintenance,
lines of credit and technical assistance.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: CR 8506
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 21635.0

INTER-AM.DB COS 89 2 EJECUCION MAY89 MAY89 6000.0
Estudios de Preinversion - IV Etapa.
Servicios de consultoria para la preparacion de estudios ge-
nerales, estudios de prefactibilidad y de factibilidad y
disefios de ingenieria relacionados con proyectos de inver-
sion declarados prioritarios de acuerdo al Plan Nacional de
Desarrollo incluyendo los sectores de salud y saneamiento
ambientax.
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 9200.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
MIDEPLAN (Ministerio de Planificacion Nacional y Politica
Economica)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Chief, Public Inf. Section, IDB Washington DC, Tel: 623 3973

WB/IBRD COS 82 1 EJECUCION DEC80 AUG82 26000.0
Water Supply; Phase I. (Phase II see COS/88/1).
To alleviate water shortages in San Jose & improve services
throughout the country, construction of a 27 km transmission
pipe, water mains in low-income areas of San Jose will be
replaced, 30,000 new water meters will be installed, and a
water supply master plan will be prepared for San Jose and
3 other cities. Technical assistance.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: 6C0SPA027
AGENCIA DE COFINANCIAMENTO/AGENCIA DE COOPERACION:
COMONWEALTH: US$ 13.8 million.
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
R. Halperin, WBHQ 1-8100 tel: 38755
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TITT1LO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
AGENCIA EXT C.E.S.I. FECHA FECHA FECHA FECHA COMP. EXT.
/GOBIERNO HO. ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

WHO/PAHO COS 90 1 EJECUCION JAN90 DEC91 253.1
Saneamiento Ambiental.
Asistencia para la investigacion en el mejoramiento de la
calidad del agua en sistemas rurales administrados por las
comunidades y el AyA; cooperacion en la coordinacion inter-
institucional para el estudio de cuencas hidrografrcas;
asistencia tecnica para la capacitacion de personal en la
operacion y manteniraiento de los sistemas de agua y alcanta-
rrillado.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: COR-CWS-010
OFGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Institutes Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), MDS (Ministerio de Salud)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Ingeniero Sanitario, WHO/PAHO, San Jose, Costa Rica

INTER-AM.DB COS 84 2 TERMINADO DEC84 DEC84 0CT88 28300.0
Program* Urbano y Rural de Agua Potable y Alcantarillado
Puntarenas.
Ampliacion y rehabilitacion de acueductos en ciudades inter-
medias y comunidades rurales y alcantarillado sanitario de
Puntarenas.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: CR0022
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 43400.0
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
ICAA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos Y Alcan-
tarillado)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Chief, Public Inf. Section, IDB Washington DC, Tel: 623 3973

INTER-AM.DB COS 76 1 TERMINADO JUL76 OCT77 MAY83 15500.0
Alcantarillado de San Jose. II Etapa.
Construccion de obras en las zonas Norte y Sur incluyendo la
instalacion de t-uberias principales y redes de alcantarilla-
do con conexiones domiciliarias. El 77 % de las nuevas co-
nexiones externas al sistema beneficiara a familias de bajos
ingresos que residen en viviendas con frente a las redes de
alcantarillado.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: CR0006
NUMERO DE PERSONAS ATENDIDAS:
475000 en el ano 2000
APORTES NACIONALES:
EQUIVAT.^NTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 6700.0
COSTO TOTAL DEL PROYECTO:
EQUIVALENTE EN $ EEUU (xlOOO): 22200.0
ORC*NISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
SNAA (Servicio Nacional de Acueductos y Alcantaril-
lados)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR.:
Chief, Public Inf. Section, IDB Washington DC, Tel: 623 3973
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TITULO Y DESCRIPCION DEL PROYECTO
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ID: ESTADO PROPU ACRDO INCIO TERMI x 1000 US$

JAN88 DEC89 132.6WHO/PAHO COS 88 3 TERMINADO
Sanearaiento Ambiental.
Asistencia para la investigacion en el raejoramiento de la
calidad del agua en sistemas rurales administrados por las
comnnidades y el AyA; cooperacion en la coordinacion inter-
institucional para el estudio de cuencas hidrograficas;
asistencia tecnica para la capacitacion de personal en la
operacion y tnantenimiento de los sistemas de agua y alcar>t-a-
rrillado.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: COP CWS-010
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), MDS (Ministerio de Salud)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Ingeniero Sanitario, WHO/PAHO, San Jose, Costa Rica

JAN86 DEC87 269.5WHO/PAHO COS 86 23 TERMINADO
^-meamiento Ambiental.
Cooperacion con las autoridades gubernamentales para alcan-
zar los objetivos del Decenio, especificadamente en los
aspectos de desarrollo de sistemas de informacion, capacita-
cion del personal a traves de cursos de corto plazo, becas y
desarrollo de centros de cooperacion para el intercambio de
fnformacion y documentacion en AyA y otras agencias;
organizacion de participacion comunitaria.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: COR-CWS-010
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), MDS (Ministerio de Salud)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Ingeniero Sanitaria, WHO/PAHO, San Jose, Costa Rica

JAN8A DEC85 229.5WHO/PAHO COS 84 3 TERMINADO
Saneamiento Ambiental.
Cooperacion con las auforidades gubernamentales para alcan-
zar los objetivos del De^nio, especificadamente en los
aspectos de desarrollo de sistemas de informacion, capacita-
cion del personal a traves de cursos de corto plazo, becas
y desarrollo de centros de cooperacion para el intercambio
de infor-nacion y documentacion en AyA y otras agencias;
promocion y organizacion de participacion comunitaria.

- NO. DO PROYECTO: COR-CWS-010
ORGANISMO NACIONAL ENCARGADO DE LA EJECUCION:
AyA (Instituto Costarricense de Acueductos y Alcan-
tarillado), MDS (Ministerio de Salud)
PERSONA A CONTACTAR:
Ingeniero Sanitario, WHO/PAHO, San Jose, Costa Rica
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